

## Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food

(Thirty-sixth series)



.

#### **European Commission**

# Food science and techniques

## Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food

(Thirty-sixth series)

#### Opinions of the Scientific Committee for Food on:

Caustic sulphite caramel

Ammonia caramel

Carnauba wax

Coumarin

Di-2-ethylhexylphthalate

Di-2-ethylhexyladipate

3-monochloro-propane-1,2-diol (3-mcpd)

Polyethyleneglycol 6000

Neutron scanning (interrogation) devices

Iso-ascorbic acid

Acetylated oxidized starch

Cadmium

Esters used in plastics for food contact applications
Papain from papaya fruit used as a meat tenderizing agent

Directorate-General Industry 1997

### Published by the EUROPEAN COMMISSION

Directorate-General Industry

#### **LEGAL NOTICE**

Neither the European Commission nor any person acting on behalf of the Commission is responsible for the use which might be made of the following information

A great deal of additional information on the European Union is available on the Internet.

It can be accessed through the Europa server (http://europa.eu.int)

Cataloguing data can be found at the end of this publication

Luxembourg: Office for Official Publications of the European Communities, 1997

ISBN 92-827-9580-2

© European Communities, 1997

Reproduction is authorized, except for commercial purposes, provided the source is acknowledged

Printed in the United Kingdom

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Opinion on caustic surprite caramer	
Note	1
References	1
Opinion on ammonia caramel as a food colour	2
1. Terms of reference	
2. Background	
3. Current review	
4. Discussion	3
5. Conclusion	4
Annex to opinion on ammonia caramel colour	5
Chronic toxicity and carcinogenicity	
2. Genotoxicity	5
Short-term studies on ammonia caramel and THI in the rat	
13-week study on ammonia caramel	
2. 4-week study on THI	
4. Studies on lymphopenia, immunomodulation and interaction with vitamin B6	
Study of ammonia caramel in human volunteers	
References	
Opinion on carnauba wax	11
1. Terms of reference	11
2. Background	11
3. Current review	11
4. Discussion	
5. Conclusion	
References	
Opinion on coumarin	
1. Terms of reference	
2. Background	
3. Discussion	
4. Conclusions	
5. Recommendations	
6. Further research	
References	18
Opinion on di-2-ethylhexylphthalate	
1. Terms of reference	
2. Background	
3. Review of additional data	
4. Proposed mechanism of action	
5. Conclusion	23
References	24
Opinion on di-2-ethylhexyladipate	27
1. Terms of reference	27
2. Background	27
3. Review of additional data	27
4. Proposed mechanism of action	29
5. Conclusion	
References	
-	

Opinion on 3-monochloro-propane-1,2-diol (3-mcpd)	31
1. Background	
2. Conclusion	
Opinion on polyethyleneglycol 6000 (PEG 6000)	
1 Terms of reference	
Background and discussion	
3. Conclusion	
References	36
Opinion on the food safety implications of surveillance systems	37
1. Terms of reference	37
2. Background	
3. Discussion	37
4. Conclusions	40
References	41
Opinion on iso-ascorbic acid	43
1. Terms of reference	
Background	
3. Discussion and conclusions	
5. Discussion and conclusions	43
Annex	45
Background	45
Biological data	46
Biochemical aspects	46
Vitamin C activity	
Interaction of IAA and AA	
Oxalate formation	
Effects on metal absorption	
Other biological effects	50
Toxicological studies	50
Acute toxicity	
Comments	
References	
Opinion on acetylated oxidised starch	63
1. Terms of reference	63
2. Background	63
3. Specification	
4. Subacute (dose range finding) study	
5. Subchronic study	
6. Comments	
7. Conclusions	
Opinion on cadmium	
1. Terms of reference	
2. Background	
Conclusions     Dietary exposure	
Carcinogenicity	
Reference	71
POLICE	

Report or	n certain esters used in plastics for food contact applications	71
1. Int	roduction	71
i)	Hydrolysis studies	71
ii)	28-day oral studies	71
iii)	) Peroxisome proliferation studies	71
iv)	Neurotoxicity studies	72
V)	Reproduction and teratogenicity studies	/ ∠
vi)	Mutagenicity studiesification of individual esters	73
Class	ification of individual esters	73
Appendio	x	81
<b>Appendi</b> o	ition of the SCF lists	81 81
Defini Opinion	ition of the SCF lists	81 85
Definion  1. Te	ition of the SCF lists	81 85 85
Definion 1. Te 2. Ba	ition of the SCF lists	85 85 85
Opinion 1. Te 2. Ba 3. Cu	on papain from papaya fruit (carica papaya)  rms of reference	81 85 85 85
Opinion 1. Te 2. Ba 3. Cu	ition of the SCF lists	81 85 85 85



#### Membership of the Scientific Committee for Food until July 1995

- S. BARLOW
- A. CARERE
- A. FERRO-LUZZI (Vice-Chairman)
- M. GIBNEY
- C. GOMEZ CANDELA
- W. HAMMES
- A. KNAAP
- P. JAMES
- I. KNUDSEN (Vice-Chairman)
- A. NOIRFALISE
- M. NUÑEZ
- G. PASCAL (Chairman)
- J. REY
- M. RIBEIRO
- A. SOMOGYI
- A. TRICHOPOULOU
- R. WENNIG

#### Consultores emeriti

- P. ELIAS
- A. LAFONTAINE
- E. POULSEN

## For their valuable and kind assistance to the following studies, the Scientific Committee for Food wishes to thank:

Opinions on Caustic sulphite caramel, Ammonia caramel, Carnauba wax, Coumarin, Monochloropropanediol, Papain used as a meat tenderising agent:

W. GRUNOW

T. HALLAS-MØLLER

H. WALTON

Opinion on Cadmium:

A. BERNARD

J.P. GROTEN

W. GRUNOW

T. HALLAS-MØLLER

R. LOWERYS

M. VAHTER

L. VITTOZZI

J. WILBOURN

#### OPINION ON CAUSTIC SULPHITE CARAMEL

#### **EXPRESSED ON 14 DECEMBER 1990**

#### Note

At its 76th plenary meeting on 13 - 14 December 1990, the Scientific Committee for Food completed its evaluation of caustic sulphite caramel (caramel colour II). The opinion, which has not previously been published, was as follows:

"The Committee considered caustic sulphite caramel in its 14th report and again in its 21st report. On the latter occasion, the Committee concluded that caustic sulphite caramel was temporarily acceptable pending provision of further information on the composition and homogeneity of caramels falling within this class.

The Committee was provided with additional information indicating that the composition of caustic sulphite caramel is similar and intermediate to that of plain caramel (caramel colour I) and ammonium sulphite caramel (caramel colour IV). It was satisfied that the existing toxicity data on caustic sulphite caramel and ammonium sulphite caramel, with which it has many similarities, provide adequate documentation for the safety in use for both these classes of caramel.

The Committee therefore decided to include caustic sulphite caramel within the ADI of 200 mg/kg bw it had already established for ammonium sulphite caramel. It stressed that the colours should fall within the specifications established when these classes of caramel were previously discussed."

#### References

Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food 14th Series, EUR 8752, 1983.

Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food 21st Series, EUR 11617, 1989.

Caramel Colour II: toxicological and chemical properties. Monograph prepared by the International Technical Caramel Association, Washington DC, August 1990 and submitted to the European Commission by the European Technical Caramel Association, 3 September 1990.



#### OPINION ON AMMONIA CARAMEL AS A FOOD COLOUR

#### EXPRESSED ON 25 JUNE 1993, TEXT ADOPTED 17 JUNE 1994, REVISED 10 NOVEMBER 1994

#### 1. Terms of reference

To advise on the safety in use in food of ammonia caramel (E 150c, caramel colour III).

#### 2. Background

Caramel colours have been evaluated previously by the Committee and its opinion has been published in its report series numbers 1, 8, 14, and 21 (SCF 1974, 1979, 1984, and 1989).

In its most recent previous opinion, expressed on 10 December 1987, the Committee established an ADI of 0-200 mg/kg bw for ammonia caramel, but made it temporary pending a review of further studies and especially of the attempts to reduce the content of the lymphopenic compound THI (2-acetyl-4(5)-tetrahydroxybutylimidazole) from 25 mg of THI/kg to 10 mg of THI/kg ammonia caramel colour.

#### 3. Current review

Since the last review by the SCF a considerable number of studies have been published on the colour itself and especially on the effect of THI on the lymphocytes and on the immune system as a whole.

The relevant industrial organisation, the European Technical Caramel Association, has submitted a review of the major safety studies to date on ammonia caramel (Chappel 1992a). Furthermore, the journal Food and Chemical Toxicology in 1992 dedicated an issue to studies on caramel colours (Chappel (ed.) 1992b).

The present review has concentrated on the most recent studies on the colour and on THI and has included two recent doctoral dissertations and a recently published study on human volunteers (Houben 1992, Gobin 1991, and Houben *et al.* 1992). A summary of the toxicological studies considered is given as an annex to this opinion.

#### 4. Discussion

Neither the results of long-term studies in rats and mice nor the outcome of the available genotoxicity studies give rise to particular concern.

The major toxicological problem associated with the intake of ammonia caramel is the adverse effect of THI on the lymphocytes and the immune system as a whole. So far this effect has only been observed in rats and mice. It is believed that the effect would also occur in man, although humans may be less sensitive than rats (MacKenzie et al. 1992).

The effects of THI depend on the level of vitamin  $B_6$  in the diet and for the estimation of a no-effect-level or NOAEL, the interaction with vitamin  $B_6$  intake presents a difficulty. In the use of ammonia caramel as a food additive (with active "contaminant" THI) a safe level would be influenced by the level of vitamin  $B_6$  in the diet of the actual consumer, which adds to the uncertainty.

In the most recent studies in rats on ammonia caramel and on THI the authors suggested NOAELs to be 20 g/kg bw for ammonia caramel and to be 120  $\mu$ g/kg bw of THI in female rats. In male rats the NOAEL for THI was somewhat higher: 380  $\mu$ g/kg bw (MacKenzie et al. 1992). It should, however, be emphasised that in these studies the immunotoxic effects found by others and mentioned below under (i) were not investigated. The NOAELs in the ammonia caramel study with high THI content (200 mg/kg of colour) and with THI itself might in fact have been lower if these other parameters had been included.

Houben's work (1992) suggest a potential Lowest Observable Adverse Effect Level of 20  $\mu$ g/kg bw of THI. This would give a factor of 10 between this potential LOAEL and intake of THI if the ADI were to be set at 200 mg/kg bw for ammonia caramel with a THI content of max. 10 mg/kg of colour.

The question for the SCF was whether this could be judged satisfactory from a safety point of view. In reaching this judgement it should be borne in mind that:

- (i) in the recent studies in rats effects other than lymphopenia have been detected including changes in immune function parameters (Houben 1992 and Houben et al. 1992). The detectable effects were on the thymus and peripheral lymphoid tissues and effects were observed in mitogenic stimulation assays ex vivo. These effects were clear and reproducible, and they are the basis for the difference between the apparent NOAEL in the MacKenzie et al. studies (1992) on THI and the results reported by Houben (1992).
- (ii) in the studies in rats by MacKenzie *et al.* (1992) one of two samples of ammonia caramel used seemed to be a commercial sample with a THI content of 10 mg/kg colour. This THI content is exactly *v*'hat the SCF requested in its 21st report (SCF 1989).
- (iii) on the other hand a study in human volunteers, albeit of short duration (8 days), did not show any adverse effect of an oral dose of 200 mg/kg b.w. of caramel III with a THI content of 23 and 143 mg/kg caramel (Houben et al. 1992). The elderly male volunteers in the study were selected to be biochemically marginally deficient in vitamin B<sub>6</sub>. The effects studied included, besides lymphocyte count and other haematological parameters, also some of the sensitive immunological parameters, which in rats were affected within a few days of low doses of THI (Houben 1992).

#### 5. Conclusion

On the basis of the data received, the Committee decided to allocate a full ADI of 200 mg/kg bw for ammonia caramel with the proviso that the THI content should not exceed 10 mg/kg colour.

#### ANNEX TO OPINION ON AMMONIA CARAMEL COLOUR

#### SUMMARY AND EVALUATION OF TOXICOLOGICAL STUDIES CONSIDERED

#### 1. Chronic toxicity and carcinogenicity

It seems clear from the earlier evaluation of short- and long-term studies that the major adverse effect of ammonia caramel is the lymphopenic and immunomodulatory effects chiefly caused by THI, but dependent on the dietary intake of vitamin  $B_6$ . Long-term studies in rats and mice have not indicated any carcinogenic potential.

#### 2. Genotoxicity

Conflicting results have been published regarding genotoxic effects of ammonia caramel, which has been tested in various in vitro and in vivo systems covering different genetic endpoints. Negative or weak positive mutagenic effects in various strains of Salmonella typhimurium have been observed (Jensen et al. 1983, Yu et al. 1984, Aeschbacher 1986, Allen et al. 1992, Brusick et al. 1992). Conflicting results have been obtained with the yeast Saccharomyces cerevisiae, as ammonia caramel has been reported to increase the frequency of gene conversion in strain D7 up to 15 fold in non-toxic concentrations (Rosin et al. 1992), whereas two samples of ammonia caramel did not induce increased gene conversion using the yeast strain D4 (Brusick et al. 1992). Negative or weak positive clastogenic effects have moreover been reported in CHO cells (Allen et al. 1992, Brusick et al. 1992, and Stich et al. 1981) and in a test for gene mutation in L517OY cells, both in vitro. In vivo studies were all negative (Brusick et al. 1992, Kawachi et al. 1980).

In the latest investigations, where well defined commercially important caramel colours have been tested, consistently negative results have been obtained with the Ames test. Moreover it appeared that the weak positive effects found in the test with mammalian cells *in vitro* were found at relatively high doses and in the absence of exogenous mammalian metabolic enzymes.

The overall pattern of genotoxicity found with ammonia caramel gives little cause for concern with respect to potential genotoxic effects in humans.

#### 3. Short-term studies on ammonia caramel and THI in the rat

#### (MacKenzie et al. 1992)

#### 1. 13-week study on ammonia caramel

Groups of 20 rats (7 weeks old at the start) of each sex were given 0, 10, 15 and 20 g low THI (10 mg/kg) caramel and 20 g of high THI (200 mg/kg) in the drinking water for 13 weeks. The diet contained 15 mg of pyridoxine/kg diet. The treated rats had soft stools, but no other treatment related clinical effects or deaths were noted. There was not any treatment related pathological changes in the large number of organs and tissues examined by gross and microscopical post mortem examination.

The clinical pathology tests performed were haematology, blood chemistry and urinanalysis. The only toxicologically significant finding was decreased white blood cell and lymphocyte counts, and increased neutrophil counts. This was seen at 2 weeks and at 6 weeks in animals given 20 g high THI caramel/kg bw with a return to normal values at 13 weeks.

This finding is consistent with an ADI of 200 mg/kg bw for the low THI containing caramel (10 mg THI/kg of colour).

#### 2. 4-week study on THI

Groups of 20 rats of each sex were given 0, 0.9, 7.2 mg/kg bw THI and groups of 10 rats were given 0.1, 0.2, 0.5, 1.9 and 3.7 mg/kg bw THI in the drinking water. After 4 weeks 10 of the rats in 0, 0.9 and 7.2 mg/kg group were given water without THI for a 2 weeks recovery phase. The mean body weight of all test groups were decreased during 2. and 4. weeks of the study. These changes were ascribed to fasting for blood sampling and urinanalysis.

Gross and microscopical pathology of 10 animals of each group did not show treatment related effects.

Clinical pathology tests consisted of haematology, blood chemistry and urinanalysis. Haematology showed treatment related lowering of total white blood cell and lymphocyte counts and higher neutrophil counts. The haematological changes returned to normal by the 3rd day of the recovery phase and remained normal.

The NOEL for the only important haematological effect of THI noted, the reduction in lymphocyte count, was 380  $\mu$ g/kg bw for males and 120  $\mu$ g/kg bw for female rats. However, some more sensitive immunotoxicological parameters studied by G. Houben (1992) were not included.

#### 4. Studies on lymphopenia, immunomodulation and interaction with vitamin ${\rm B_6}$

(a). It was found that synthetic THI rapidly produces profound lymphopenia in the rat. The lymphopenia was shown to result in depletion of T and B lymphocytes from peripheral blood. No changes in T and B cell numbers in bone narrow and spleen was found, but in the thymus THI administration produced a decrease in immature cells (double positive  $CD_{4+}$  and  $CB_{8+}$  cells) and an increase in mature cells (single positive  $CD_{4+}$  and  $CD_{8+}$  cells). The lymphopenia by THI did not seem to be produced by reduced production of lymphocytes as the normal proliferative activity of all lymphoid organs was not affected - as measured by cytofluorometric analysis of 5-bromodeoxy-2'-uridine incorporated in vivo (Gobin 1991).

The immune competence of rats given THI was studied by assessing induced delayed hypersensitivity, graft versus host and mitogen proliferation assays to test T cell function. It can be concluded that THI suppressed cell mediated immunity. THI had no direct effect when added to lymphocyte cultures from untreated animals. However, lymphocyte cultures prepared from THI dosed rats did not proliferate *in vitro*, suggesting that THI might act through a mediator (Gobin 1991).

(b). In Houben's dissertation (1992) studies were performed in Wistar rats on ammonia caramel and THI under the influence of dietary pyridoxine. No difference in effects of caramel or THI on the rat immune system were observed, which confirmed results of earlier studies that the effects of ammonia caramel on the immune system are caused by THI. The effects were less pronounced or absent in rats fed a diet high in pyridoxine. THI did not induce obvious effects on vitamin B<sub>6</sub> status.

The effects induced by ammonia caramel and THI were reduced cell number in blood, spleen and lymph nodes, due to a comparable decrease in T and B lymphocyte numbers. In thymus an increase was seen in the number of mature medullary thymocytes and a decrease in the number of  $ER_4$ + (recent thymus emigrants) in the spleen indicates a diminished migration of mature cells from thymus to the periphery. This increase in the number of mature cells was also indicated by an increase in mitogen-induced thymidine incorporation by thymocytes from THI exposed rats.

Further evidence for a change in the function of accessory cells was demonstrated in *ex vivo* studies as splenic cells from THI (and caramel) exposed rats did not show adequate response upon mitogenic stimulation.

Similar effects of THI and ammonia caramel administration to those observed in rats were observed in mice on a basic diet with 2-3 ppm vitamin  $B_6$ .

According to the review in this report spontaneous vitamin  $B_6$  deficiency in humans is not seen frequently, but it may occur under certain conditions, secondary to disease or inborn errors in metabolism. Of more general interest is that several human populations may have an increased risk of marginal deficiency of vitamin  $B_6$ . Among these are chronic alcohol abusers ( NB: heavy drinkers of dark beer may have a high intake of ammonia caramel), females on oral contraceptives, pregnant women, breast-fed infants and elderly women and men. This last group was studied in a detailed study on human volunteers given ammonia caramel (see below).

In the concluding part of the report the author emphasises that a consistent NOEL for ammonia caramel and THI has not been reported yet, mainly due to the interference of vitamin  $B_6$  in the diet. In addition, besides lymphopenia, other effects of these compounds have been observed on immune function parameters e.g. the immuno-histologically detectable effects are clear and reproducible on thymus and peripheral lymphoid tissues and the effects in *ex vivo* mitogenic stimulation assays. These seem only partly preventable by increasing vitamin  $B_6$  to 10-12 ppm in the diet. The author concludes that the Lowest-Observed-Effect-Level in the rat so far suggests a No-Effect-Level for THI below 20  $\mu$ g/kg bw in rats fed a diet with 2-3 ppm vitamin  $B_6$ . For an ammonia caramel with 25 mg of THI/kg this would be equivalent to an intake below 800 mg/kg bw (MacKenzie *et al.* 1992).

#### 5. Study of ammonia caramel in human volunteers

In a double blind intervention study by Houben *et al.* (1992) groups of 8 male human volunteers (above 65 years of age) were given 0, 100 mg per kg bw (twice daily in a dessert) ammonia caramel (with 23 mg THI/kg) and 100 mg of ammonia caramel (with 143 mg THI/kg) in a dessert for 7 days. This dose is equivalent to the present temporary ADI. The participants were selected to be biochemically marginally vitamin  $B_6$  deficient (decrease in plasma pyridoxal 5'-phosphate and increase in  $\alpha$ -EAST). Ammonia caramel and high vitamin  $B_6$  items were excluded from the diet 2 weeks prior to and during the experiment.

Base values of haematological and clinical-chemical parameters were obtained at two weeks before, one week before and at the start of the study. No effect of the intake of ammonia caramel with 23 and 143 mg of THI/kg were observed on blood lymphocyte numbers (total and within subsets) or on proliferative responses to mitogenic stimulation. In addition no effect was seen on other haematological parameters including serum immunoglobulin levels and on immunogen production *in vitro* by pokeweed mitogen-stimulated mononuclear blood cells. The authors emphasise that all effects on haematological and immunological parameters in rats are observed within a few days (see also Houben 1992) and that it, therefore, was found sufficient to conduct the study in humans for a period of seven days.

#### References

Aeschbacher, H. U. (1986). Genetic toxicology of browning and caramelizing products. In Progress in Clinical and Biological Research, Vol. 206. Genetic Toxicology of the Diet. Edited by I. Knudsen, pp. 133-144. Alan R. Liss, New York.

Adams, K., Allen, J.A., Brooker, P.C., Jones, E. and Proudlock, R.J. (1992). Assessment of the genotoxic potential of Caramel Colour I in four short-term tests. Food & Chemical Toxicology, 30, 397-403.

Allen, J. A., Brooker, P. C., Jones, E., Adams, K. and Richold, M. (1992). Absence of mutagenic activity in Salmonella and of clastogenic activity in CHO cells of caramel colours I, II, III and IV. Food and Chemical Toxicology, 30, 389-395.

Brusick, D. J., Jagannath, D. R. and S. M. Galloway (1992). Genotoxicity hazard assessment of caramel colours III and IV. Food and Chemical Toxicology, 30, 403-410.

Chappel, C.I. (1992a) Caramel Color III. Review of safety studies and risk assessment including reference to THI. Data submitted to the European Commission by the European Technical Caramel Association, 4 June 1992.

Chappel, C.I. (1992b) ed. Safety evaluation studies on caramel colour. Food & Chemical Toxicology, 30, No 5, 351-451.

Gobin, S.J.P. (1991) The lymphopenic effect of 2-acetyl-4-tetrahydroxybutyl imidazole in the rat. Diss. University of London.

Houben, G. (1992) Vitamin  $B_6$  status dependent immunomodulation by caramel III, Diss. Rijksuniversiteit, Utrecht.

Houben, G.F., Abma, P.M.H., van den Berg, H., van Dokknen, W., van Loveren, H., Penniks, A.H., Seinen, W., Spanhaak, S., Voss, J.G. and Ockhnizen, T. (1992) Effects of the colour additive caramel colour III on the human system: A study with human volunteers. Food & Chemical Toxicology, 30, 749-758.

Jensen, N. J., Willumsen, D. and Knudsen, I. (1983). Mutagenic activity of different stages of an industrial ammonia caramel process detected in *Salmonella typhimurium* TA100 following preincubation. Food and Chemical Toxicology, <u>21</u>, 527-530.

Kawashi, T, Yahagi, T., Kada, T., Tazima, Y., Ishidate, M., Saskai, M. and Sugiyama T (1980). Cooperative programme on short-term assays for carcinogenicity in Japan. In *Molecular and Cellular Aspects of Carcinogen Screening Tests*. IARC Scientific Publication no. 27, 323-330. International Agency for Research on Cancer, Lyon.

MacKenzie, K.M., Boysen, B.G., Field, W.E., Petsel, S.R.W., Chappel, C.I., Emerson, J.L. and Stanley, J. (1992) Toxicity studies of caramel colour III and 2-acetyl-4(5)-tetrahydroxybutyl imidazole in F344 rats. Food and Chemical Toxicology, 30, 417-425.

Rosin, M. P., Stich, H. F., Powrie, W. D. and WU, C. H. (1992) Induction of mitotic gene conversion by browning reaction products and its modulation by naturally occurring agents. Mutation Research, <u>101</u>, 189-197.

SCF (1974): Reports of the Scientific Committee for food, First Series. No. 8801. Luxembourg.

SCF (1979): Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food, Eighth Series. No. CB-28-79-827-EN-C. Luxembourg.

SCF (1984): Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food, Fourteenth Series. No. EUR 8752. Luxembourg.

SCF (1989): Report of the Scientific Committee for Food, Twenty-first Series. No. EUR 11617. Luxembourg.

Stich, H. F., Stich, W., Rosin, M. P. and Powrie, W. D. (1981). Clastogenic activity of caramel and caramelized sugars. Mutation Research, 91, 129-136.

Yu, Y., Chen, X., Ding, C., Cai, Z. and Li, Q. (1984). Genotoxic activity of caramel on *Salmonella* and cultured mammalian cells. Mutation Research, 139, 161-165.



#### OPINION ON CARNAUBA WAX

#### **EXPRESSED ON 16 DECEMBER 1994**

#### 1. Terms of reference

To advise on the safety in use of carnauba wax.

#### 2. Background

Carnauba wax has previously been evaluated by the Committee and on 19 October 1990 the substance was found temporarily acceptable as a glazing agent (SCF 26th Series Report, 1992). The acceptance was made temporary pending supplementary toxicological data and technical data on use.

#### 3. Current review

Since then the WHO Joint Expert Committee on Food Additives (JECFA) has evaluated the same data as those evaluated by the SCF, that is, a 90-day rat study, a 28-week dog study, a combined reproduction and subchronic rat study, a rat teratogenicity study and *in vitro* mutagenicity studies in bacteria and yeast (WHO, 1993; Parent et al, 1983a, b; Rowland et al, 1982). The JECFA ADI of 7 mg/kg bw was based on the no-effect level from the combined reproduction and subchronic study, in which no adverse effects were observed up to the highest dose level tested of 1% in the diet (equivalent to 700 mg/kg bw).

No further toxicological data have been submitted to the SCF since its 26th Report, but the Committee has been informed that use of carnauba wax on confectionery is unlikely to exceed 200 mg/kg. Even with high intake of treated foods it would therefore be unlikely that intake would exceed 1-2 mg/kg bw/day.

#### 4. Discussion

The Committee noted that the structure of the main components of carnauba wax (long-chain aliphatic esters) raises the possibility that this wax might behave like some mineral hydrocarbons. The key study (Parent et al, 1983b), in which full histopathological examinations were carried out on the control and high-dose groups of  $F_1$  rats used for the 13 week subchronic part of the study, did include those organs where accumulation and toxic effects have been observed after ingestion of certain mineral hydrocarbons, without any effects being reported. The Committee noted, however, that these studies were completed before the effects of mineral hydrocarbons became known and that there were no absorption or metabolism data for carnauba wax. The Committee therefore requires information on the readiness of carnauba wax components to hydrolyse. If this cannot be shown then the Committee may require evidence of lack of accumulation in tissues.

16 DECEMBER 1994 CARNAUBA WAX

Whilst the Committee has not received the toxicological data requested earlier, the information on use gives assurance that potential intake of carnauba wax will be well below the ADI allocated by JECFA and thus leaves a comfortable safety margin between intakes and the observed no-effect level in the combined reproduction and subchronic rat study. However, where there are no carcinogenicity studies, then the mutagenicity data should be adequate. There are studies on *S. typhimurium* TA 1535, 1537, 1538 and 98 which covers base-pair and frame-shift point mutation endpoints (although they did not use the TA 100 strain). But the Committee has not been made aware of any study covering the endpoint of chromosome aberrations.

#### 5. Conclusion

It is recommended that subject to compliance with an acceptable specification the temporary acceptance of carnauba wax used as a glazing agent be extended pending submission of a mutagenicity test covering the endpoint of chromosome aberrations in mammalian cells *in vitro* and information on the readiness of carnauba wax ester components to hydrolyse. These studies should be carried out on material conforming to an appropriate and acceptable specification. This information should be submitted within one year.

#### References

Parent RA, Cox GE, Babish JG, Gallo MA, Hess FG and Becci PJ (1983a). Subchronic feeding study of carnauba wax in beagle dogs. Food Chemical Toxicology, vol 21, 85-87.

Parent RA, Re TA, Babish JG, Cox GE, Voss KA and Becci PJ (1983b). Reproduction and subchronic feeding study of carnauba wax in rats. Food Chemical Toxicology, vol 21, 89-93.

Rowland IR, Butterworth KR, Gaunt IF, Grasso P and Gangolli SD (1982). Short-term toxicity study of carnauba wax in rats. Food Chemical Toxicology, vol 20, 467-471.

SCF (1992), Scientific Committee for Food 26th Series Report. European Commission, Luxembourg.

WHO (1993), Toxicological evaluation of certain food additives and naturally occurring toxicants: Carnauba wax. WHO Food Additive Series: 30. World Health Organisation, Geneva.

#### **OPINION ON COUMARIN**

## (A CONSTITUENT OF NATURAL FLAVOURING SOURCE MATERIALS LIMITED BY ANNEX II OF FLAVOURINGS DIRECTIVE 88/388/EEC)

#### **EXPRESSED ON 16 DECEMBER 1994**

#### 1. Terms of reference

To review the toxicity of coumarin in the light of recently completed studies and to consider whether the limits for coumarin in food set out in Annex II of the flavourings Directive 88/388/EEC (EEC, 1988) need to be amended.

#### 2. Background

Coumarin is a naturally occurring benzopyrone. It occurs in various plants including tonka beans and sweet clover and in several natural flavouring source materials. Coumarin itself was originally used as a flavouring substance until the direct use of coumarin in food was prohibited in the USA in 1954 following reports of hepatotoxic effects in rats and dogs. It is still used in fragrances and tobacco. More recently, it has been used in the medical treatment of high protein lymphoedema and chronic infections such as brucellosis and tuberculosis. Coumarin has also been investigated in the treatment of renal cell carcinoma, malignant melanoma and prostate cancer.

Coumarin is listed in the 3rd Edition of the Council of Europe 'Blue Book' (Council of Europe, 1981) as an 'active principle'. The Council of Europe defines an active principle as a constituent of a natural flavouring source material for which, due to existing toxicological data, it appears necessary to set a maximum concentration limit in foodstuffs as consumed. No substance included in the list of active principles is approved by the Council of Europe for use as a chemically-defined flavouring substance in its own right. For coumarin, the general limits are < 2 mg/kg in food and beverages with specific exceptions of 10 mg/kg in "special" caramels and 10 mg/kg in alcoholic beverages. It should be noted that the Council of Europe considered that the general limit in food and beverages should be less than 2 mg/kg, but that methods of analysis generally available at the time did not permit a lower level of detection.

The SCF examined the Council of Europe list of active principles in 1979 and considered that allowing the continued use of natural flavouring source materials with limitation of the active principles represented a practical approach (CEC, 1979). The Council of Europe limits were endorsed with the addition of another exception of 50 mg/kg in chewing gum. The SCF limits for coumarin are included in Annex II of the EC Flavourings Framework Directive 88/388/EEC. That annex sets 'maximum limits for certain substances obtained from flavourings and other food ingredients with flavouring properties present in foodstuffs as consumed in which flavourings have been used'. In other words, the limit only applies if flavourings have been added to a foodstuff but refers to the total amount of coumarin present in that foodstuff from either food ingredients or the flavouring. Annex II of the directive also contains a footnote indicating that the substances listed may not be added as such to foodstuffs or to flavourings.

Recently, a draft report of a US National Toxicology Program carcinogenesis bioassay on coumarin has been published (NTP, 1992a) and so the SCF has been asked to review coumarin. In the current review, the Committee has looked again at the earlier published toxicological studies on coumarin, as well as taking account of the recent NTP work and other studies published since our last review. The Committee was asked to consider whether the limits for coumarin in food, which apply when natural flavouring source materials are added to food, as set out in Annex II of the flavourings Directive, need to be amended. The SCF was not asked to consider coumarin as a chemically defined flavouring substance since it is currently prohibited for that purpose, nor was it asked to consider the context of its occurrence solely as a natural toxicant in foodstuffs.

#### 3. Discussion

Coumarin is hepatotoxic to rats and dogs, causing liver enlargement, focal necrosis, fibrosis and bile duct proliferation. Other species however appear to be more resistant to the hepatotoxic effects of coumarin.

In rats, clear evidence of hepatotoxicity has been seen after dietary administration of doses in the range 87-125 mg/kg bw/day and above (HRC, 1984; Brune, 1984; Cohen, 1979) and after oral gavage doses of 25 mg/kg bw/day and above (NTP, 1992a). In addition to hepatotoxicity, studies have also shown coumarin caused cholangiocarcinomas and hepatocellular carcinomas. These were seen in both sexes at dietary doses of 230-340 mg/kg bw/day in two chronic studies on Sprague-Dawley rats in which doses ranging from 13-283 mg/kg bw/day (HRC, 1984) or 10-340 mg/kg bw/day (Brune, 1984) were given. Cholangiocarcinomas were not observed at doses of 87-110 mg/kg bw/day and below in these two studies. No cholangiocarcinomas or hepatocellular carcinomas were seen in the one chronic study in F344 rats in which coumarin was given by gavage at doses of 25, 50 or 100 mg/kg bw/day (NTP, 1992a). Several of the earlier 90 day and 2 year rat dietary studies have shown 1000 ppm (approximately 50 mg/kg bw/day) to be a no effect level for histological liver damage (Cohen, 1979). Changes in liver weight and serum liver enzyme levels however are seen from lower doses of 10-25 mg/kg bw/day when given by gavage (NTP, 1992a; Cohen, 1979). One of the more recent 2-year dietary studies has shown minor, atypical changes in the bile ducts of Sprague-Dawley rats at doses down to 10 mg/kg bw/day, the lowest dose tested (Brune, 1984).

In the dog oral doses of 25 mg/kg bw/day for over 100 days caused histological liver damage, 10 mg/kg bw/day being a no effect level (Hagan *et al*, 1967). Studies in limited numbers of baboons have found no evidence of histological liver damage and only slight evidence of reversible biochemical, histochemical or ultrastructural changes after oral dosing at 50 and 100 mg/kg bw/day for 3 weeks or dietary administration of doses up to 67.5 mg/kg bw/day for 2 years (Cohen, 1979). It is not known whether doses higher than these would produce histopathological changes in the baboon.

Only slight liver enlargement and no hepatotoxicity was found in CD1 mice given up to 280 mg/kg bw/day via the diet for 2 years (HRC, 1983). In a 2-year gavage study in B6C3F1 mice given 50, 100 or 200 mg/kg bw/day, syncytial alteration and centrilobular hypertrophy were seen in the liver at 200 mg/kg bw/day in females and in males at 100 mg/kg bw/day and above; syncytial alteration alone was seen at 50 mg/kg bw/day in male mice (NTP, 1992a). Significant increases in eosinophilic foci and hepatocellular adenomas were seen at 50 and 100 mg/kg bw/day but not at 200 mg/kg bw/day in female mice. In males, eosinophilic foci were increased at all doses but no hepatocellular adenomas were observed. In contrast to rats, no centrilobular necrosis was seen in mice of either sex. Similar increases in hepatocellular adenomas were seen in females in a 2-year gavage study in B6C3F1 mice using 3,4-dihydrocoumarin (which does not form an epoxide and causes no histopathological changes in rat liver) (NTP, 1992b). Also in contrast to the rat, coumarin did not cause liver necrosis in gerbils given a single i.p. dose of 125 mg/kg bw (Fentem et al, 1992), nor was it found to be hepatotoxic or hepatocarcinogenic in hamsters given up to 0.5% in the diet (approximately 600 mg/kg bw) for 2 years (Ueno and Hirono, 1981).

There are major interspecies differences in coumarin metabolism and these have been intensively studied to see if they might provide the explanation for the observed species differences in coumarin hepatotoxicity. In the rat, the major urinary metabolite is o-hydroxyphenylacetic acid from 3hydroxycoumarin, whereas in baboons and man the major urinary metabolite is 7-hydroxycoumarin (Cohen, 1979). As in the rat, urinary excretion of 7-hydroxycoumarin is low in dogs, hamsters and some strains of mice (Cohen, 1979). One early theory of the mechanism of coumarin toxicity was that it would occur in species which did not form 7-hydroxycoumarin. However, the lack of hepatic effects in the hamster (Ueno and Hirono, 1981) suggests this is not the key difference. In the rat, recent studies indicate the involvement of a cytochrome-P450 generated metabolite in the hepatotoxicity of coumarin, possibly the formation of a hypothetical 3,4-epoxide intermediate in the oxidation of coumarin to 3-hydroxycoumarin (Lake et al, 1989; Fentem et al, 1992a). Other recent evidence has suggested that the conjugation of a coumarin metabolite with glutathione provides a detoxification pathway in the rat (Huwer et al, 1991). Whilst the epoxide hypothesis is plausible and there are several strands of evidence to support it, once again the lack of hepatotoxicity in the hamster is puzzling since, like the rat, hamster microsomes produce o-hydroxyphenyl-acetaldehyde and 3hydroxycoumarin, both of which can be derived from the 3,4-epoxide (Lake et al, 1992a). o-Hydroxyphenyl-acetaldehyde is the major microsomal metabolite at high coumarin concentrations in many species including man (Lake et al, 1992a; Fentem et al, 1992b). 7-Hydroxycoumarin excretion in man is variable and can be as low as 10% (Cholerton et al, 1992). Alternative metabolic pathways used when 7-hydroxylation is low are unknown, but in vitro studies on human liver microsomes suggest that at high coumarin levels, when the 7-hydroxylation pathway is saturated then the ohydroxyphenyl-acetaldehyde pathway may be favoured (Lake et al, 1992a; Fentem et al, 1992b). Clinical trials in man suggest that hepatotoxicity from coumarin is rare (Cox et al, 1989; Marshall, 1992), but it does occur. Thus the possibility that man may be susceptible to coumarin cannot be ruled out.

Tumours have been observed at sites other than the liver. In a 2-year oral gavage study on F344 rats given 25, 50 or 100 mg/kg bw/day (NTP, 1992a), coumarin caused a dose-related increase in chronic nephropathy and a low incidence of renal adenomas (but not carcinomas) at 25 mg/kg bw/day (males) and 50 mg/kg bw/day (females). There was no clear dose response although, in males, this could have been due to the poor survival because of the nephropathy at the top two doses. Similar minor effects on the kidney were seen in a 2-year gavage study with 3,4-dihydrocoumarin in F344 rats (NTP, 1992b). No such effects were seen in the rat studies in which coumarin was given in the diet (HRC, 1984). In B6C3F1 mice given 50, 100 or 200 mg/kg bw/day coumarin by gavage for 2 years (NTP, 1992a), lung adenomas in both sexes and carcinomas in females were increased at the top dose. No such effects were seen in 2 year dietary studies in CD-1 mice given up to 280 mg/kg bw/day (HRC, 1983).

In mutagenicity studies *in vitro*, coumarin has tested negative in three Ames studies (Cohen, 1979), but positive or weakly positive in three others in one strain of Salmonella typhimurium, TA100, in the presence of metabolic activation (NTP, 1992a; Norman and Wood, 1981; Stoltz et al, 1982). A further study using the Ames spot test was inadequate for evaluation (Florin et al, 1980). Coumarin selectively inhibited excision repair in *E.coli* WP2 cells (Grigg, 1972). It increased the frequency of sister chromatid exchanges in Chinese hamster ovary (CHO) cells in the absence but not in the presence of metabolic activation and increased chromosome aberrations in CHO cells in the presence but not in the absence of metabolic activation (NTP, 1992a). Mutagenicity studies *in vivo*, comprising a sex linked recessive lethal assay in *Drosophila* (NTP, 1992a) and micronucleus tests in blood (NTP, 1992a) and bone marrow (Morris and Ward, 1992; Sterner and Korn, 1981) in mice, while negative, are of poor quality.

#### 4. Conclusions

It may be concluded that coumarin is a carcinogen in rats via the oral route and possibly in mice. In rats, adenomas and carcinomas of the liver and bile duct and adenomas of the kidney have been observed. In mice, adenomas and carcinomas of the lung and liver adenomas have been observed. In reaching our recommendations (see below) the Committee gave particular weight to the occurrence of liver toxicity, including cholangiocarcinomas and hepatocellular carcinomas, confirmed in two chronic rat studies in which coumarin was administered by the dietary route. The results of the NTP gavage studies are more difficult to interpret: in rats only general liver toxicity, not tumours were seen, together with kidney adenomas, as well as nephropathy which is common in ageing rats; in the mouse significant dose-related increases were seen in lung tumours in both sexes, but significant increases in liver tumours were only seen in the low and mid-dose females. Both liver and lung tumours are common spontaneous occurrences in the strain of mouse used. Whilst not consistent with the dietary studies, the results from the gavage studies did not lessen our concern about the toxicity of coumarin.

A key issue in assessing the risk of coumarin to man is deciding whether or not coumarin is genotoxic. Particularly strong reassurance is needed that coumarin is not genotoxic *in vivo* when, in addition to positive *in vitro* studies, an epoxide has been postulated as a metabolic intermediate. The requirement for metabolic activation for a positive response in *Salmonella typhimurium* TA100 and in a study of chromosomal aberrations in CHO cells is consistent with the idea that activation to an epoxide may be required. However, metabolic activation did not appear to be required for the induction of SCEs in CHO cells *in vitro* (NTP, 1992a) but the positive response without S9 was weak and was not dose-related. The available *in vivo* mutagenicity studies, while negative, are not of a high enough standard to provide sufficient reassurance that coumarin is not active *in vivo*.

A further key consideration is whether the carcinogenicity seen in rats and mice, if due to an epoxide, is relevant to man. The Committee concluded that the epoxide route cannot be ruled out in man and need only be a minor pathway for genotoxic/carcinogenic effects to be of concern.

#### 5. Recommendations

Taking into account the natural occurrence of coumarin in natural flavouring source materials, the carcinogenic activity of coumarin and the fact that a genotoxic mechanism cannot be excluded at this point in time, the Committee recommends that:

- the general limit in food and beverages for coumarin, which applies when it is present because natural flavouring source materials containing coumarin have been added, should be reduced to the currently achievable limit of detection for coumarin of 0.5 mg/kg;
- action should be taken to reduce the higher levels which are currently permitted in certain traditional products.

#### 6. Further research

The Committee considered that further research on coumarin would be desirable, particularly if any proposals to raise the general limit from that now recommended (the lowest achievable limit of detection) were to be considered. In this regard, further mutagenicity information could be particularly helpful. The Committee understands that new *in vitro* mutagenicity studies have been carried out recently, under the auspices of the Research Institute for Fragrance Materials, USA, on 7-hydroxycoumarin and ortho-hydroxyphenylacetic acid, which are the major metabolites in man and rat respectively. Final reports on these studies are pending. The Committee wishes to see these reports, but it should be stressed that these studies are on the end-stage metabolites only and thus they do not address the concern about the possible formation of an active epoxide intermediate. To address this concern, in the first instance, an *in vivo* bone marrow micronucleus test in mice and an *in vivo* liver UDS study in rats would be helpful.

Further research to address the more difficult issues could also be helpful but the Committee recognises that the resolution of these questions is less certain and could involve extensive work. These issues include whether the 3,4-epoxide is indeed responsible for the toxicity of coumarin, the extent to which it is produced in other species including man, whether a good animal model for man can be found from the metabolic viewpoint, what proportion of the human population has low 7-hydroxylase activity and how coumarin is metabolised in these people.

Finally, no clear assessment of the likely risk to man will be possible without quantitative information on the levels of coumarin in various natural flavouring source materials and foodstuffs to allow at least a rough estimate of coumarin intake in man.

#### References

Brune H (1984) Unpublished report 'Toxikologische Prüfung von Cumarin im 30 Monate-Fütterungsversuch an Ratten' Biologisches Laboratorium, Hamburg.

CEC (1979) Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food (9th Series) 'Report of the Scientific Committee for Food on Flavourings' (opinion expressed 21 September 1979).

Cholerton S et al (1992) J. Chromatog. <u>575</u>: 325-330.

Cohen A J (1979) Fd.Cosmet.Toxicol 17: 277-289.

Cole M S et al (1988) Surgery 103(3): 271-277.

Council of Europe (1981) 'Flavouring Substances and Natural Sources of Flavourings', 3rd Edition, Maisonneuve, Strasbourg.

Cox D et al (1989) Human Toxicol. 8: 501-506.

Dexeus F H et al (1990) J. Clin. Oncol. 8(2): 325-329.

Dominguez K et al (1990) Biochem. Pharmacol. 39(10): 1629-1631.

EEC (1988) Council Directive on the approximation of the laws of the Member States relating to flavourings for use in foodstuffs and to source materials for their production (88/388/EEC). Off. J. Eur. Comm. L184: 61-67 15 July 1988.

Egan D et al (1990) Drug Metab. Rev. 22(5): 503-529.

Evans J G et al (1989) Toxicology <u>55</u>: 207-224.

Farschou (1982) Human Toxicol. 1: 149-150.

Fentem J H et al (1991) Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 179(1): 197-203.

Fentem J H et al (1992) Toxicology 71: 129-136.

Fentem J H et al (1992a) Toxic. in Vitro 6(1): 21-25.

Fentem J H and Fry J R (1992b) Xenobiotica 22(3): 357-367.

Florin I, Rutberg L, Curvall M and Enzell C R (1980). Toxicology 15, 219-232.

Fry J R et al (1993) J. Pharm. Pharmacol. 45: 166-170.

Gallicchio V S et al (1989) J. Biol. Resp. Modif. 8: 116-121.

Griepentrog F (1973) Toxicology 1: 93.

Grigg G W (1972) J. Gen. Microbiol. 70: 221-230.

HRC (1983) Unpublished Report RNP 136/82493 Huntingdon Research Centre plc, Huntingdon, England (Sponsored by Rhone-Poulenc).

HRC (1984) Unpublished Report RNP 137/83651, Huntingdon Research Centre plc, Huntingdon, England (sponsored by Rhone-Poulenc).

Hagan et al (1967) Fd. Cosmet. Toxicol. 12: 341.

Hermann R et al (1990) Annals Oncol. 1: 445-446.

Hogan R P (1983) JAMA 249(19): 2679-2680.

Huwer T et al (1991) Chem. Res. Toxicol. 4(5): 586-590.

Ide F et al (1981) J. Cancer Res. Clin. Oncol. 102: 115-126.

Imanishi H et al (1990) Mut. Res. 243: 151-158.

JECFA (1981) Toxicological Evaluations of Certain Food Additives WHO Food Additive Series No 16 Geneva, 23 March-1 April 1981.

Kokron O et al (1991) Oncol. 48: 102-106.

Kraul H et al (1992) Pharmazie 47 H5: 389.

Lake B G (1984) Arch Toxicol. Suppl. 7: 16-29.

Lake B G et al (1989) Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 97: 311-323.

Lake B G et al (1989a) Toxicol. Letts 45: 299-306.

Lake B G et al (1990) Hum. Exp. Toxicol. 9: 356.

Lake B G et al (1992) Fd. Chem. Toxic. 30(2): 99-104.

Lake B G et al (1992a) Fd. Chem. Toxic. 30(2): 105-115.

Marshall M E et al (1989) Surgery 105(2): 237-238.

Marshall M E et al (1990) The Prostate 17: 95-99.

Marshall M E et al (1991) Mol. Biother. 3: 170-178.

Marshall M E (1992) Dtsch. Zschr. Onkol. 24(6): 141-151.

Maucher A <u>et al</u> (1993) J. Cancer Res. Clin. Oncol. 119: 150-154.

Miles J S et al (1990) Biochem. J. 267: 365-371.

Mohler J L et al (1992) The Prostate 20: 123-131.

Moran E et al (1987) J. Chromatog. 416: 165-169.

Morris D L and Ward J B (1992) Env. Mol. Mutagen. 19: 132-138.

NTP (1992a) Draft Technical Report TR 422, NIH Publication No 92- 3153.

NTP (1992b) Draft Technical Report TR 423, NIH Publication No 92- 3154.

Negishi M et al (1989) Biochem. 28: 4169-4172.

Norman R L and Wood A W (1981). Proc Amer Assoc Cancer Res - Amer Soc Clin Oncol 22(0), 109.

Norman R L and Wood A W (1981) Fed. Proc. 40: 1837.

Norman R L and Wood A W (1984) Drug. Metab. Disp. 12: 543-549.

Ohta T et al (1983) Mutat. Res 117: 135-138.

Omarbasha B et al (1989) Cancer Res 49: 3045-3049.

Pearce R et al (1992) Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 298(1): 211-225.

Peters M M C G et al (1991) Xenobiotica 21(4): 499-514.

Preuss-Ueberschar Von C et al (1984) Arzneim.-Forsch. 34(II)(10): 1305-1313.

Ritschel W et al (1977) Eur. J. Clin. Pharmacol. 12: 457-461.

Sasaki Y F et al (1987) Mutat.Res. 189: 313-318.

Schmidt et al (1975) Mut. Res. 31: 9.

Squires E J and Negishi M (1990) Can. J. Physiol. Pharmacol. 68: 769-776.

Sterner W and Korn W-D (1981) IBR-Forschung Report No. 6-1-252-81, Hanover, sponsored by Schaper and Brümmer, Salzgitter, Germany, unpublished.

Stoltz DR, Stavric B, Krewski D, Klassen R, Bendall R and Junkins B (1982). Environmental Mutagenesis 4, 477-492.

Ueno I and Hirono I (1981) Fd. Cosmet. Toxicol. 19: 353-355.

Wattenberg L W (1982) In: 'Molecular Interrelations of Nutrition and Cancer' Eds. Arnott M S, Van Eys J and Wang Y M, Raven Press, New York.

Wood A W and Taylor B A (1979) J. Biol. Chem. 254: 5647-5651.

Yamano S et al (1990) Biochem. 29(5): 1322-1329.

#### OPINION ON DI-2-ETHYLHEXYLPHTHALATE

#### **EXPRESSED ON 16 DECEMBER 1994**

#### 1. Terms of reference

To evaluate the hazards to human health arising from the migration into food of di-2-ethylhexylphthalate (DEHP) present in certain plastic materials and articles intended to come into contact with foodstuffs.

#### 2. Background

This substance was first evaluated by the Committee (6th Report, 1978) as part of the review of the positive list of substances to be authorised in the manufacture of regenerated cellulose films intended to come into contact with foodstuffs. This evaluation was reviewed again by the Committee (14th Report, 1982) in the light of a considerable number of further studies and of the entire proceedings of the United States' National Toxicology Program (NTP) Conference on phthalates held in June 1981 (1). The Committee's conclusion at that time stated that DEHP had produced benign and malignant tumours of the liver in the mouse and the rat at the high doses used in the NCI/NTP studies. Although the *in vitro* mutagenicity tests gave conflicting results, the dominant lethal study (i.p.), an *in vivo* assay, indicated a possible genotoxic, though not dose-dependent, effect. High oral doses in mice had also produced embryotoxic and teratogenic effects.

In view of these findings including the studies on mechanism and covalent binding for DEHP, the Committee excluded DEHP from the previously established group TDI for phthalates.

#### 3. Review of additional data

A large number of additional investigations have now been provided for the Committee. They confirm that DEHP is hydrolysed to its monoester and 2-ethylhexanol predominantly in the intestinal tract and is subsequently partially absorbed. A considerable species difference exists in the degree of intestinal absorption. Further biotransformation occurs mainly in the liver showing again considerable species differences. In general, rodent species oxidise DEHP further than primates. Most species except the rat excrete the metabolites as glucuronides in the urine. The bulk of the compound is excreted in the urine and faeces within 24 hours, no tissue accumulation being observed (2,3).

The acute toxicity of DEHP is low, major target organs being the liver and the testes (4). The most striking change is peroxisomal proliferation in the liver, the occurrence of which again shows marked species differences. For example, it is found in the liver of rats but not of guinea pigs or marmosets and not *in vitro* in human hepatocytes, suggesting that non-human primates and humans are less sensitive than rodents to chemical peroxisome proliferators (5,6).

Several oral studies in rats point to 50 mg/kg b.w., being the dose level at which liver weight increases and peroxisomal proliferations are induced. This is evidenced by ultramicroscopic changes in the liver and changes in the peroxisome-associated enzyme activities. Short term oral studies, including also dose levels below 50 mg/kg b.w. show inconsistent results. One 2-week study (7) by gavage in rats finds no increased liver weights or changes in hepatic palmitoyl CoA oxidation (PCoA), carnitine acetyltransferase or carnitine palmitoyltransferase activities at 25 mg/kg b.w.. Furthermore, no hepatic peroxisomal proliferation can be detected histochemically. However, 100 mg/kg b.w., the next dose level, affects biochemical indicators of peroxisomal proliferation.

A 7-day feeding study (8) reports a decrease in serum triglycerides at about 2.5 mg/kg b.w., an increase in carnitine palmitoyltransferase at about 5 mg/kg b.w. and an increased PCoA as well as increased carnitine acetyltransferase and carnitine palmitoyltransferase activities without any effect on liver weight at about 25 mg/kg b.w.. Ultramicroscopic hepatic changes are seen at about 250 mg/kg b.w.. Ultramicroscopic hepatic changes are seen at about 250 mg/kg b.w., the highest level tested. Because of lack of food consumption and age data of the rats, the dose levels were calculated from the dietary levels by using a factor of 20 instead of the usual 10 for short-term studies in young rats.

The NOEL in a 3-week feeding study (9) in F344 rats, dosed with 0, 12, 109, 643, 1197 or 1892 mg/kg b.w. as calculated from the food intake, is reported as 12 mg/kg b.w. based on peroxisomal biochemical and ultramicroscopic parameters. Another 28-day feeding study (10) in F344 rats, dosed with 0, 24, 52, 115, 559, 1093 or 2496 mg/kg b.w., shows 52 mg/kg b.w. as NOEL for the induction of PCoA. However, the absolute liver weight is increased significantly at 52 mg/kg b.w. and higher and the relative liver weights are increased significantly at all dose levels in a dose-related manner. Histopathology of the liver shows a dose-related increase in hepatocyte basophilia at 52 mg/kg b.w. and higher doses.

A recent feeding study (11) in male Wistar rats used 0, 5, 18, 50, 180 or 500 mg/kg b.w. for either 2 or 4 weeks. The NOEL for induction of peroxisome associated enzymes lauric acid hydrolase and enoyl coenzyme-A hydratase is 5 mg/kg b.w.. Lightmicroscopic and electronmicroscopic morphometric analyses also show 5 mg/kg b.w. to be a NOEL. The NOEL for PCoA is 18 mg/kg b.w..

A 2-year feeding study (12) in rats with dose levels of 10, 100 and 1000 mg/kg b.w. shows slight increases at 10 mg/kg b.w. in the activities of CN-insensitive palmitoyl dehydrogenase in liver homogenates and in mitochondrial carnitine acetyltransferase. These changes become more pronounced at higher dose levels.

DEHP has no genotoxic potential. *In vitro* tests for gene mutations in bacterial, eukaryotic and mammalian cell systems, with or without S9, are negative. Similarly, *in vitro* tests for chromosomal aberrations and sister-chromatid exchanges in mammalian cells and *in vivo* studies for chromosomal aberrations in somatic and germ cells are negative. There is no evidence for covalent binding to DNA, for induction of single-strand breaks in DNA or for unscheduled DNA synthesis (13).

In long term studies, DEHP increased the incidence of hepatocellular adenomas and carcinomas in both mice and rats when given at high levels in the diet. The increases were dose-related at doses of 3000 and 6000 mg/kg of diet in mice and 6000 and 12000 mg/kg of diet in rats. The lowest doses are equivalent to intakes of 300-430 mg/kg b.w. (4).

#### 4. Proposed mechanism of action

The ability of some compounds, including DEHP, to induce hepatocellular carcinomas in rodents has been linked to their ability for inducing peroxisomal activity in the liver. Peroxisomal proliferation is in fact an early event during treatment with these compounds and appears to be the most sensitive change occurring in the liver at low doses. A causal association between peroxisomal proliferation and hepatic tumour development has been suggested (5,14). However, the underlying mechanism of carcinogenicity by peroxisomal proliferation is not known and may be complex. Suggestions include:

- oxidative stress and the induction of indirect DNA damage
- promotion of spontaneous preneoplastic lesions
- sustained growth stimulation.

All these mechanisms are considered to have a threshold. They are not mutually exclusive but could have an additive or synergistic effect (15).

Peroxisomal proliferation is associated in the peroxisomes with increased  $\beta$ -oxidation of fatty acids and similar compounds. This results in an increased production of hydrogen peroxide and/or other active oxygen species. The excess oxygen "leaks" from the peroxisomes and causes oxidative damage to other intracellular components. This may also lead to direct damage to the genetic material in the cell nucleus and subsequent neoplastic transformation. Alternatively, cumulative oxidative damage to intracellular membranes can lead to cell death and increased cell turnover, thus increasing the probability of spontaneous tumour formation (17).

Others claim that cell proliferation is unlikely to play a primary role in the hepatocarcinogenicity of peroxisome proliferators because a) the maximum proliferative response is very transient and b) chronic administration results in no or only a slight increase in replicative DNA synthesis. Furthermore, mitogen-induced liver cell hyperplasia is less predisposed to become carcinogenic and several potent mitogens without a peroxisomal proliferative effect are not carcinogenic (16).

DEHP has adverse effects on reproduction. It causes foetotoxic and/or teratogenic effects in rodents. The NOEL for these effects in female mice, the most sensitive species, is 35 mg/kg b.w.. The NOEL for reproductive parameters in male and female mice is 15 mg/kg b.w (18,19).

#### 5. Conclusion

The overall NOEL for DEHP in the rat, based on the peroxisomal effects in the liver as measured by biochemical parameters and morphometric analysis in this sensitive species in the most recent study (11), appears to be 5 mg/kg b.w.. An earlier study (8) points to 2.5 mg/kg b.w. as NOEL for hepatic peroxisomal effects. However, this study shows some deficiencies.

Bearing in mind the lack of genotoxicity in numerous assays using several mutagenic endpoints, the large margin between the doses of DEHP necessary to induce hepatic tumours (300-430 mg/kg b.w.) and those inducing hepatic peroxisomal activity, as well as the evidence for a threshold for increased hepatic peroxisomal activity enables the Committee to conclude that the very small intakes of DEHP from its uses in food packaging would not pose any carcinogenic hazard for man. Although the Committee acknowledges that some other studies might support a higher NOEL, it was unable to ignore the fact that lower doses still induced noticeable biochemical and electronmicroscopic changes and that some of these studies used different strains of rats.

The Committee also considered the suggestion that a safety factor of less than 100 might be applied in establishing a TDI for DEHP because of apparent differences in sensitivity with regard to peroxisomal enzyme induction and metabolism between subhuman primates, man and the laboratory rodents. It was not convinced, however, that the evidence was sufficiently weighty to accept this suggestion.

The Committee therefore retained as a matter of prudence a safety factor of 100 in establishing a TDI of 0.05 mg/kg b.w. for DEHP based on the NOEL for peroxisomal proliferation.

#### References

- 1. National Toxicology Program Conference on phthalates, Washington, June 10, 1981.
- 2. Kluwe, W.M. (1982) Overview of phthalate ester pharmacokinetics in mammalian species. Environ. Health Perspect., 45, 3-9.
- 3. Thouin, M.H. et al. (1985) Review of literature data on di(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate. Prepared at the request of the Ministry of Housing, Physical Planning and Environment, Directorate of Environmental Protection.
- 4. NTP (1982) Carcinogenesis bioassay of di(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate (CAS no. 117-81-7) in F344 rats and B6C3F1 mice (feed study).
- 5. Reddy, J.K. and Lalwani, N.D. (1984) Carcinogenesis by hepatic peroxisome proliferators. Crit. Rev. Toxicol., <u>12</u>, 1-58.
- Reddy, J.K. et al (1984). Induction of hepatic peroxisome proliferation in non-rodent species including primates. Am.J.Pathol., 114, 171-183.
- 7. Lake, B.G. et al. (1984) Comparitive studies on di(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate induced hepatic peroxisome proliferation in the rat and hamster. Toxicol.Appl.Pharmacol., 72, 46-60.
- 8. Morton, S.J. (1979) The hepatic effects of dietary di-2-ethylhexylphthalate. PhD thesis, The John Hopkins University, Baltimore, MD. As cited in Ref. 13.
- 9. Barber, E.D. et al. (1987) Peroxisome induction studies on seven phthalate esters. Toxicol.Ind.Health, 3(2), 7-22.
- BIBRA (1990) Project No. 3.028 Report No. 328/2/90. An investigation of the effect of di-(2ethylhexyl)phthalate (DEHP) on rat hepatic microsomes. Dated January 1990.



- 11. RIVM (1992) Jansen, E.H.J.M. et al. Toxicological investigation of di(2-ethylhexyl)<sub>I</sub> in rats. The determination of a no-effect level. Rapport no. 618902 007. Dated December
- 12. Ganning, A.G. et al. (1985) Effect of prolonged phthalate ester administration on rat li-Chem.Scand., 39, 319-322.
- 13. Turnbull, D. and Rodricks, J.V. (1985) Assessment of possible carcinogenic risk to resulting from exposure to di(2-ethylhexyl)-phthalate (DEHP). J.Am.Coll.Toxicol., 4,
- 14. Warren, J.R. et al. (1982) Phthalate esters as peroxisome proliferator carcinogens. Health Perspect., <u>45</u>, 35-40.
- ECETOC (1992) Monograph No. 17 Hepatic peroxisome proliferation. Brussels, May 199
  Rao, M.S. and Reddy, J.K. (1989). The relevance of peroxisome proliferation is
- proliferation in peroxisome proliferator-induced hepatocarcinogenesis. Drug Metab 21(1), 103-110.

  17. Schulz, C.O. (1989) Assessing human health risks from exposure to di(2-ethylhexyl)p
- presented at the EPA Workshop on DEHP Risk Assessment, April 19-20, 1988, B Maryland, USA). Drug Metabol. Rev., <u>21</u>(1), 111-120.

  18. Lamb, I.C. et al. (1987) Reproductive effects of four phthalic acid esters in the mouse.

(DEHP) and related phthalates: scientific issues. (A summary of the Panel on Scientif.

- Lamb, J.C. et al. (1987) Reproductive effects of four phthalic acid esters in the mouse.
   Appl. Pharmacol., <u>88</u>, 255-269.
- Tyl, R.W. et al. (1988) Development toxicity evaluation of dietary di(2-ethylhexyl)p in Fischer 344 rats and CD-1 mice. Fundam. Appl. Toxicol., 10, 395-412.

### **OPINION ON DI-2-ETHYLHEXYLADIPATE**

### **EXPRESSED ON 16 DECEMBER 1994**

### 1. Terms of reference

To evaluate the hazards to human health arising from the migration into food of di-2ethylhexyladipate (DEHA) present in certain plastic materials and articles intended to come into contact with foodstuffs.

# 2. Background

This substance was evaluated by the Committee (6th Report, 1978) as part of the review of the positive list of substances to be authorised in the manufacture of regenerated cellulose films intended to come into contact with foodstuffs. This evaluation was reviewed again by the Committee (14th Report, 1982) in the light of a considerable number of further studies and of the entire proceedings of the United States' National Toxicological Program (NTP) Conference on phthalates held in June 1981 (1). The Committee's conclusions at that time stated that the evidence regarding carcinogenicity was inconclusive because only in the mouse was there evidence of liver tumour induction. The only available mutagenicity test indicated mutagenic potential. Teratogenic and embryotoxic effects were only seen at high dose levels.

In view of these findings, including studies on mechanism and covalent binding to DNA for DEHA, the Committee excluded DEHA from the ADI previously established for three adipates.

### 3. Review of additional data

A number of additional investigations have now been provided for the Committee. They confirm that DEHA is rapidly absorbed by animal species, metabolised and excreted in the urine and to a lesser extent in the faeces and expired air within 48 hours. Absorption is incomplete after high doses. No tissue accumulation is observed. Rapid hydrolysis to the monoester and 2-ethyl-hexanol (EH) as well as of the monoester to adipic acid and EH occurs predominantly in the intestinal tract. EH is largely oxidised in the liver by  $\omega$ -,  $\omega$ -1- and  $\beta$ -oxidation to a series of metabolites. There are species differences in the biotransformation of DEHA. Rodents excrete largely ethylhexanoic, 5-hydroxy-2-ethylhexanoic and ethylhexanedioic acid, while monkeys excrete predominantly mono-2-ethylhexanoic adipate and EH as the glucuronides (2).

DEHA has a low acute toxicity and causes little or no skin and eye irritation.

The liver is the major target organ in short-term studies in mice and rats, increased liver weight being observed at doses of 600 mg/kg b.w. and higher. In 2-3 week feeding studies in rats, using dose levels from 500-2000 mg/kg b.w., a hypolipidaemic effect is noted, indicated by the inhibition of cholestero, synthesis and an altered phospholipid synthesis. This effect is associated with hepatic peroxisome proliferation as observed electron-microscopically, increased activities of peroxisome-associated enzymes and an increased production of peroxisome proliferation-associated 80000 D polypeptide (PPA-80) (3).

The NOEL for the induction of peroxisomal proliferation in 3-4 week feeding studies in F344 rats is around 100 mg/kg b.w. based on the activities of hepatic peroxisomal-associated enzymes and ultramicroscopic changes. A further 30-day feeding study in male F344 rats shows a NOEL of 250 mg/kg b.w., based on ultramicroscopic changes and increased levels of peroxisome proliferation-associated 80000 D polypeptide. If PCoA oxidation is considered, then 250 mg/kg b.w. cause a three-fold rise in activity. A recent feeding study in male Wistar rats used 0, 20, 60, 200, 600 or 2000 mg/kg b.w. for two weeks. The NOEL for induction of peroxisomal associated enzymes was 200 mg/kg b.w. (14). Peroxisomal effects of DEHA are, however, moderate compared to those of DEHP. EH is considered to be the proximate peroxisomal proliferator. There is also a marked species difference for peroxisomal effects. In vitro studies with hepatocytes of rats, guinea pigs and marmosets show only in rat hepatocytes a clear effect (4,5). Non-human primates and humans appear to be less sensitive than rodents to chemically induced peroxisome proliferation (6,7).

Although a dominant lethal assay (i.p.) in mice has been reported as showing a positive, dose-dependent effect (8), further assays in a range of systems are negative. Thus, in vitro bacterial assays with and without S9, in vitro mouse lymphocyte test for DNA damage with and without S9, an in vivo mouse micronucleus test and a sex-linked recessive lethal test in Drosophila show no genotoxic activity of DEHA. A covalent DNA-binding study in mouse liver and a cell transformation test in BALB/3T3 mouse cells are equally negative (3).

The previously assessed long-term studies in mice and rats, using dose levels of 1715 and 3570 mg/kg b.w. in mice and 600 and 1050 mg/kg b.w. in rats, showed only in mice a significantly increased incidence of liver tumours. A possible explanation might be the lower dose levels used in rats (9).

DEHA caused reduced fertility in a reproduction study in male mice at a high i.p. dose of 9220 mg/kg b.w. however, no testicular lesions have been reported in two 3-week feeding studies in rats and in 13-week and 2-year feeding studies in mice and rats (3). No effects on fertility of male and female rats are reported in a 1-generation reproduction study using dose levels up to 720 mg/kg b.w. although at that dose foetotoxic effects and, in parental animals, decreased growth and increased liver weights are noticeable (12). DEHA has no teratogenic effects in rats at dose levels up to 720 mg/kg b.w. but maternal effects are present. Foetotoxic effects appear at 110 mg/kg b.w. thus establishing as NOEL 30 mg/kg b.w (13).

16 DECEMBER 1994 DI-2-ETHYLHEXYLADIPATE

# 4. Proposed mechanism of action

The ability of some compounds, including DEHA, to induce hepatocellular carcinomas in rodents has been linked to their ability for inducing peroxisomal activity in the liver. Peroxisomal proliferation is in fact an early event during treatment with these compounds and appears to be the most sensitive change occurring in the liver at low doses. A causal association between peroxisomal proliferation and hepatic tumour development has been suggested (6,10). However, the underlying mechanism of carcinogenicity by peroxisomal proliferation is not known and may be complex. Suggestions include:

- oxidative stress and the induction of indirect DNA changes
- promotion of spontaneous preneoplastic lesions
- sustained growth stimulation.

All these mechanisms are considered to have a threshold. They are not mutually exclusive but could have an additive or synergistic effect (11).

Peroxisomal proliferation is associated in the peroxisomes with increased  $\beta$ -oxidation of fatty acids and similar compounds. This results in an increased production of hydrogen peroxide and/or other active oxygen species. The excess oxygen "leaks" from the peroxisomes and causes oxidative damage to other intracellular components. This may also lead to direct damage to the genetic material in the cell nucleus and subsequent neoplastic transformation. Alternatively, cumulative oxidative damage to intracellular membranes can lead to cell death and increased cell turnover, thus increasing the probability of spontaneous tumour formation (16).

Others claim that cell proliferation is unlikely to play a primary role in the hepatocarcinogenicity of peroxisome proliferators because a) the maximum proliferative response is very transient and b) chronic administration results in no or only a slight increase in replicative DNA synthesis. Furthermore, mitogen-induced liver cell hyperplasia is less predisposed to become carcinogenic and several potent mitogens without a peroxisomal proliferative effect are not carcinogenic (15).

### 5. Conclusion

The NOEL for DEHA in the rat, based on the peroxisomal effects in the liver, as measured by biochemical parameters and electromicroscopic analysis in this sensitive species, is around 100 mg/kg b.w. Bearing in mind the lack of genotoxic activity in all but one mutagenicity assay using several endpoints, the large margin between the doses of DEHA necessary to induce hepatic tumours only in mice (1715-3570 mg/kg b.w.) and those inducing hepatic peroxisomal activity (>100 mg/kg b.w.), as well as the evidence for a threshold for inducing hepatic peroxisomal activity enables the Committee to conclude that the very small intakes of DEHA from its uses in food contact materials would not pose any carcinogenic hazard for man.

Foetotoxicity occurred in a teratogenicity study in rats at 110 mg/kg b.w. The NOEL was 30 mg/kg b.w. The Committee therefore used a safety factor of 100 to establish a TDI for DEHA of 0.3 mg/kg b.w.

### References

- 1. National Toxicology Program Conference on Phthalates, Washington, June 10, 1981.
- El-hawari, M. (1984) Metabolism and disposition of di(2-ethylhexyl) adipate. Final report Contract No. PE-19 0-PK-MRI, MRI Project no. 7550-B for Chemical Manufacturers' Association, dated October 18, 1984.
- 3. Final Report (1984) Safety Assessment of Dioctyl Adipate and Diisopropyl Adipate. J. Am.Coll.Toxicol., 3,101-130.
- BIBRA (1986) Confidential Report to Chemical Manufacturers' Association. A 21-day feeding study of di(2-ethylhexyl)adipate to rats: effects on the liver and liver lipids. Project No. 3.0542. Report No. 0542/1/85. CMA Reference date January 1986.
- 5. Reddy, J.K. et al. (1986) Comparison of hepatic peroxisome proliferative effect and its implication for hepatocarcinogenicity of phthalate esters, di(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate and di(2-ethylhexyl)adipate with a hypolipidemic drug. Environ. Health Perspect. 65,317-327.
- 6. Reddy, J.K. and Lalwani, N.D. (1984) Carcinogenesis by peroxisome proliferators. Crit.Rev.Toxicol., 12, 1-58.
- Reddy, J.K. et al (1984) Induction of hepatic peroxisome proliferation in non-rodent species, including primates. Am. J. Pathol, <u>114</u>,171-183.
- 8. Singh, A.R. et al (1975) Dominant lethal mutations and anti-fertility effects of DEHP and DEHA in male mice. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol., <u>29</u>, 566-576.
- 9. NTP (1981) Technical Report series no. 212. Carcinogenesis bioassay of di(2-ethylhexyl)adipate (CAS no. 103-23-1).
- Warren, J.R. et al. (1982) Phthalate esters as peroxisome proliferator carcinogens. Environ. Health Perspect. 45, 35-40.
- 11. ECETOC- (1992) Monograph No. 17 Hepatic peroxisome proliferation. Brussels, May 1992.
- ICI (1988b) Tinston, D.J. Central Toxicology Laboratory. Di(2-ethyl-hexyl)adipate (DEHA): fertility study in rats. Report no. CTL/P/2229 CTL ref.: Y02259/003/001 CTL study No. RR0374. Dated August 17, 1988.
- ICI (1988a) Hodge, M.C.E. Central Toxicology Laboratory Di(2-ethylhexyl)adipate: teratogenicity study in the rat. Report No. CTL/P/2119 CTL ref.: Y02259/003/003-4 CTL study no. RR0374. Dated August 17, 1988.
- Jansen, E.H.J.M. et al. (1993). Toxicological investigation of Di(2-ethylhexyl) adipate in rats. Report no. 618 902 014, June 1993.
- 15. Rao, M.S. and Reddy, J.K. (1989). The relevance of peroxisome proliferation and cell proliferation in peroxisome proliferator-induced hepatocarcinogenesis. Drug Metabol. Rev., 21(1), 103-110.
- Schulz, C.O. (1989) Assessing human health risks from exposure to di(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate (DEHP) and related phthalates: scientific issues. (A summary of the Panel on Scientific Issues presented at the EPA Workshop on DEHP Risk Assessment, April 19-20, 1988, Bethesda, Maryland, USA). Drug Metabol. Rev., 21(1), 111-120.

### OPINION ON 3-MONOCHLORO-PROPANE-1,2-DIOL (3-MCPD)

#### **EXPRESSED ON 16 DECEMBER 1994**

# 1. Background

Chemical hydrolysates of vegetable proteins are commonly used as seasonings to improve the flavour of certain foods. Hydrolysis is usually achieved by treatment of crude proteins with hydrochloric acid. During this process, hydrochloric acid also interacts with glycerol released from vegetable fat yielding a number of chlorinated products, including 3-monochloro-propane-1,2-diol (3-MCPD).

3-MCPD is not the sole chloropropanol formed during the technological process currently used to produce hydrolysed vegetable protein. At its 62<sup>nd</sup> meeting (15 April 1988) the Committee examined 1,3-dichloro-2-propanol (DCP). Long-term toxicity/carcinogenicity studies in rats indicated a carcinogenic potential for this substance.

At its 74th meeting (28/29 June 1990) the Committee evaluated the contamination of hydrolysed plant proteins with 3-MCPD.

At that time, only limited information from a range of studies on 3-MCPD was available for assessment, including data on metabolism, acute toxicity, short-term and long-term toxicity, reproductive toxicity and genotoxicity. Although certain metabolites of 3-MCPD were identified, the metabolism of 3-MCPD was not yet fully understood. The data lacked well described toxicokinetic and mass balance studies. The available information, however, suggested that 3-MCPD was rapidly absorbed and circulated, crossed biological barriers and was distributed into many tissues and organs. No information on short-term toxicity in non-rodent species was available. Chronic toxicity and carcinogenicity data on 3-MCPD were scarce. Reproduction studies focused mainly on the specific adverse effects of 3-MCPD on male fertility. The teratogenic potential of 3-MCPD had not been investigated. The results of special studies on genotoxicity remained inconclusive, although the substance was genotoxic in certain *in vitro* test systems.

It was not possible to establish an exposure limit for human consumers of 3-MCPD on the basis of this information. However, the Committee took into account that 3-MCPD was nephrotoxic, possessed an inhibitory effect on male fertility and showed genotoxic activity in some *in vitro* assays.

The Committee concluded that:

"Based upon available analytical data, the Committee recognised, that the contents of 3-chloro-1,2-propanediol<sup>1</sup> (monochloro-propane-diol, MCPD) are highly variable among different hydrolysed vegetable protein preparations.

<sup>3-</sup>monochloro-propane-1,2-diol or 3-MCPD

Due to the present knowledge of toxicity of the compound and the information from the industry on present technology allowing contents below 10 mg MCPD per kg hydrolysed vegetable protein, the Committee is of the opinion that products with a higher content than this should be considered not acceptable."

In the meantime, a carcinogenicity study in rats has been completed. In this study, groups of 50 male and 50 female Fisher F 344 rats were exposed to drinking water containing 3-MCPD dissolved in tap water for 104 weeks. Average daily intakes of 1.1, 5.2, and 28.3 mg 3-MCPD/kg body weight for the males, and 1.4, 7.0 and 35.3 for the females were calculated on the basis of body weights, liquid consumption and drinking water analyses.

Treatment with 3-MCPD was accompanied by a dose-dependent increase in the incidence of tumours in the kidneys of animals of both sexes and in the testes, mammary and preputial glands of males. These results led to reconsideration of the above recommendation.

It had been argued that the kidney tumours were secondary to sustained organ toxicity. Furthermore, hormonal disturbances had been suggested to explain the appearance of tumours in the testes and mammary glands. However, no convincing experimental evidence was provided to support this assumption. It was also reported that attempts had been made to estimate the virtually safe dose of 3-MCPD by using log-probit extrapolation methods. However, the inaccurate dosing might render any attempt to quantitatively extrapolate the carcinogenicity data meaningless. The Committee is concerned by the large uncertainty of the dosing levels of the test substance during this study. As shown by the figures quoted in the footnote<sup>2</sup>, within-dose group variations of up to a factor of eight were reported for the 3-MCPD concentration.

### 2. Conclusion

The Committee noted that several of the above described gaps of information had not been filled since it's first evaluation of 3-MCPD. However, based on the results of the recent carcinogenicity study and other available data, the Committee is now of the opinion that there is sufficient evidence for carcinogenicity of 3-MCPD in rats. In addition, 3-MCPD is mutagenic in the Ames test causing base pair substitutions in S. typh. TA 1535, positive in the mouse lymphoma TK locus assay, and possibly the Chinese hamster V79 HPRT test *in vitro*, and causes sister chromatid exchanges in V79 cells. In view of the clearly demonstrated *in vitro* genotoxicity and the tumorigenic effect in rats, 3-MCPD must be regarded as a genotoxic carcinogen. It also causes malignant transformations in mouse fibroblasts. While the role of nephrotoxicity and hormonally mediated effects of 3-MCPD cannot be

Results of drinking water analysis indicated that the concentrations administered ranged between 0 and 22 ppm (control group), 0 and 89 ppm (low-dose group), 58 and 495 ppm (intermediate-dose group) and 244 and 626 ppm (high-dose group). The report states that the limit of detection of the analytical method applied was in the order of 10 ppm.

ruled out, conclusive evidence for the significance of such (secondary) hormonal mechanisms has not been provided. A safe threshold dose cannot be determined <u>and</u> 3-MCPD should be considered as an undesirable contaminant in food. Therefore residues of 3-MCPD in food products should be undetectable by the most sensitive analytical method<sup>3</sup>.

Given the level of usage of hydrolysed plant proteins and the difficulty of determining 3-MCPD at the lower concentrations encountered in food products containing them, the Committee recommends that the presence of this substance be routinely controlled by analysis of the hydrolysed plant proteins themselves <u>and</u> that all efforts should be undertaken to develop technological methods leading to products not containing chlorinated propanols.

In view of the importance of controlling the presence of the substance in imported foods, the Committee further recommends that efforts be made to develop analytical methods allowing detection of 3-MCPD in finished foodstuffs at the levels likely to be encountered from use of contaminated hydrolysed plant protein.

The Committee notes that, at present, methods using gas chromatography and electron capture detection, can achieve a limit of detection of 0.05 mg/kg in liquid hydrolysed plant proteins containing 40% dry matter.

### OPINION ON POLYETHYLENEGLYCOL 6000 (PEG 6000)

#### **EXPRESSED ON 16 DECEMBER 1994**

### 1. Terms of reference

The Committee has been entrusted with the task of carrying out an evaluation of the use of polyethyleneglycol 6000 (PEG 6000) in preparations for sweetener-based sodas.

# 2. Background and discussion

These preparations, which are supplied in the form of tablets notably containing around 3% of PEG 6000, are designed to produce when dissolved in water a soda-type beverage. In principle, their use is limited and they are not for the consumption of young children.

PEG 6000 is an excipient defined in the European pharmacopoeia, under the name of macrogol 6000, as a mixture of polymers with the general formula H(OCH2-CH2)nOH corresponding approximately to a molecular weight of 6000. The European pharmacopoeia stipulates the purity criteria with which this mixture of polymers must comply (1).

Most of the studies which have been carried out in this field are relatively old, and there is little extant information available on PEG 6000. However, it is generally acknowledged that the gastrointestinal resorption of polyethyleneglycols and their toxicity are inversely proportionate to their molecular weight (2).

PEG 4000, a polyethyleneglycol with a lower molecular weight than that of PEG 6000, has been administered for 12 months to a dog without any occurrence of side effects. PEG 4000 is used in the clinical field as a non-absorbable marker. A 90-day study on the rat has revealed the innocuousness of PEG 6000 which, moreover, is used without any known toxic effects as an excipient in certain pharmaceutical preparations (3).

## 3. Conclusion

Taking into account its low resorption, the absence of known toxic manifestations and the limited exposure which could result from the recommended use, PEG 6000 (polyethyleneglycol 6000), as defined in the European pharmacopoeia, may be considered as acceptable for the limited requested use, i.e. as an excipient of sweetener-based tablets for the preparation of sodas.

# References

- 1. Pharmeuropa 1993, 5, 1, 7-9.
- 23rd report of the Mixed Committee of experts on food additives.
   WHO (648 series of technical reports) Geneva 1980.
- Smyth HF, Carpentier CP, Weil CS
   The chronic oral toxicology of the polyethyleneglycols
   J. Am. Pharm. Ass., 1955, 44, 1, 27-30.

# OPINION ON THE FOOD SAFETY IMPLICATIONS OF SURVEILLANCE SYSTEMS EMPLOYING NEUTRON SCANNING (INTERROGATION) DEVICES

### **EXPRESSED ON 3 MARCH 1995**

### 1. Terms of reference

The SCF has been requested to consider whether the use of neutron scanning devices, and pulsed fast neutron analysis, (PFNA) in particular, would cause foodstuffs exposed to this type of interrogative irradiation to become a hazard to the health of the consumer.

# 2. Background

Cargo surveying systems presently used for baggage, luggage and freight inspection at airports, where security assurance is necessary, hitherto employed ionising radiation, commonly in the form of X-rays or of thermal neutron activation (TNA) systems, operating at low radiation doses or low mean neutron energies. UK regulations recognised the established safe use of such devices providing they impart a maximum radiation dose not greater than 0.5 Gy to the inspected material. The more recent need for non-invasive detection procedures for explosives or other contraband in large containers, heavy goods trucks and railway cars necessitates the employment of more powerful radiation interrogation systems. Because these large objects may also contain foods in transport, reassurance is now needed that such novel scanning procedures do not produce in the exposed foodstuffs any radiolytic products and induced radioactivity potentially deleterious to the consumer as well as the foodstuffs. The major concerns relate to the levels of induced radioactivity, the radiochemical changes, the likelihood of creating toxic effects, and the possible nutritional and organoleptic changes in the exposed food. The Committee was provided with a report on neutron-induced activation of food (1), a report on food safety effects of inspection by SAIC pulsed fast neutron analysis explosive detection system (2), and a paper on the irradiation of food and the induction of radioactivity (3) as background information.

# 3. Discussion

TNA systems use slow neutrons at mean energies much below 5 MeV and impart radiation doses well below 0.5 Gy, the present UK limit for exemption from irradiation control regulations, to the material inspected. X-ray scanning devices are limited to operate at a maximum energy of 10 MeV and at maximum dose levels of 0.5 Gy. The PFNA systems have a far better penetrating power but require low

intensity neutron beams of high-energy neutrons, around 8 MeV, with an incident fast neutron flux of  $5.0 \times 10^5$  neutrons cm<sup>-2</sup>s<sup>-1</sup>. In the worst case, a 5 minute directed search of a suspicious cargo, this would impart to any foodstuff present a radiation dose of about 0.0063 Gy (i.e. less than 0.01 Gy)<sup>(\*)</sup>.

The physical basis for the PFNA is the stimulation by fast high-energy neutrons of the emission of gamma-rays characteristic of the different chemical elements in the irradiated target. These gamma-rays can be detected and thus identify the elements present in the target. Particular attention is given to the gamma-ray emissions from O, C and N atoms, because these elements, usually present in organic explosives at characteristic concentrations, yield distinct distribution patterns easily distinguishable from the patterns produced by foodstuffs. The scanning process involves the vertical sweeping by a collimated neutron beam, 20 cm in transverse diameter, of a horizontally moving container. The emitted gamma-rays are registered by an array of detectors linked to an appropriate computer system and provide a two-dimensional location of the elements emitting gamma-rays. Exact determination of the time of detection then gives information on the third spatial dimension along the direction of the neutron beam within the interrogated target. The resulting three-dimensional element distribution picture then indicates the presence and position of the suspected explosives mass within the scanned container. A normal fast scan of a container results in the neutron beam impinging on any spatial position for a maximum of 1 second. For directed search studies of suspicious locations from 10 s to a maximum of 5 min may be needed. Not more than 1% of a container is expected to undergo directed search.

The radiation effects of neutrons differ from those of ionising radiation, which latter removes electrons from irradiated atoms. Neutrons undergo elastic collisions with atomic nuclei, thereby being slowed and imparting recoil energy to the colliding atomic nuclei, which is then dissipated by interaction with electrons to yield radiochemical reactions products. Most neutrons thermalise (reach thermal equilibrium) in hydrogen-rich media by repeated collisions with protons. In other media neutrons are also captured by the atomic nuclei and then undergo nuclear reactions. Slow thermal neutrons are more effective in undergoing reactions with atomic nuclei than fast neutrons, particularly if neutron capture is involved. Neutron capture increases the atomic weight by 1. Fast neutrons tend to alter the atomic number of the colliding nucleus, thus creating a different chemical element. Neutrons therefore have a greater propensity to induce radioactivity in the scanned material and do not form any significant amounts of radiolytic products. The probabilities for the occurrence of the various nuclear reactions are tabulated extensively in the literature as nuclear cross sections for neutrons of different energies.

<sup>(\*)</sup> This dose is calculated from the effective equivalent dose of 21 mrem received by a man exposed for 1 s to a beam of fast high-energy neutrons at 8 MeV and an incident fast neutron flux of 5.0x10<sup>5</sup> neutrons cm<sup>-2</sup>s<sup>-1</sup>. As 1 mrem = 0.01 mSv, a 5 minute (300 s) exposure equals 21x300x0.01 = 0.63 mSv = 0.063 Sv. For irradiation by neutrons a dose of 10 Sv = 1Gy, hence 0.063 Sv = 0.063x10<sup>-1</sup> = 0.0063 Gy. Effective equivalent doses are measured in Sv (Sieverts) and represent the biological effectiveness of the radiation. They are calculated from the formula GyxF, where F depends on the type of radiation, being 1 for X-rays, \(\mathcal{B}\)-rays, hard gamma-rays, 20 for alpha-rays and 2-10 for neutron-rays.

The induced radioactivities for a large number of significant elements in food and the resultant effective equivalent doses to consumers of such neutron-interrogated food can be calculated, assuming a maximum absorbed dose of 0.5 Gy from irradiation with neutrons of energies 1, 2, 5, 8 and 14 MeV, and also assuming delay times in measuring the radioactivity of 5 min, 1 hr, 8 hrs, 1 day, 1 week and 1 month. The physical characteristics of the scanning neutron beam are not important for assessing the health risk to the consumer but the levels of radioactivity induced in the neutron-irradiated food and the effective equivalent radiation dose received when such food is ingested.

In order to calculate these parameters several paradigms were proposed. Apart from 17 specific foods, a theoretical food (mccf) containing the maximum credible concentrations of 81 key elements, and a theoretical reference food (rf), composed of 47 elements in concentrations based on their daily balance in the diet consumed by a "reference" man, were considered. Three configurations of containers were also considered: a semi-infinite slab, 1 kg food contained in a 20 kg luggage, and a 2 m high pallet of food. Using standard nuclear physics programmes and information in nuclear data banks the resulting neutron transport spectra and radioisotope inventories were calculated for these 19 foods considered exposed to neutron interrogation.

Although gross radioactivity is generally easier to measure than the amounts of individual radionuclides, this is a less important parameter in determining the radiological significance of the induced activities than the radioactive half-life and the radiation dose/unit activity intake of the various radionuclides present in the food.

Experimental methods to detect the additional induced radioactivity would require the application of much higher nuclear irradiation doses than is proposed in the PFNA screening procedure. Moreover, at the proposed maximum PFNA irradiation dose level of 0.01 Gy it is virtually impossible and extremely difficult to measure either the induced additional radioactivity or any radiolytic products by current analytical techniques or long-lived radicals by ESR. Therefore any changes in food exposed to neutron interrogation will be essentially undetectable and thus negligible.

The only way to obtain actual values of the above-mentioned parameters for the assessment of the radiological risk from exposure by the ingestion of PFNA-screened food is the use of the well established, verified and routinely applied calculational methods discussed in the background information supplied to the SCF.

Under the conditions of assuming the worst scenario described above and an irradiation dose of  $0.5~\rm Gy$ , the calculations show that the radioactivity of the theoretical (mccf) food does not fall below the  $0.4~\rm Bq~g^{-1}$  exemption limit for control of radioactive materials under the 1960 UK regulations even after a post-scanning delay of 1 month. This is largely due to its high K-content and the correspondingly high naturally occurring radioactivity. The activity of the theoretical rf food falls below the  $0.4~\rm Bq~g^{-1}$  exemption limit in less than 1 week. The activity levels of the 17 specified foods vary after 1 week post-scanning from almost the mccf value to several orders of magnitude less, depending on the initial elemental composition, and are generally below the  $0.4~\rm Bq~g^{-1}$  exemption limit.

In estimating the effective equivalent dose to members of the public from exposure through ingestion of neutron-scanned food comparison should also be made with the international limit (ICPR) of 1 mS per year averaged over a lifetime or with the more recent recommendation (NRPB) of a dose constraint, applied to a single source, of 0.3 mSv per year or with the advice (ACINF-UK) tha irradiated foodstuffs with an activity content of less than 0.4 Bq g<sup>-1</sup> giving rise to individual exposures of less than 5  $\mu$ Sv (0.005 mSv) per year should not be of concern to regulatory authorities Furthermore, it has to be remembered that there will be always some delay between irradiation and consumption with a realistic minimum of 5 minutes. Also such scanned food represents only a small fraction of the daily diet.

Assuming prompt consumption of 1 kg of 5 minute-cooled neutron-scanned mccf food consumers would be subject to an exposure dose of 100  $\mu$ Sv/year, after 1 day-cooling it would be about 20  $\mu$ Sv/year and after 1 month-coolingabout 10  $\mu$ Sv/year. The no-regulatory-concern dose of 5  $\mu$ Sv/year would be reached by ingestion of 50 g of 5 minute-cooled or 500 g of 1 month-cooled mccf food.

Assuming prompt consumption of 1 kg of 5 minute-cooled neutron-scanned rf food consumers would be subject to an exposure dose of 2-5  $\mu$ Sv/year depending on the MeV of the scanning beam. After 1 day-cooling the exposure dose would be about 0.9  $\mu$ Sv/year and after 1 month-cooling about 0.2  $\mu$ Sv/year.

For the 17 specific foods a wide range of results arises but for most foods, after likely delays before consumption, exposure doses following ingestion of 1 kg neutron-scanned food would be below 1  $\mu$ Sv/year. Doses above  $5\mu$ Sv/year could only occur with very few foods with a high initial Na, Cl, P, K, O, N and S content and which have been regularly neutron-scanned and marketed consistently to regular consumers.

The natural radioactivity levels in the diet are about 0.1 Bq  $g^{-1}$  and thus lower than those in foods immediately after neutron-scanning. However the annual individual exposure doses arising from consumption of unirradiated food are of the order of 300  $\mu$ Sv, so that the contribution of less than 5  $\mu$ Sv/year from the likely small percentage in the total diet of neutron-scanned food is negligible. It should be noted that the total individual exposure doses due to natural background radioactivity are of the order of 2000  $\mu$ Sv (200 mrem) per year.

## 4. Conclusions

On the basis of the above information the SCF has concluded, that surveillance devices using neutron scanning, in particular PFNA systems operating at up to 14 MeV, which during interrogation do not impart to foodstuffs radiation doses greater than 0.01 Gy, raise no safety concerns with regard to the negligible induced additional radioactivity, radiolytic products, their toxicity, nutritional and organoleptic properties of the neutron-interrogated foodstuffs. The estimated maximum effective equivalent radiation dose to the individual consumer would amount to less than 5  $\mu$ Sv from natural background radiation. However, in order to allay any consumer concerns it would be desirable to confirm the theoretically calculated induced radioactivity levels by testing food from a container which has been subjected to neutron scanning by a PFNA system for any induced radioactivity. A procedure should also be developed, which ensures that the same food items are not exposed repeatedly to neutron scanning, as this opinion of the committee applies only to foods which have been subjected to a single exposure of PFNA scanning.

# References

- Findlay, D.J.S., Forest, R.A. & G.M. Smith (1992) Neutron-induced activation of food. AEA Industrial Technology Report, AEA-InTec-1051, Sept. 1992.
- Ryge, P., Bar-Nir, I., & M. Simic (1992) Food Safety Effects of Inspection by SAIC Pulsed Fast Neutron Analysis Explosive Detection System. Report submitted to MAFF, UK by SAIC, USA, 12. June 1992.
- 3. Findlay, D.J.S., Parsons, T.V. & M.R. Sené (1993) Irradiation of Food and the Induction of radioactivity. Radiat. Phys. Chem., 42, 417-420.

### OPINION ON ISO-ASCORBIC ACID

#### **EXPRESSED ON 3 MARCH 1995**

### 1. Terms of reference

To provide clarification of the opinion expressed on iso-ascorbic acid (erythorbic acid) on 19 October 1990 (Scientific Committee for Food, Twenty-sixth Series of Reports).

### 2. Background

The Scientific Committee for Food has evaluated the safety in use of iso-ascorbic acid on two previous occasions. In its opinion of September 1984, the Committee concluded that the data then available were inadequate for full toxicological evaluation of the substance and, further, that the possibility of competitive interference with the absorption and distribution of ascorbic acid might be of significance for individuals with borderline intakes of this vitamin. On that occasion, the Committee was of the opinion that the use of iso-ascorbic acid in food and drink was not acceptable and did not establish an ADI (Scientific Committee for Food, Twenty-second Series of Reports). Subsequently, in its opinion of 19 October 1990, on the basis of the results of a long-term study in rats and the satisfactory agreement of those findings with reported human nutritional experience, the Committee established an ADI of 6 mg/kg bw (Scientific Committee for Food, Twenty-sixth Series of Reports). The rationale for that conclusion was not presented *in extenso* in its published report.

In response to the request from the Commission to clarify its opinion on iso-ascorbic acid, the Committee sets out in the following text the reasoning supporting its conclusions of 19 October 1990 and also takes the opportunity to review its conclusions in the light of the recently adopted European Parliament and Council Directive 95/2/EC concerning food additives other than colours and sweeteners which establishes for the first time at European Union level provision for the use of iso-ascorbic acid in food.

### 3. Discussion and conclusions

Rats, mice, hamsters and rabbits lack the active carrier-mediated absorption mechanism present in guineapigs and man. Intestinal absorption of iso-ascorbic acid has been shown to be less efficient in rodents compared to guineapigs and man. Retention of iso-ascorbic acid in the tissues and reabsorption in the kidneys is also poor, thus leading to its rapid elimination in the urine. Iso-ascorbic acid is therefore regarded as having low antiscorbutic activity. The evidence regarding iso-ascorbic acid interference with the ascorbic acid tissue stores or absorption is somewhat contradictory. Normal dietary intake from the presently suggested uses are not likely to lead to any significant deficiency in ascorbic acid. Only concentrations of iso-ascorbic acid at least an order of magnitude higher than those of ascorbic acid are likely to interfere significantly with ascorbic acid uptake. Human studies showed that daily doses of 600 mg had no adverse effects on ascorbic acid repletion in volunteers depleted of ascorbic acid.

The metabolism of iso-ascorbic acid has not been studied in detail but appears, at least qualitatively to be similar to that of ascorbic acid. Although formal multigeneration reproduction studies have not been carried out, other studies show that at least male reproductive function is not affected by orally administered iso-ascorbic acid. Iso-ascorbic acid is neither teratogenic nor genotoxic.

Despite the comparatively poor absorption of ingested iso-ascorbic acid by rodents, the doses employed in the available life-span studies in mice (Inai et al., 1989) are likely to have resulted in plasma levels of iso-ascorbic acid similar to those found in human volunteers given comparatively excessive doses for a prolonged period. In a 7 months study in mice, a dose of 15 g/kg b.w. gave plasma levels of 25 mg/l (Tsao & Salimi, 1983). In the life-span study in mice, no plasma levels were measured but the dose used was 3.3-7 g/kg b.w. In a study in human female volunteers, a dose of 10 mg/kg b.w. gave plasma levels of 3.5 mg/l. Normal dietary intakes, based on present technological uses, are around 0.13 mg/kg b.w. In the life-span rat study used to set the ADI doses of 0.625-1.25 g/kg b.w. were given but no plasma levels were measured. Therefore, at least one rodent study probably achieved adequate blood levels. Although the available life-span studies in mice and rats are inadequate in several respects in the light of modern requirements they did not produce any evidence for carcinogenicity or specific chronic toxic effects.

Overall, despite some deficiencies in the database, the Committee considered the use of iso-ascorbic acid to be acceptable because (i) although the metabolism of iso-ascorbic acid is not identical to ascorbic acid, it is similar, (ii) although rodents are less efficient at absorbing iso-ascorbic acid, there is some absorption in rats and mice (the species used in the toxicity studies) and (iii) no adverse effects have been reported from human exposure to date. As the NEL in the rat study was found to be lower than the minimal effect dose level in the mouse study, the ADI, previously established on the basis of the rat study, was confirmed.

ADI for man: 6 mg/kg b.w.

Current uses listed in the Directive (95/2/EC) are likely to result in dietary intakes well below the ADI. The Committee would like to be informed if new uses are being proposed which are likely to lead to intakes persistently exceeding the ADI.

The data reviewed during the course of this evaluation are summarised in the annex to this text.

#### ANNEX

### D-ISOASCORBIC (ERYTHORBIC) ACID AND ITS SODIUM, POTASSIUM AND

### **CALCIUM SALTS**

# Background

IAA has the structural formula:

It is manufactured from Ca-2-keto-d-gluconate by a multistep process. The commercial product is crystalline IAA or Na-IAA and is cheaper than ascorbic acid (AA).

It functions technologically as:

- a) antioxidant to stabilise colour and flavour in fresh, frozen and canned fruits, to stabilise betacyanins, to prevent off-flavours in citrus flavoured carbonated drinks, beer, minced-fish.
- b) accelerator of nitrite cure for meats, for better shelf life (colour, flavour), reduction in residual nitrite, inhibition of nitrosamine formation.

Use levels:

 fruit juices
 50-200 mg/kg

 canned, frozen fruits
 250-450 mg/kg

 beer
 20-60 mg/l

 cured meats
 200-500 mg/kg

IAA and Na-IAA are permitted food additives in USA, Canada, Japan, Australia, New Zealand, Eastern Europe and some South American states either in fruit juices, fruits or cured meat products. In the EU their use is prohibited by the Antioxidants Directive and the Antioxidants in Food Regulations. IAA is also used in certain wines which cannot therefore be imported into the European Community.

A simple, quick and reliable analytical method distinguishes between AA and IAA (Hoffman, B. 1980).

IAA and Na-IAA were evaluated by JECFA in 1961, 1973 and 1990. In the earlier evaluation an ADI of 5 mg/kg b.w. was established by that committee on the basis of a long-term study in rats (WHO, 1974) but this was changed to an ADI "not specified" (WHO, 1991) on the basis of new long-term toxicity and carcinogenicity studies in rats and mice as well as studies on the metabolic and nutritional interactions of IAA with AA including human studies.

Additional information has become available since that time which permits a re-appraisal of these substances.

The SCF evaluated IAA in 1990 and 1992 and established an ADI of 6 mg/kg b.w. (SCF 1990 and 1992).

# Biological data

### Biochemical aspects

Absorption, metabolism, distribution, excretion:

Many studies have been carried out in guineapigs which lack L-gulono-lactono-oxidase and cannot synthesise AA similar to man and the primates. Rats, hamsters and rabbits synthesise AA and do not appear to have an active transport mechanism for AA but absorb it and IAA by passive diffusion. Absorption of IAA from the gastrointestinal tract in man and guineapigs proceeds readily though less efficiently by the same active transport mechanism as for AA (Gould B.S.,1948; FASEB Report 1979; Hughes, R.E. & Jones, P.R. 1970). Comparison of plasma levels of IAA following prolonged administration orally to mice (Tsao, C.S. & Salimi, S.L. 1983) with the study in human volunteers (Sauberlich, H.E. et al, 1989) demonstrates similar plasma levels despite an order of magnitude lower intake in the human volunteers. Possibly the active carrier-mediated mechanism in man causes greater gut absorption and/or tubular reabsorption. The transport mechanism is located in the brush border membrane vesicles (Toggenburger, G. et al, 1979). Transport of L-AA and D-IAA is Na+dependent, electro-neutral and saturable. It is competitive and therefore potentially able to reduce AA uptake from the intestine, although IAA is a poorer substrate (Siliprandi, L. et al, 1979). Intact gut segments show a 16% decrease in AA influx if IAA is present at 10 times the AA concentration (Mellors, A.J. et al, 1977). However simultaneous oral administration of l- $C^{14}$ -IAA and 6- $H^3$ -AA to guineapigs resulted in similar specific activities in the portal blood for 3.5 hours (Hornig, D. 1977). The metabolism of IAA has been little investigated. It probably follows the same pathways as AA. Rats fed IAA excreted dehydro-IAA (Fukushima, S. et al 1986) but no IAA-2-sulphate (Baker, E.M. et al 1973) in the urine. The final metabolites of IAA are probably CO2, oxalic acid and C4- and C5-derivatives.

l- $C^{14}$ -labelled IAA administered orally or i.p. to guineapigs was almost completely cleared from the body within 24 h. After i.p. administration over 75% appeared in the urine, 20% was exhaled, 3% was in the faeces. After oral administration some 54% was exhaled, 30% appeared in the urine and 4% in the faeces. Trace amounts (less than 1%) were found in the organs, chiefly liver, lung and kidneys (Hornig, D. 1975). Guineapigs given 40 mg/day for 2 months excreted at that time 1.9% of the ingested dose in their urine (Pelletier, O. 1969).

Dogs given 5 g Na-IAA excreted 19% within 24 h (Rivers, J.M. et al 1963). Rats excreted in their urine 10 times more C<sup>14</sup>-labelled IAA compared to AA (Baker, E.M. et al 1973). However rats given 5% IAA in their diet only excreted twice as much as those given AA, only 5-10% of the excreted material was unchanged IAA (Fukushima, S. et al 1984).

3 MARCH 1995 ISO-ASCORBIC ACID

In human subjects an oral dose of 300 mg IAA did not affect the urinary AA level (Kadin, H. 1959). Loading tests on 6 volunteers with 165 or 300 mg IAA showed similar blood levels over 3 hours to those obtained with AA. Balance studies showed that 50-70% of the IAA test load compared to 15% of AA were excreted within 24 hours. Excretion of IAA was more rapid and more complete suggesting little renal tubular resorption and no displacement of AA (Wang, M.M. 1962). Four males, partially depleted of AA were then given 50 mg IAA daily for 2 weeks, followed by 100 mg daily for 2 weeks. While all AA concentrations continued to fall throughout the 4 weeks, the urinary excretion of IAA increased considerably. A loading dose of 300 mg did not raise the white cell AA level, 50-60% of the load appearing in the urine. The fate of the retained portion is not known nor the function of the dehydro-IAA. White cell uptake appeared to be stereospecific (Rivers, J.M., 1963).

Tissues abstract IAA easily from the blood and reach 60-79% of the AA level but retain IAA less strongly (Hughes, R.E. et al, 1969; Hughes, R.E. et al, 1970). Oral graded doses of either AA or IAA, given to guineapigs over 16 days, produced detectable tissue levels of IAA only with doses of 20 or 100 mg/day. Less IAA was retained in the tissues compared to equivalent AA loading (Suzuki, E., et al 1988). IAA administered orally simultaneously with AA impaired AA uptake by guineapig tissues at doses of 200 mg/kg and above, thus reducing AA storage and bioavailability up to 50% in some organs (Hornig D. et al, 1974).

Transfer of IAA across membranes into the aqueous humour of the guineapig eye uses the same saturable transport mechanism as AA, although the affinity of IAA is smaller (Linner, E. et al, 1969). The transport mechanism for crossing the blood/brain barrier is similarly stereospecific, IAA having a lower affinity for the carrier than AA (Spector, R. et al, 1974). In vitro IAA also inhibits the accumulation of C<sup>14</sup>-labelled AA in the isolated rabbit choroid plexus (Shibata, M.A. et al., 1989). Similar competitive inhibition of AA transport by IAA but with lower carrier affinity was noted for guineapig and rabbit ciliary bodies (Becker, B. 1967), cat retinal pigment cells (Khatami, M. et al, 1986), human placental microvillous membrane vesicles (Iioka, H. et al 1987) and rabbit ciliary epithelium (Chu, T.C., 1988). When tissue concentrations were examined after 9 days loading with IAA or AA, followed by 4 days depletion diet, the final tissue levels of IAA were much below those of AA despite higher doses of IAA. Thus the turnover rate of IAA was 4-5 times higher, the half-life correspondingly 4-5 times shorter (Pelletier, O. 1969).

IAA is rapidly eliminated in the urine and thus less toxic for man than AA (Gould B.S. 1948). Renal tubular reabsorption of IAA from the glomerular filtrate probably uses the same stereospecific, energy requiring transport system as for AA but is less efficient. IAA inhibits *in vitro* AA uptake into kidney cortex vesicles. IAA can therefore compete with and reduce AA reabsorption (Toggenburger, G. et al 1979). However dogs given a single i.v. dose of AA or IAA showed nearly identical plasma half-lives indicating that elimination and reabsorption had the same rate rather than being better for AA (Robinson, R. et al 1956). Daily oral doses of 600 mg IAA in adult women gave the same steady state plasma concentration as 60 mg AA (Sauberlich, H.E. et al 1989).

### Vitamin C activity

In vivo IAA has from 1/20th to 1/40th of the antiscorbutic activity of AA. In one study, however, no such activity was seen (Reiff, J.S. et al 1959). Guineapigs on a scorbutogenic diet survived for 100 days on supplementary 10 mg IAA/day though weight gain was slightly reduced. Supplementary 1-2 mg AA/day produced full growth (Fabianek, J. et al 1967). Continuous dosage in drinking water or large daily doses adequately relieved or protected against scurvy. Single low oral doses showed little antiscorbutic effect because of the less efficient absorption of IAA in the gut and poor tissue storage (Hughes, R.E. et al 1970). AA-depleted guineapigs received 2 mg AA or 40 mg IAA daily for 2 months with full restoration of growth. Tissue levels of IAA were only about 1/2 of those of AA. This reduction in physiological activity in vivo may be apparent rather than real because of the less efficient uptake and faster urinary loss (Pelletier, O. et al 1969). Guineapigs on scorbutogenic diet kept well on 0.1% IAA in drinking water. IAA-pretreated animals were depleted twice as fast as AA-pretreated animals (Hughes, R.E. 1969; Hughes, R.E. 1971). The relative potencies of IAA and AA were compared in female guineapigs after a 6-day depletion diet. 100 mg IAA/day, 10 mg AA/day, 100 mg IAA + 0.5 mg AA/day or 100 mg IAA + 5 mg AA/day were then given for 9 weeks. Growth, SAP levels, collagen formation after wounding and tooth structure were normal. The effect of IAA was additive to subminimal AA levels and there was no competitive inhibition (Goldman, H.M. et al 1981). In vivo CC14-induced lipid peroxidation, as shown by pentane and ethane exhalation, was inhibited equally for 4 hours in deficient guineapigs by i.p. administered 75 mg IAA or AA as antioxidants (Kunert, K.J. et al 1983). IAA and AA were equally potent cofactors in vitro in promoting proline hydroxylation in cell-free systems (Kurata, T. et al 1987; Kutnink, M.A. 1969). IAA and AA had the same effects on hepatic microsomal UDP-glucuronyltransferase (Neumann, C.M. et al 1988). To achieve equal potency in stimulating collagen synthesis in incubated intact cells required 8-10 times higher concentrations of IAA at low concentrations but equal concentrations of IAA and AA at 250 μM (Murad, S. et al 1981).

### Interaction of IAA and AA

The possibility of an anti-vitamin C effect due to competition in the transport mechanism was examined in guineapigs, mice and human volunteers Tissue concentrations in guineapigs receiving a semipurified diet plus either 0.1% AA or 0.1% AA + 2% IAA for 1 week showed deposition of IAA in organs with replacement of 1/2 of the AA. If followed by a treatment period with AA alone there was rapid loss of IAA (Pelletier, O. 1969). The effect of IAA on the turnover rate of l-C<sup>14</sup>-labelled AA, given as pretreatment to guineapigs on either scorbutic diet or with additional 0.1% AA or 2% IAA showed that the disappearance of labelled AA from brain, liver, heart, kidney, adrenals and spleen was accelerated more by IAA than AA for 6 days and the reverse for a further 4 days. IAA therefore increases AA turnover and does not spare AA (Pelletier, O. 1969). Guineapigs were given daily doses of 0, 20, 50, 100 or 400 mg IAA + 20 mg AA/day for 3 days and then loaded with oral single doses of 1-C14-labelled AA. Tissue distribution after 6 hours showed a decreased C14 retention the higher the IAA dose (50 mg and higher) (Hornig, D. 1975). As the absorption rates of IAA and AA by guineapig gut are similar without competitive inhibition the reduction in tissue-AA could be due to faster metabolism and renal elimination. Using single oral doses of l-C14-labelled AA in guineapigs on deficient diet for 12 days and then for 16 days either 5 mg AA/kg b.w., 50 mg IAA/kg b.w. and 50 mg IAA + 5 mg AA/kg b.w. produced body weight depression in animals given IAA + AA or IAA alone. Respiratory C<sup>14</sup>-CO<sub>2</sub> rose from 43% (AA) to 48% (IAA+AA) to 50% (IAA); urinary and faecal excretion were similar in the 3 groups. Hence IAA accelerated AA metabolism with a reduced half-life from 97 to 50 h. The body pool of AA was reduced by 30% by IAA + AA (Hornig, D. 1976). 3 MARCH 1995 ISO-ASCORBIC ACID

IAA also stimulated hepatic decarboxylase (Hornig, D. 1977). Measuring tissue levels of AA and IAA by HPLC in guineapigs given either 0 or 5 mg AA/day, 100 mg IAA/day or 100 mg IAA + 5 mg AA/day showed lower tissue contents in animals given the mixture. Hepatic AA of IAA animals was the same as in the deficient animals and the disappearance rate of AA from tissues of IAA animals was the same as in deficient animals. Hence no increase in catabolism was noted but interference with uptake or alternatively there was an accelerated degradation of newly absorbed AA only (Arakawa, N. 1986).

Guineapigs were given a diet with 5 or 1 mg AA/day plus 0, 1, 5, 20 or 100 mg IAA/day. 100 mg IAA reduced tissue levels of the 5 mg AA/day animals but not of the 1 mg AA/day animals (Suzuki, E. 1988). 6 groups of guineapigs were given supplements of 1 mg AA + 1 mg IAA, 1 mg AA + 20 mg IAA, 5 mg AA + 1 or 5 or 20 or 100 mg IAA for 16 days. Body weights were similar in all groups. Liver AA of the 5 + 100 group was 50% of that of the 5 group. The activities of hepatic aniline hydroxylase, acid phosphatese, SAP, cytochrome P-450 were unaffected. At 1 mg AA the hepatic acid phosphatase and aniline hydroxylase activity were lower and restored in the 1+20 group (Suzuki, E. 1988). Groups of 4 male guineapigs were given 5 mg AA/day, 100 mg IAA/day or 100 mg IAA + 5 mg AA/day for up to 30 days, the control group was kept on deficient diet for 16 days. Hepatic aniline hydroxylase, cytochrome P-450, acid phosphatase, SAP activities were better in the supplemented groups but there was no difference between the 3 groups. Subsequently 3 depleted groups were given 5 mg AA/day, 100 mg IAA/day or 100 mg XAA + 5 mg AA/day for 20 days. All enzyme activities recovered similarly (Suzuki, E. 1989).

Groups of 4 female Swiss-Webster mice were fed 5% IAA in the diet for 2 months followed by 10% IAA for 5 months. About 40% of endogenous hepatic AA and 31% of brain AA were replaced by IAA, thereby reducing the bioavailability of AA. Plasma levels remained unaffected. The body weight gain of IAA animals was reduced. Thus overall competitive replacement of AA occurred to a considerable degree (Tsao, C.S. et al 1983).

Male cynomolgus monkeys were kept for 8 weeks on a depletion diet and the repleated for 4 weeks with either 10 mg/kg b.w./day AA or 10 mg AA + 200 mg IAA/kg b.w./day. There was no difference in the blood ascorbate levels of the treated groups showing an absence of antagonistic action of IAA (Tumbull, J.D. et al 1979). 11 adult women were maintained for 24 days on a AA-free formula diet and then given gradually increasing AA supplements with or without 600 mg/day IAA. Some subjects became scorbutic and blood ascorbate was reduced markedly during depletion. Addition of 30 mg AA, 60 mg AA or 90 mg AA/day for 10 days was only effective in restoring blood AA levels, when 90 mg were used. Addition of 600 mg IAA caused no adverse and perhaps a slight sparing effect (Sauberlich, H.E. 1989).

#### Oxalate formation

Conversion of AA to oxalate is a minor metabolic pathway. Reported values vary greatly but high intakes are mostly associated with increased urinary oxalate (51). Rats fed 2% (= 424 mg AA/kg b.w.) or 5% (= 1060 mg AA/kg b.w.) ascorbyl palmitate daily in the diet for 9 months were compared to a group given 1% IAA. 2 animals given ascorbyl palmitate had oxalate stones in the bladder (Fitzhugh, O.G. 1946). Human volunteers given AA or IAA showed little degradation of IAA to oxalate. 90 mg/day AA increased urinary oxalate as much as 600 mg IAA/day (Sauberlich, H.E. 1989).

# Effects on metal absorption

I.p. 1 g/kg b.w. of IAA or L-AA produced the same increase in mouse liver metallothioneines (56). Adult male volunteers given for 51 days a diet containing 200 g processed meat (uncured, nitrite cured nitrite + 500  $\mu$ g/g IAA cured sausage) showed no significant effects on the bioavailability and absorption of Fe, Zn, Cu, on serum Zn and serum Cu levels, plasma ferritin, transferring of coeruloplasmin levels (Greger, J.L. 1984). Iron-deficient rats fed for 2 weeks on diets containing uncured meat or meat cured with 550  $\mu$ g/g IAA, 156  $\mu$ g/g nitrite or IAA + nitrite, showed no effect on iron absorption or incorporation into tissue (Lee, K. et al 1984; Lee, K. et al 1985; Mahoney, A W. et a 1985). A similar test using constant Zn and Cu levels in the diets showed no effects on Zn and Cu utilisation, although high levels of AA in the diet of guineapigs, chicken and rats apparently depress Cu utilisation (Greger, I.L. 1985).

### Other biological effects

2 groups of guineapigs were fed an AA-free diet with either skimmed milk or gluten as protein source for 10 days. One group received i.p. 800 mg/kg b.w. Na-IAA for 11 days, the other 5 mg AA/kg b.w. orally. No adverse effects or differences in body weight were seen. The adrenals had the highest IAA tissue level. Organ distribution of IAA was unaffected by the type of protein fed (Williams, H.S. 1972).

A group of 20 or more 2-days old suckling Sprague-Dawley rat pups were given by gavage for 10 or 25 days either saline, AA at various percentages of total milk solids consumed or IAA at 2% of total milk solids consumed. Lung collagen concentrations, lung weight and liver weight were unaffected. Rates of lung protein and elastin synthesis were lower by 25-30% in the AA and IAA treated pups. Pressure-volume curves were not affected. Lung tissue of AA-treated pups was less mature (Critchfield, J.W. 1988).

4 groups, each of 5 male guineapigs, were fed for 43 days diets containing 0.2% AA, 8.7% AA free acid, 8.7% mixed K, Na and Ca salts of AA or 8.7% mixed K, Na and Ca salts of IAA. 8.7% free AA acid but not the salts decreased bone density and urinary hydroxyproline. 8.7% free IAA did not cause bone demineralisation. No adverse effects and identical body weight gains to controls were noted (Bray, D. 1984).

# Toxicological studies

### Acute toxicity

Substance	$LD_{50}$ (g/kg b.w.)		Reference
	mouse	rat	
isoascorbic acid	8.3	18.0	57
isoascorbyl palmitate	8.0	6.0	45

3 MARCH 1995 ISO-ASCORBIC ACID

#### Short-term studies

#### Mouse:

5 groups, each of 6 weanling mice, received in their diet either 0, 2% 5% or 10% glucoascorbic acid, 10% AA or 5% IAA. Glucoascorbic acid caused severe scurvy with weight loss, diarrhoea and cutaneous haemorrhages at 5% and 10%, mild scurvy at 2% but normal growth and health were seen with 10% AA or 5% SAA (WHO 1974).

5 groups, each of 10 male and 10 female B6C3F1 mice aged 8 weeks, were given 0.625%, 1.25%, 2.5%, 5% and 10% Na-IAA in their drinking water for 10 weeks. 20 males and 20 females were the controls on distilled water. Males on 5% IAA gained less weight than controls, females on 5% IAA exceeded control weights. Histology showed marked atrophy of liver cells and lymphoid follicles of spleen (males at 5 and 10%, females at 10%) and hydropic degeneration of renal tubular epithelium at the same levels (Inai, K., 1989).

#### Rat:

2 groups, each of 10 male weanling Osborne-Mendel rats, were fed for 36 weeks 0 or 1% L-IAA in their diet. There were no significant differences from controls regarding growth, weight gain and mortality. Gross pathology and histopathology of lung, heart, liver, spleen, pancreas, stomach, small intestine, kidney, adrenal, testis and occasionally examination of colon, lymph node, bone, bone marrow, thyroid, parathyroid showed no specific lesions attributable to IAA (Fitzhugh, O.G. 1946). 5 groups, each of 10 male and 10 female F344 rats, were given 0.625%, 1.25%, 2.5%, 5% or 10% Na-IAA in their drinking water for 13 weeks. All rats on 10% refused to drink and died in 2-5 weeks. 3 males and 1 female on 5% died in 4 days. All other groups survived. 2.5% depressed body weight by 12% in males and 6% in females. No other parameters were reported (Abe, I. et al 1984).

### Long-term studies

### Mouse:

3 groups, each of 50 male B6C3F1 mice, were given 0, 1.25% or 2.5% Na-IAA in their drinking water, 3 groups, each of 50 female B6C3F1 mice, were fed 0, 2.5% or 5% in their diet for 96 weeks. Final sacrifice was at week 110 following 14 weeks recovery. Average body weights were similar to controls but final body weights were higher in survivors. Treated animals survived better. Tumour incidence at any site and time to tumour did not differ significantly from controls. The minimal effect level in male mice was 3.3 g/kg b.w. and in female mice 4 g/kg b.w., reduced relative brain weight occurred at these doses. Hepatocellular adenomas and carcinomas were increased in male mice at 4-9 g/kg b.w. but the incidence in controls was unusually low and this effect disappeared after adjustment for survival. Chronic toxic effects were not reported in detail (Inai, K., 1989).

### Rat:

2 groups, each of 10 rats (sex not stated), were fed diets containing 0 or 1% IAA for 2 years. No adverse effect on growth, mortality and histopathology (organs and lesions not listed) were observed (Lehman, A.J. 1951). 3 groups, each of 10 male weanling Osborne-Mendel rats, were given normal diet containing 5% lard with 0, 0.05% or 0.25% dietary IAA-palmitate for 2 years. Growth and mortality were similar to controls. Occasional haematology during the first year showed no toxic effects Histopathology (organs and lesions not specified) showed no gross or microscopic differences from controls nor any distinct lesions attributable to treatment (Fitzhugh, O.G. 1946). 3 groups, each of 52 male and 52 female F344/Du Cr rats, were given for 96 weeks in their drinking water 0, 1.25% or 2.5% Na-IAA. 2.5% depressed body weight gains in both sexes but more in females during the 2nd year. Mean lifespan was similar in all groups. No specific tumours and no shortening of time-to-tumour attributable to treatment were noted. Chronic toxic effects were not properly investigated but a few lesions occurred in high dose rats (Abe, I. et al 1984).

### Dog:

4 beagles received a total of 1 g IAA daily orally for 240 days. Another group of 4 beagles received 5 g IAA for 50 days followed by 7.5 g daily for 190 days. No toxicity was observed. Body weights, growth, haematology were normal. No gross or histopathological changes due to treatment were noted (Orahovats, P.D. 1957).

### Reproduction studies

A formal multigeneration-reproduction study has not been carried out with IAA.

### Teratogenicity studies

#### Mouse:

Pregnant CD-1 mice were given IAA at 0, 10.3, 47.6, 221.9 or 1030 mg/kg b.w. by gavage from day 6 to 16 of pregnancy. No adverse effects were noted on maternal or foetal survival and no soft tissue or skeletal teratogenic effects were noted (FDRL 1974).

### Rat:

Pregnant Wistar rats were given IAA at 9.0, 41.8, 194.0 or 900 mg/kg b.w. in their diet from day 6 to 16 of pregnancy. No adverse effects on maternal or foetal survival and no soft tissue or skeletal teratogenic effects were noted (FDRL 1974).

Pregnant Wistar rats were given diets containing 0, 0.05%, 0.5% or 5% IAA from day 7 to 14 of pregnancy. No adverse effects were noted on body weight gain, foetal deaths, litter numbers, foetal sex ratio, foetal body weight and placental weight. No soft tissue or skeletal teratogenic effects were seen. Postnatal development was unaffected (Ema, M. 1985).

3 MARCH 1995 ISO-ASCORBIC ACID

#### Chicken:

IAA had embryotoxic effects closely related to the dose injected into the air sac or yolk of fertilised eggs. Embryonic mortality was increased and more abnormal chicks hatched but histopathology was inconclusive. The  $LC_{50}$  at 96 hours via air cell was 84 mg/kg (Naber, E.C. 1975; Hwang, U.K. et al 1974, Newell, G.W. et al 1974).

### Mutagenicity studies

#### 1. Bacterial tests:

A salmonella reverse mutation test with TA 100 + /- 59 using IAA free acid was weakly positive and dose dependent up to 20 mg/plate. Na-IAA and AA were negative up to 5 mg/plate (Ishidate, M., 1984).

A salmonella reverse mutation test (strains not mentioned) was negative up to 0.5% (w/v) IAA (Litton Bionetics 1976).

A salmonella reverse mutation test in TA 1530, 1535, 1536, 1537, 1538 +/S9 was negative (Newell, G.W. 1974).

A salmonella reverse mutation test in TA 98 was negative for Na-IAA (Kawachi, T. et al 1980). A salmonella reverse mutation test in TA 98 and TA 100 +/- S9 was negative for Na-IAA (Peters, J.H. et al. 1983).

#### 2. Yeast tests:

IAA was mutationally inactive against Sacch. cerev. at concentrations of 2% and 4% (Litton Bionetics 1976).

Concentrations of 5% Na-IAA did not increase mitotic recombination frequency in Sacch. cerev. D3 (Newell, G.W. et al 1974).

### 3. Host-mediated assays:

Na-IAA was not mutagenic in a host-mediated assay using Salm. typhim.TA 1530 or Sacch. cerev. D3 (Newell, G.W. et al 1974).

#### 4. In vitro mammalian cell assays:

Na-IAA and IAA were inactive in Chinese hamster fibroblast (CHL) cells for chromosomal aberrations up to 0.25 mg/ml and 48 hour incubation (Ishidate, M. et al 1984). Na-IAA caused no chromosomal aberrations in CHL fibroblasts with S9 (Matsuoka, A. et al 1979). No chromosomal aberrations or SCEs were induced in human fibroblasts (HE2144) at doses of 0.02 mg Na-IAA/ml for 40-48 hours (Kawachi, T. et al 1980; Sasaki, S. et al 1980).

#### 5. Micronucleus test:

A test in rat bone marrow was reported positive for Na-IAA but insufficient details are reported to assess validity (Kawachi, T. et al 1980).

A test in mice using i.p. IAA up to a single dose of 1500 mg/kg b.w. or 4 daily doses of 750 mg/kg b.w. was negative (Hayashi, M. et al 1988).

#### 6. Dominant lethal test:

Na-IAA was tested in rats at dose levels of 0, 0.2, 1.0 and 5.0 g/kg b.w given either once or on 5 successive days. The positive control was 0.2 mg TEM/kg b.w. given i.p., breeding being carried out over 8 weeks. No treatment-related changes in early and late foetal deaths, corpora lutea and preimplantation losses were noted. Occasional significant differences were neither time- nor dose-dependent (Newell, G.W. et al 1988).

#### 7. Heritable translocation test:

Adult male mice were treated for 7 weeks with dietary levels of 1% or 5% Na-IAA, positive control being 4 weeks' treatment with TEM in the drinking water. 100 F<sub>1</sub> males from each group were mated with 3 females each and the nonbreeders, presumptive steriles and partially steriles identified. Rebreeding left 3 controls, 20 TEM and 3 IAA treated males. Cytogenetic evaluation of meiotic chromosomes showed heritable reciprocal translocations only in the TEM-treated males. There was no effect on male fertility (Jorgenson, T.A. et al. 1978; Newell, G.W. et al 1988).

### Studies on mutagenicity modulation

The modulating effect of human urine concentrates on the mutagenic or promutagenic activities of 2-acetylaminofluorene, 2-anthramine and 2,3,6-trinitrotoluene on Salm. typhim. TA 98 and TA 100 were not change 1 consistently, whether 30, 60 or 90 mg AA or 600 mg IAA/day were ingested additionally (Peters, J.H. et al. 1983).

### Studies on tumour promotion

Using various models of initiator followed by IAA or Na-IAA no promoting effect of AA or IAA could be demonstrated. An enhanced carcinogenic response could be observed only when Na-AA and Na-IAA were given at 5% in the diet. Promotion effects were limited to forestomach, colon and urinary bladder. This suggests that the Sodium ion rather than the AA or IAA are responsible (Fukushima, S., et al. 1986; Fukushima, S., et al. 1986; Fukushima, S., et al. 1986; Fukushima, S., et al. 1989). Electronmicroscopy of rat bladder epithelium showed hyperplasia only in animals given 5% Na-AA or Na-IAA but not with 5% AA (Fukushima, S. et al. 1986). Similarly only Na-AA but not AA increased DNA synthesis in the bladder epithelium (Shibata, M.A. et al. 1989).

3 MARCH 1995 ISO-ASCORBIC ACID

### Comments

### Antiscorbutic activity

Although the apparent antiscorbutic activity of single doses of IAA is about 5% of that of AA, large doses over prolonged periods will relieve the symptoms of scurvy. IAA competitively inhibits the stereospecific carriers of the transport mechanism of AA in the gut mucosa and membranes of different tissues but is a poorer substrate with about 1/5th affinity for the carrier. Hence higher IAA concentrations are needed to achieve antiscorbutic effects. AA in the tissue compartment with low affinity and high turnover (adrenals, lung, kidneys, testis, eye) is easily replaced by IAA but not in the tissue compartment with high affinity and low turnover (brain). IAA reduces the AA body pool, increases AA catabolism and reduces AA half-life by more rapid elimination of AA. IAA in adequate amounts has AA potency as shown in enzyme studies but no conclusions are possible regarding any effect on the bioavailability of AA, the evidence being contradictory.

### Absorption

The intestinal absorption of IAA proceeds by an active carrier-mediated mechanism in guineapigs and man but by passive diffusion in rats, mice, hamsters and rabbits. Comparison of the plasma levels of IAA following prolonged oral administration to mice in one study (Tsao, C.S. et al 1983) with another study in human volunteers (Sauberlich, H.E. et al 1989) demonstrates similar plasma levels despite an order of magnitude lower intake in the human volunteers. This difference could be due to the active carrier-mediated mechanism in man leading to greater gut absorption and/or tubular reabsorption. No study is available which enables a direct comparison of the rates of absorption by the two mechanisms in rodents and man. If the present uses of IAA were to be considerably extended adequate studies on comparative absorption rates in rats and man as well as the establishment of oral dose levels to achieve appropriate plasma levels in rats and mice would be essential.

There is no evidence for IAA interference with Fe, Zn or Cu absorption from cured meat.

#### Metabolism

Although no specific detailed studies have been carried out on the metabolism of IAA, urinary dehydro-IAA was detected in one rat study, indicating that IAA can be a substrate for ascorbate oxidase. In another rat study, using both 14-C-labelled IAA and AA, the metabolite ascorbate-2-sulphate but no isoascorbate-2-sulphate was detected in the urine. In man, oxalate excretion is greater with AA than with IAA (Sauberlich, H.E. et al 1989). Although this demonstrates certain differences in the metabolism of IAA and AA in rat and man, it is likely that there are at least qualitative though not quantitative similarities. In interpreting the relevance of toxicity studies in rats to man, it should be noted that the diketo-gluconate pathway is absent in man. Further studies to more fully elucidate the metabolism of IAA would be desirable, bearing in mind, however, that even the metabolism of AA has not been completely established.

#### Excretion

IAA is largely excreted in the urine, renal tubular reabsorption being less efficient but using the same transport mechanism as AA. IAA could therefore compete with and reduce AA reabsorption Experiments on human volunteers show no depletion of AA due to IAA intake but the animal evidence is contradictory.

### Toxicity/Carcinogenicity

The more recent short-term study in mice did not show any specific toxic effects up to 2.5% IAA in their drinking water, higher doses causing reduced weight gain as well as liver, kidney and spleen toxicity. The available recent carcinogenicity study in mice (Inai, K. et al 1989) resulted in a minimal effect level of IAA for male mice of 3.3 g/kg b.w. and female mice of 4 g/kg b.w., when administered in their drinking water (reduced relative brain weights occurred at these doses). Hepatocellular adenomas and carcinomas were increased in male mice at 4.9g/kg b.w./day but the incidence in controls was unusually low and the effect was no longer apparent after adjustment for survival. Chronic toxic effects were not reported in detail, although it was stated that no significant histopathological differences were noted between treated and control groups.

An early 36-weeks feeding study (Fitzhugh, O.G. et al 1946) in rats used only male animals and a single dose level. The reported findings in gross pathology and histopathology showed no evidence of any specific toxic effects attributable to IAA. This study was however inadequate by modern requirements. Another more recent short-term study (Abe, I. et al 1984) pointed to a NEL of about 1.25% in the drinking water, higher doses causing loss of weight. As no other parameters were reported, this study is also regarded as inadequate.

The recent life-span carcinogenicity study in rats (Abe, I. et al 1984), using administration in the drinking water, did not show any carcinogenic effects, the NEL being 1.25%, higher doses causing reduced bodyweight gain. Chronic toxic effects were not properly investigated - no incidences were reported although a few lesions occurring in high dose rats were described. The inadequacies of this recent study regarding chronic toxic effects is partially offset by the life-span study in mice mentioned above. The latter study stated there was no evidence for the occurrence of specific toxic lesions attributable to dietary administration of IAA, although again no incidences of lesions were given.

### Reproductive toxicity

A formal multigeneration-reproduction study has not been carried out with IAA. However, the dominant lethal study in rats and the heritable translocation study over several generations in mice show no evidence of any significant interference by IAA at least with male reproductive function, as only the males were treated. No conclusions on female reproductive function can be derived from these studies. 2500 mg/kg b.w. in rats and 1030 mg/kg b.w. in mice caused no teratogenic effects.

### Genotoxicity

IAA was adequately and extensively tested for somatic and germ cell mutagenicity in several *in vitro* and *in vivo* systems and was shown to have no genotoxic potential. IAA has also no tumour-promoting activity in several model systems testing for promoter activity.

### References

- 1. Abe, I., Saito, S., Hori, K., Suzuki, M., & Sato, H. (1984) Sodium erythorbate is not carcinogenic in F344 rats. Exp. MOL. Path., 41,35-43.
- Arakawa, N., Suzuki, E., Kurata, T., Otsuka, H., & Inagaki, C. (1986) Effect of erythorbSc acid administration on ascorbic acid content in guineapig tissues. J. Nutr Sci. Vitaminol., 32, 171-181.
- Baker, E.M., Tillotson, J.A., Kennedy, J.E., & Halver, J.E. (1973) Comparative metabolism and nutrition of C<sup>14</sup>-labelled ascorbic and isoascorbic acid.Fed Proc. Abstract 4009, pg 665.
- 4. Becker, B. (1967) Ascorbate transport in guineapig eyes. Inv. Ophthal. 6, 410.
- Bray, D. & Briggs, G. (1984) Decrease in bone density in young male guinea pigs fed high levels of ascorbic acid. J. Nutr. 114, 920-928.
- Chu, T.C. & Candia, O. (1988) Active transport of ascorbate across isolated rabbit ciliary epithelium. Invest. Ophthal. Vis. Sci. 29, 594-599.
- Critchfield, J.W., Dubick, M., Last, J., Vross, C.E. & Rucker, R.B. (1985) Changes in response to ascorbic acid administered orally to rat pups:collagen, elastin and protein synthesis. J. Nutr. 115, 70-77
- Ema, M., Itami, T. & Kanoh, S. (1985) Effect of sodium erythorbate on pregnant rats and their offspring. J. Food Hyg. Soc. Japan. 26, 448-453.
- Fabianek, J. & Herp, A. (1967) Antiscorbutic activity of D-araboascorbic acid. Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 125, 462-465.
- FASEB Report (1979) Evaluation of the health aspects of ascorbic acid, sodium ascorbate, calcium ascorbate, erythorbic acid, sodium erythorbate and ascorbyl palmitate as food ingredients.
- 11. FDRL (1974) Teratologic evaluation of FDA 71-68 (sodium erythorbate) in mice and rats. Final report prepared under DHEW contract no. FDA 223-74-2176.
- 12. Fitzhugh, O.G. & Nelson, A. (1946) Subacute and chronic toxicities of ascorbyl palmitates. Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 61, 195-198.
- 13. Fukushima, S., Kurata, Y., Shibata, M.A., Ikawa, E. & Ito, N. (1984) Promotion by ascorbic acid, sodium erythorbate and ethoxyquin of neoplastic lesions in rats initiated with N-butyl-N-(4-hydroxybutyl)nitrosamine. Cancer Letts. 23, 29-37.
- Fukushima, S., et al. (1986) Sodium citrate: a promoter of bladder carcinogenesis. Jpn. J. Cancer Res. 77, 1-4.
- Fukushima, S. et al. (1986) Changes in the urine and scanning electron microscopically observed appearance of the rat bladder following treatment with tumour promoters. Jpn. J. Cancer Res. 77, 1074-1082.

20.

- 16. Fukushima, S. et al., (1986) Roles of urinary sodium ion concentration and pH by ascorbic acid of urinary bladder carcinogenesis in rats. Cancer Res. 46, 1623-1626.
- 17. Fukushima, S., Ogiso, T., Kurata, Y., Shibata, M.a. & Kakizoe, T. (1987) Absence of promotion potential for calcium L-ascorbate, L-ascorbate dipalmitate, L-ascorbate stearate and erythorbSc acid on rat urinary bladder carcinogenesis. Cancer Letts. 35, 17-25.
- 18. Gould B.S. (1948) Experiments to ascertain the existence of biochemical antagonism between L-ascorbic acid and structurally related compounds. Arch. Biochem. 19,1.
- 19. Goldman, H.M., Gouid, B.S. & Munro, H.N. (1981) The antiscorbutic action of L-ascorbic acid and D-isoascorbic acid(erythorbSc acid) in the guinea pig. Am. J.Cl in. Nutr. 34, 24-33.

Greger, J.L., Lee, K., Graham, K.L., Chinn, B.L. & Liebert, J.C. (1984) Iron, zinc and copper

- metabolism of human subjects fed nitrite and erythorbate cured meats. J. Agric. Food Chem. 32, 861-865.
- 21. Greger, J.L., Graham,K.L., Lee, K. & Chinn, B.L. (1985) Bioavailability of zinc and copper to rats fed erythorbate and/or nitrite cured meats. J. Food Protectn. 48, 355-358.
- 22. Hayashi, M., Kishi, M., Sofuni, T. & Ishidate, M. (1988) Micronucleus tests in mice on 39 food additives and eight miscellaneous chemicals. Fd. Chem. Toxicol. 26, 487-500.
- 23. Hoffman, B. (1980) Schnelle flüssigkeitschromatographische Bestimmung von L-Ascorbinsäure und Nicotinsäure in Umrötehilfsmitteln. Lebmch. u. gericht. Chemie. 34, 114-116.
- 24. Hornig, D. & Weiser, H. (1976) Interaction of erythorbic acid with ascorbic acid catabolism. Int. J. Vit. Nutr. Res. 46, 40-47.
- 25. Hornig, D. (1977) Interaction of erythorbic acid with ascorbic acid catabolism. Acta Vitamin. Enzymol. 31, 9-14.
- 26. Hornig, D. (1975) Distribution of ascorbic acid metabolites and analogues in man and animals. Ann. NY. Acd. Sci. 258, 103-118.
- 27. Hornig D., Weber, F. & Wiss, O. (1974) Influence of erythorbic acid on the vitamin status in guinea-pigs. Experientia, 30 (2), 173-174.
- 28. Hughes, R.E. & Hurley, J.E. (1969) The uptake of D-araboascorbic acid(D-isoascorbic acid) by guinea-pig tissues. Br. J.N Mutr.23, 211-216.
- 29. Hughes, R.E., Hurley, R.J. & Jones, P.R. (1971) Vitamin C activity of D-araboascorbic acid. Nutr. rep. intnl.4 (4), 177-183.
- 30. Hughes, R.E. & Jones, P.R. (1970) D-araboascorbic acid and guinea-pig scurvy. Nutr. rep. intnl. 1 (5), 275-279.
- 31. Hwang, U.K. & Connors, N.A. (1974) Investigation of the toxic and teratogenic effects of GRAS substances in the developing chick embryo. Report submitted to the FDA Feb 28, 1974.

 Iioka, H., Moriyama, I., Kyuma, M., Akasaki, M., Katoh, Y., Itoh, K., Hinok., Okamura, Y., Ninomiya, Y., Kiyozuka, Y., Itany, Y. & IchiJo, M. (1987) The study of placental L-ascorbate transport mechanism (using microvillus membrane vesicles). Acta Obst. Gynaec Jpn. 39, 837-841.

- Inai, K., Atamizu, H., Eto, R., Nishida, T., Ohe, K., Kobuke, T., Nambu, S., Matsuki, K. & Tokuoka, S. (1989) Tumorigenicity study of sodium erythorbate administered orally to mice. Hirosh. J. Med. Sci. 38, 135-139.
- 34. Ishidate, M., Sofuni, T., Yoshikawa, K., Hayashi, M., Nohmi, T., Sawada, M. & Matsuoka, A. (1984) Primary mutagenicity screening of food additives currently used in Japan. Fd. Chem. Toxicol. 22 (8), 623-636.
- 35. Jorgenson, T.A. et al., (1978) Study of the mutagenic potential of three GRAS chemicals in mice by the heritable translocation test. Mut. Res. 53, 124.
- 36. Kadin, H. & Osadea, M. (1959) Biochemistry of erythorbic acid: Human blood levels and urinary excretion of ascorbic and erythorbic acids. J. Agric. Fd. Chem 7, 358-360.
- 37. Kawachi, T. et al., (1980) Results of recent studies on the relevance of various short-term screening tests in Japan. Appl. Methods Oncol. 3, 253-267.
- 38. KaWanishi, T., Ohno, Y., Sunouchi, M., Onoda, K., Takahashi, A., Kasuya, Y., & Omori, Y. (1981) Studies on nitrosamine formation by the interaction between drugs and nitrite II. J. Tox. Sci. 6, 271-286.
- 39. Khatami, M., Stramm, L.E. & Rockey, J.H. (1986) Ascorbate transport in cultured cat retinal pigment epithelial cells. Exp. Eye Res. 43, 607-615.
- Kunert, K.J. & Tappel, A.L. (1983) The effect of vitamin C on in vivo lipid peroxidation in guinea pigs as measured by pentane and ethane production. Lipids, 18, 271-274.
- 41. Kurata, T., Yu, R. & Arakawa, N. (1987) Some aspects of the role of ascorbic acid in proline hydroxylation. Agric. Biol. Chem. 51 (8), 2299-2301.
- 42. Kutnink, M.A., Tolbert, B.M., Richmond, V.L. & Baker, E.-M. (1969) Efficacy of the ascorbic acid stereoisomers in proline hydroxylation in vitro. Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 132, 440-442.
- Lee, K., Chinn, B.L., Greger, J.L., Graham, K.L., Shimaoka, J.E. & Liebert, J.C. (1984) Bioavailability of iron to rats from nitrite and erythorbate cured processed meats. J. Agric. Food Chem. 32, 856-860.
- 44. Lee, K. and Greger, J.L. (1985) Rebuttal to bioavailability of iron to rats from nitrite and erythorbate cured processed meats. J. Agric. Food Chem. 33, 320-321.
- 45. Lehman, A.J., Fitzhugh, O.G., Nelson, A.A. & Woodard, G. (1951) The pharmacological evaluation of antioxidants. Adv. Food Res. 3, 197-208.
- Linner, E. & Nordström, K. (1969) Transfer of D-isoascorbic acid and L-ascorbic acid into guinea pig eyes. Doc. Ophthalmol. 26, 164-170.

- 47. Litton Bionetics (1976) Mutagenic evaluation of compound FDA 71-66, erythorbic acid. Repor prepared under DHEW contract no. FDA 223-74-2104.
- 48. Mahoney, A W. & Hendricks, D.G. (1985) Comments on bioavailability of iron to rats from nitrite and erythorbate cured processed meats. J. Agric. Food Chem. 33, 319.
- 49. Matsuoka, A., Hayashi, M. & Ishidate, M. (1979) Chromosomal aberration tests on 29 chemicals combined with S9 mix in vitro. Mut. Res. 66, 277-290.
- Mellors, A.J., Nahrwold, D.L. & Rose, R.C. (1977) Ascorbic acid flux across mucosal border of guinea pig and human ileum. Am. J. Physiol. 223, E374-E379.
- 51. Moser, U. & Hornig, D. (1982) High intakes of vitamin C:a contributor to oxalate formation in man? Trends in Pharm. Sci.3(12), 480.
- 52. Murad, S., Grove, D., Lindberg, K.A., Reynolds, G., Sivarajah, A. & Pinnell, S.R. (1981) Regulation of collagen synthesis by ascorbic acid.Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.USA.78, 2879-2882.
- 53. Naber, E.C. (1975) Investigations on the toxic and teratogenic effects of GRAS substances in the developing chick embryo. Rep. of FDA no. 72-343.
- 54. Neumann, C.M. & Zannoni, V.G. (1988) Ascorbic acid deficiency and hepatic UDP-glucuronyl transferase. Drug Metab. und Dispos. 16(4), 551-556.
- 55. Newell, G.W., Jorgenson, T.A. & Simmon, V.F. (1974) Study of the mutagenic effects of sodium erythorbate. Rep.for PHS no.4, Nov. 1974.
- 56. Onosaka, S. et al., (1987) Induced synthesis of metallothionein by ascorbic acid in mouse liver. Toxicology, 43, 251-259.
- 57. Orahovats, P.D. (1957) Toxicity studies with d-isoascorbic acid. Rep. from Merck Inst.Ther. Res., Rahway, NJ.
- 58. Pelletier, O. (1969) Turnover rates of D-isoascorbicacid and L-ascorbic acid in guinea pig organs.Can. J. Physiol. Pharm. 47, 993-997.
- Pelletier, O. (1969) Differential determination of D-isoascorbic acid and L-ascorbic acid in guinea pig organs. Can. J. Biochem. 47, 449-453.
- Pelletier, O. & Godin, C. (1969) Vitamin C activity of D-isoascorbic acid for the guinea pig. Can. J. Physiol. Pharm. 47, 985-991.
- 61. Peters, J.H. et al., (1983) Effects of ascorbic and erythorbic acids on the Ames/Salmonella assay of promutagens, mutagens and human urine concentrates. Modulation and Mediation of Cancer by Vitamins.pp 104-113. Karger, Basel.
- 62. Reiff, J.S. and Free, A.H. (1959) Nutritional studies with isoascorbic acid in guinea pigs. J. Agri. Food Chem. 7, 55-56.

3 MARCH 1995 ISO-ASCORBIC ACID

63. Rivers, J.M., Huang, E.D. & Dodds, M.L. (1963) Human metabolism of L-Ascorbic Acid and Erythorbic Acid. J. Nutr. 81, 163-168.

- 64. Robinson, R. & Umbreit, U. (1956) Excretion after oral administration to fasting dogs. Unpubl. report to Pfizer.
- 65. Robinson, R., Umbreit, U. & Silber R.H. (1956) Comparison of metabolism of ascorbic acid and isoascorbic acid. Unpubl. report to Pfizer.
- 66. Sasaki, S. et al., (1980) Cytogenetic effects of 60 chemicals on cultured human and Chinese hamster cells.La Kromosomo II, 20, 574.
- 67. Sauberlich, H.E., Kretsch, M.J., Taylor, P.C., Johnson, M.L. & Skala, J.H. (1989) Ascorbic acid and erythorbic acid metabolism in nonpregnant women. Am. J. Cl in. Nutr. 50, 1 039-1049.
- 68. SCF (1990 and 1992) Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food, 22nd Series, pp 15, 30-32, 26th Series pp 2, 12.
- 69. Shibata, M.A. et al., (1989) Changes in urine composition, bladder epithelial morphology and DNA synthesis in male F344 rats in response to ingestion of bladder tumor promoters. Tx. Appl. Pharm. 99, 37-49.
- Siliprandi, L., Vanni, P., Kessler, M. & Semenza, G. (1979) Na-dependent, electroneutral L-ascorbate transport across brush border membrane vesicles from guinea pig small intestine. Biochim. Siophys.Acta, 552, 129-142
- 71. Spector, R. & Lorenzo, A.V. (1974) Specificity of ascorbic acid transport system of the central nervous system. Am. J. Physio. 226, 1468-1473.
- 72. Suzuki, E., Kurata, D., Sanceda, N. & Arakawa, N. (1986) Effect of graded doses of erythorbic acid on ascorbic acid content of tissues of guinea pigs. J. Nutr. Sci. Vitaminol. 32, 335-342.
- Suzuki, E., Kurata, T., Koda, M. & Arakawa, N. (1988) Effect of graded doses of erythorbic acid on activities of drug metabolic enzyme and phosphatases in guinea pigs. J. Nutr. Sci. Vitaminol. 34, 439-447.
- Susuki, E., Kurata, T. & Arakawa, N. (1989) Effect of erythorbic acid administration on activities of drug metabolic enzyme and phosphatases in guinea pigs administered an adequate amount of ascorbic acid. J. Nutr. Sci. Vitaminol. 35, 123-131.
- 75. Toggenburger, G., Häusermann, M., Mütsch, B., Genoni, G., KesSler, M., Weber, F., Nornig, D., O'Neill, B. & Semenza, G. (1981).Na-dependent potential sensitive L-ascorbate transport across brush border membrane vesicles from kidney cortex. Bioch. Bioph. Acta 646, 433-443.
- Toggenburger, G., Landoldt, M. & Semenza, G. (1979) Na-dependent, electroneutral L-ascorbate transport across brush border membrane vesicles from human small intestine. FEBS Letts. 108, 473-476.
- 77. Tsao, C.S. & Salimi, S.L. (1983) Influence of erythorbic acid on ascorbic acid retention and elimination in the mouse.Int. J. Nutr. Res. 53, 258-264.

- 78. Turnbull, J.D., Sauberlich, H.E. & Omaye, S.T. (1979) Effects of ascorbic acid deficiency and of erythorbic acid on blood components in the cynomolgus monkey. Int. J. Vit. Nutr. 49, 92-102.
- Wang, M.M., Fischer, K.H. & Dodds, M.L. (1962) Comparative metabolic response to erythorbic acid and ascorbic acid by the human. J. Nutr. 77, 443-447.
- 80. Williams, H.S. & Hughes, R.E. (1972) Dietary protein, growth and retention of ascorbic acid in guinea pigs. Br. J. Nutr. 28, 167-172.
- 8l. Woolley, D.W. & Krampitz, l.0. (1943) Production of a scurvy like condition hy feeding of a compound structurally related to ascorbic acid. J. exp. Med. 28, 333-339.
- 82. WHO (1974) Isoascorbic acid and its sodium salt. FAS 5, pp 193-194.
- 83. WHO (1991) Monograph on erythorbates, FAS 28, pp 29-60.

## **OPINION ON ACETYLATED OXIDISED STARCH**

# **EXPRESSED ON 2 JUNE 1995**

# 1. Terms of reference

To advise on the acceptability with respect to safety in use of acetylated oxidised starch.

# 2. Background

A submission was received on 14.06.1991 requesting permission to use acetylated oxidised starch (AOS) as a food additive. No toxicity data were submitted at that time in support of this request. A W/G of the SCF considered the application at their meeting of 7-8.11.1991. It noted that acetylated starch and oxidised starch (starches in group B, see second Series of Reports, 1976) were already considered acceptable in their own right. However, to have more complete reassurance of the safety of a modified starch subjected to a combined treatment of acetylation and oxidation, it required a 90-day feeding study and a more precise specification setting out the degree of modification as well as proposing maximum limits for residues of reactants and byproducts such as sodium chloride, sodium chlorate, sodium sulphate and sulphur dioxide.

At the 81st meeting of the SCF of 9-10.12.1991 the Committee considered AOS temporarily acceptable pending receipt of the results of a 90-day feeding study and an adequate specification within 2 years.

A full report on a 90-day feeding study in rats has now been submitted early in 1994 together with a specification for those products which had received the highest treatment and which were the subject of the 90-day study.

# 3. Specification

Degree of substitution for acetyl: 0

0.04 - 0.07 to 0.10 mol/mol or

1.1 - 1.8 to 2.5% w/w

Degree of substitution for carboxyl:

0.022 - 0.037 to 0.047 mol/mol or

0.6 - 1.2 to 1.3% w/w

Residual reactants

SO<sub>2</sub> maximum 5 ppm

NaCl less than 0.1% (conductivity less than 300 µS/cm equivalent to less than 0.03% NaCl) all other residues and byproducts 10-100 ppm

# 4. Subacute (dose range finding) study

4 groups, each of 5 male Wistar rats, 4-5 weeks old and housed 5 per cage, were fed for 2 weeks in their diet either 0%, 10%, 30% or 50% extruded AOS. 1 additional group was fed 30% non-extruded AOS. Only body weight gain, food intake, food efficiency and the weight of filled and empty caeca were determined. Weight gain, food intake and food efficiency were comparable among all groups. The absolute and relative filled and empty caecal weight was increased in the groups fed 30% and 50% AOS and in the group fed 30% nonextruded AOS. Animals given 50% AOS showed diarrhoea and considerable caecal enlargement. On the basis of these findings the dose range for the 90-day study was set at 0%, 5%, 10% and 30% in the diet.

# 5. Subchronic study

4 groups, each of 10 male and 10 female Wistar rats, aged 4-5 weeks, were fed for 13 weeks in their diet 0%, 5%, 10% or 30% extruded AOS. Body weight gain and food consumption were measured weekly, urinalysis was carried out in week 12, ophthalmoscopy was performed on all groups at the start and in controls and the top dose group in week 12. Full haematology and clinical chemistry including ALP, ASAT, ALAT, GGT estimations were performed once in week 14. Relative organ weight were determined in all dose groups for testes, pituitary, thyroid, adrenals, kidneys, thymus, brain, spleen, heart, liver and empty and full caecum. Histopathology of 33 organs was performed on all animals of the control and top dose group. In all other test groups only kidney, liver, lung and urinary bladder were examined.

No abnormal clinical signs or behavioural abnormalities were observed. No mortalities occurred. Body weight gain, food intake and food efficiency were comparable among test and control groups. There were no treatment-related changes in the haematological, blood clotting and clinical chemistry parameters and all values were comparable between control and test groups. Urinalysis showed no treatment-related changes. All organ weights were comparable between test and control groups, but the absolute and relative weights of filled and empty caecum were increased in the 30% test group. One male rat in the 30% group had a dilated caecum.

Some males and females in all groups except the females given 5% AOS showed a slight increase in the incidence of hyperplasia of the transitional renal pelvic epithelium particularly in top dose males and females compared to controls. However none of the increases was statistically significant. 4 out of 10 males in the 30% test group showed focal hyperplasia of the bladder epithelium. This was not seen in any other test group nor in the control group. Mineralisation in the pelvic renal epithelium as well as some renal cortical and cortico-medullary mineralisation was seen in all groups and especially in the top dose female group. There were a few aggregates of RES cells in the liver of males of the 5% dose group and less so in the 10% and 30% dose groups as well as in all female test and control groups. A dose-response relationship was not discernible. This finding is common for the strain and age of the rats used.

# 6. Comments

The increased weight of filled and empty caecum in rats of the top dose was not associated with any histopathological changes in the caecal wall or elsewhere in the GI-tract. It is a well-known response to high dietary levels of poorly digested carbohydrates in rats, the probable mechanism being the increased osmotic load from the SCFA produced by microbial degradation and the associated water retention.

The changes in the urothelial epithelium of the renal pelvis are similar to those found in feeding tests with other chemically modified starches in rats and in mice and are associated with mineralisation. The hyperplasia of the urinary bladder epithelium, seen only in males of the top dose group is probably treatment-related and a consequence of bladder irritation by calculi. There were no other significant pathological findings in any of the test groups.

# 7. Conclusions

The NOEL in this study was 10% of AOS in the diet. In the absence of any specific adverse findings associated with the feeding of AOS the Committee is of the opinion that AOS can be included among the other modified starches in group B which is considered acceptable (13th Series of reports of the Scientific Committee for Food, 1982) and for which the establishment of individual ADIs was judged to be unnecessary provided the technological usage remained at present-day levels, an aspect to be kept under review by the Commission. The specification supplied is adequate.



# **OPINION ON CADMIUM**

### **EXPRESSED ON 2 JUNE 1995**

# 1. Terms of reference

The Committee is asked to evaluate the risk to human health arising from dietary exposure to cadmium with particular reference to exposure from animal meat and organs.

# 2. Background

Concern over reports of high levels of cadmium in the organs and meat of horses imported into the European Union prompted the Commission to ask the Committee to carry out a general review of risk to public health arising from dietary exposure to this element.

The Committee endorsed the JECFA PTWI of 7  $\mu$ g/kg b.w in its opinion expressed on the 7<sup>th</sup> December 1989 (SCF Report, 26<sup>th</sup> Series).

## 3. Conclusions

# Dietary exposure

The Committee noted that its ability to assess the dietary exposure to cadmium in EU was greatly limited by the availability of reliable data on the consumption of relevant foodstuffs by individuals. This is particularly important in the case of cadmium since, with the exception of cigarette smoke and work place air, the contribution of non-dietary medium-contaminated sources to the exposure of the general population is negligible in comparison to the diet.

The average dietary exposure of European populations to cadmium, as indicated by monitoring programmes or from studies in smaller population groups, ranges from 100 to 400 µg/person/week (23 to 95% of the PTWI for a 60 kg person). Estimates vary appreciably even in the same country. The overall conclusions may therefore need to be reviewed in the light of better information.

In relation to the specific question regarding exposure from animal muscle and organs, the Committee noted that the cadmium contents of muscle, liver and kidney were largely independent of the species with the notable exception of the horse for which cadmium levels are considerably higher. The cadmium content of liver and kidney is known to increase with age and the Committee concluded that these higher levels arise from the tendency to slaughter horses at a considerably greater age than most other animals intended for meat production. Similar considerations may therefore be expected to apply to other species slaughtered at relatively greater age but no data were available to the Committee to support this assertion.

The following table summarises the reported consumption data and cadmium levels in animal muscle and organs. The ranges of maximum limits (MLs) in force in the Member States are included for comparison.

Meat Product	Range of MLs in the EU (µg/g)	Weekly Consumption (g)		Cadmium content (μg/g)	
		Average	High	Average	High
Muscle <sup>1</sup>	0.05 - 1	1050	1750	0.03	0.2
Horse muscle	0.2 - 1	70	175	0.15	0.5
Liver <sup>1</sup>	0.2 - 1	84	210	0.1	0.5
Horse liver <sup>4</sup>	0.2 - 1	14	353	10	20
Kidney <sup>1</sup>	0.2 - 2.5 <sup>2</sup>	42	105	0.3	3
Horse kidney <sup>4</sup>	0.5 - 1	7	18 <sup>3</sup>	50	150

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> values for consumption and cadmium content excluding horse meat and organs

On the basis of a PTWI of  $7 \mu g/kg$  b.w. and mean body weight of 60 kg:

- for average and high consumers of meat in general and non-horse organs, the cadmium intake ranges from 2 to 13% of the PTWI for products having average cadmium contents and from 8 to 83% for those having high cadmium contents.
- for average and high consumers of horse liver and horse kidney, the cadmium intake ranges from 34 to 208% of the PTWI for products having average cadmium contents and from 67 to 645% for those having high cadmium contents.

It is stressed that the above estimates are based on the reported current dietary consumption patterns and increase in the proportion of horse meat and offal consumed would lead to greater cadmium exposure.

The Committee concludes that for a significant part of the population, exposure to cadmium from dietary sources alone is at a level close to the PTWI. It therefore recommends greater effort to reduce dietary exposure and the continuation of regular and comprehensive monitoring of this element in the diet of the population of the European Union.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> no separate ML for horse kidney in the countries with this limit

<sup>3</sup> assumed to be 2.5 times average consumption

<sup>4</sup> derived from data on horse offal and assumes consumption of liver and kidney in the ratio 2 to 1

In the particular case of horse meat and organs, it appears that at the current levels of consumption by individuals, products sold in conformity with typical maximum residue limits in force in the Member States would not pose a risk. However, the great majority of horse liver and kidneys have cadmium contents which greatly exceed these limits and their consumption is likely to lead to unacceptable levels of cadmium exposure.

# Carcinogenicity

During the course of this evaluation, the Committee noted that, since its previous opinion of December 1989, the results of a number of carcinogenicity studies had become available and that IARC had recently classified cadmium and its compounds as human carcinogens in Group 1 (IARC 1993). The Committee therefore reviewed the aspect of carcinogenicity in order to complete its re-evaluation of the toxicology of cadmium from all dietary sources as a matter of urgency.

Cadmium is a cumulative element with a biological half-life of 10-20 years in humans. Kidney disfunction has so far been considered to be the critical effect of long term exposure to cadmium and quantitative risk assessments have been performed accordingly.

Recently, IARC classified cadmium and cadmium compounds in Group 1 (Human carcinogens), based on evidence from human studies, mainly those on lung cancer associated with cadmium inhalation in the work place, and from animal studies (mainly two inhalation studies in rats producing malignant tumours and one oral study in male rats producing leukemias, interstitial cell tumours of the testis and proliferative lesions of the prostate). The IARC classification is qualitative only. Supportive evidence was also provided by the genotoxic effects induced in several eukaryotic cells, *in vitro* and *in vivo*, including human cells.

Concerning the interpretation of animal and human data and in particular the question whether cadmium should be considered only or primarily carcinogenic by inhalation, a number of important issues should be taken into account:

- the uncertainties on the mechanisms of cadmium carcinogenicity;
- the limitations of the currently available animal studies involving oral exposure;
- the need for clarification of the role of metalothionein, particularly in relation to carcinogenicity and genotoxicity;
- the roles of various cadmium compounds and their bioavailability;
- interaction with other metals (Zn, Fe, Cu).

The available data do not allow adequate quantitative assessment of carcinogenic risk. However, the carcinogenic risk associated with dietary exposure appears to be much lower than that from direct inhalation.

Concerning the genotoxicity data, despite some conflicting information, taken overall the data suggest that the genotoxic activity is a common trait of cadmium compounds. However, different types of evidence suggest indirect modes of action (e.g. oxidative damage by reactive oxygen species, interaction with critical thiol groups of proteins, inhibition of DNA repair enzymes) especially at the chromosome and genome level.

The Committee concluded that, at present it cannot exclude a carcinogenic risk from dietary exposure to cadmium, and is therefore unable to establish a safe level for cadmium in food. Epidemiological data collected on environmentally exposed populations during the last two decades have provided a sound basis to conclude that alterations of kidney function should be regarded as the critical effect of cadmium. For this reason, and in view of the narrow safety margin between the cadmium body burden of the general population in the Europe Union and the critical level for renal disfunction, there is a need to keep dietary exposure to cadmium as low as possible.

The present PTWI of  $7 \mu g/kg$  b.w. is still considered to be valid for renal dysfunction but should be reevaluated as soon as further information concerning carcinogenicity or mutagenicity becomes available.

# Reference

International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) Monograph on the evaluation of carcinogenic risks to humans. Vol 58. Beryllium, cadmium, mercury and exposures in the glass manufacturing industry. Lyon 1993.

# REPORT ON CERTAIN ESTERS USED IN PLASTICS FOR FOOD CONTACT APPLICATIONS

## OPINION EXPRESSED ON 2 JUNE 1995

# 1. Introduction

In the past, the SCF has evaluated a number of esters including esters of adipic, azelaic, citric, phosphoric, phosphorous, phthalic, sebacic, sulphosuccinic, thiodipropionic and trimellitic acids. Several of these have already been classified in lists 1, 4A or 6A and they do not appear in this report. For esters not classified in the above lists, the SCF has made recommendations about the studies which need to be carried out in order that a full evaluation can be made. All these recommendations, previously published in separate documents are brought together in this report. The corresponding Community Directive reference number precedes the entry for each substance. The definitions of the lists are given in the Appendix.

N.B. For a number of the substances, the additional requested data have been made available but have not been evaluated at the time of adoption of the present report.

# i) Hydrolysis studies

These have been requested for those monoesters which may hydrolyse to substances which are already in lists 0, 1, 2 and 3 (see Practical Guide N.1, 2 April 1993).

# ii) 28-day oral studies

These have been requested in some instances because some subchronic data were already available but were not adequate to establish a TDI. Where 28-day studies have been requested, the wg expects that group sizes, histopathology, haematology, clinical chemistry and urinalysis will conform to the present day standards of 90-day studies. However, note that 28-day or 90-day studies need only be provided if migration exceeds 0.05 mg/kg of food (see Practical Guide N.1, 2 April 1993).

# iii) Peroxisome proliferation studies

These have been requested, in principle, for all alkyl esters because there is evidence to indicate that both branched and unbranched esters of differing chain lengths may cause peroxisomal proliferation. These data have not been requested for cycloaliphatic or aromatic esters because there is no evidence to suggest that they cause peroxisomal proliferation.

However, for linear chain esters, a study of peroxisome proliferation is not required provided the restriction resulting from other toxic effects is < 0.05 mg/kg b.w. If there are no other toxic effects which invoke a restriction of < 0.05 mg/kg b.w., then in the absence of a peroxisome proliferation study, the SCF will set a restriction of 0.05 mg/kg b.w.. This approach is based on the assumption that di-2-ethylhexyl phthalate (DEHP, which has a restriction of 0.05 mg/kg b.w. based on peroxisome proliferation) is considered to be the most potent peroxisome proliferator among esters used as monomers and additives in food contact materials.

For esters in general, a study of peroxisome proliferation will not be required if structure-activity arguments, based on adequate scientific evidence, can be provided which show that peroxisome proliferation would not be expected to occur. This approach is based on the growing knowledge about structure-activity relationships for peroxisome proliferation.

Where peroxisome proliferation studies are conducted, they should be carried out in the rat and dosing should be a minimum of 14 days in duration. At least the following two markers should be measured: palmitoyl CoA oxidation and lauric acid 12-hydroxylase. The following methods to assess these activities are recommended:

Palmitoyl-CoA oxidation: a spectrophotometric assay based on the methods of either Lazarow or Bronfman.

Lazarow PB and DeDuve C. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 73 (1976), 2043-2046. Lazarow PB. Methods in Enzymology 72 (1981), 315-319.

Bronfman M, Inestrosa NC and Leighton F. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 88 (1979), 1030-1036.

Lauric acid 12-hydroxylase: a radiometric assay using radiolabelled substrate and HPLC to separate individual hydroxy metabolites from unmetabolised substrate.

Parker GL and Orton TC. In: Biochemistry Biophysics and Regulation of Cytochrome P-450. Eds: Gustafsson J-A, Duke JC, Mode A and Rafter J. pp 373-377. Elsevier/North Holland, Amsterdam (1980).

Sharma R, Lake BG, Foster J and Gibson GG. Biochemical Pharmacology 37 (1988), 1193-1201.

However, note that these data need only be provided if migration exceeds 0.05 mg/kg of food (see Practical Guide N.1, 2 April 1993).

## iv) Neurotoxicity studies

These have been requested for phosphoric acid and phosphorous acid esters because there is evidence that a number of substances in the group have neurotoxic properties. Measures of anticholinesterase activity plus either a standard test in chickens for delayed neuropathy or measurement of inhibition of neuropathy target esterase (NTE) would be appropriate. However, note that these data need only be provided if migration exceeds 0.05 mg/kg of food.

# v) Reproduction and teratogenicity studies

These have been requested because there is evidence that a number of substances in the group have adverse effects on reproduction and/or are teratogenic. However, note that, with the exception of substances having a t-TDI, these data need only be provided if migration exceeds 5 mg/kg of food (see Practical Guide N.1, 2 April 1993).

# vi) Mutagenicity studies

These have been requested according to the Practical Guide N.1 (2 April 1993), which requires 3 particular types of test, irrespective of the level of migration.

N.B. DEHA and DEHP have not been included in this re-evaluation because the SCF will publish separate opinions on them. However, the group restriction of 0.05 mg/kg b.w. for certain of the esters listed below (which are suspect for peroxisome proliferation) is based on the most recent evaluation of the peroxisome proliferation activity of DEHP, for which a TDI of 0.05 mg/kg b.w. has been agreed.

## Classification of individual esters

- N.B. With the exception of substances having a t-TDI, for all remaining esters mentioned below it is necessary to provide migration data according to the Practical Guide N.1, 2 April 1993. In the case of substances having a t-TDI, the studies specified are required in order to establish a full TDI.
- The following substances are classified in List 6B with a group restriction of 0.05 mg/kg b.w and require:
  - a) toxicological data depending on level of migration (see SCF guidelines)
     and
  - b) if the migration exceeds 0.05 mg/kg also the additional study specified below:
    - peroxisome proliferation study
  - any other data specified beside the substance.

#### Monomers

12190	Adipic Acid, Di-n-Decyl Ester
12220	Adipic Acid, Diisodecyl Ester
	Needed: Specifications on identity
12235	Adipic Acid, Dimethyl Ester
12250	Adipic Acid, Di-n-Octyl Ester
12910	Azelaic Acid, Dimethyl Ester
24340	Sebacic Acid, Di-n-Decyl Ester
24370	Sebacic Acid, Dimethyl Ester

# Additives

32000	Adipic Acid, Bis(6-Methylheptyl) Ester
32080	Adipic Acid, n-Decyl n-Octyl Ester
32240	Adipic Acid, Dibutyl Ester
2320	Adipic Acid, Di-n-Decyl Ester
32480	Adipic Acid, Diisobutyl Ester
	Available: Inadequate 2 year oral rat study
32560	Adipic Acid, Diisodecyl Ester
	Needed: Specifications on identity
32720	Adipic Acid, Diisooctyl Ester
	Needed: Specifications on identity
32760	Adipic Acid, Dimethyl Ester
32800	Adipic Acid, Di-n-Nonyl Ester
32840	Adipic Acid, Di-n-Octadecyl Ester
32880	Adipic Acid, Di-n-Octyl Ester
36320	Azelaic Acid, Bis(2-Ethylhexyl) Ester
	Available: Inadequate 90-day study
36400	Azelaic Acid, Bis(6-Methylheptyl) Ester
36520	Azelaic Acid, Diisooctyl Ester
	Needed: Specifications on identity
36560	Azelaic Acid, Di-n-Octyl Ester
44280	Citric Acid, Dioctadecyl Ester
	Needed: Specifications on identity
44560	Citric Acid, Tributyl Ester
44720	Citric Acid, Tri-n-Octadecyl Ester
44800	Citric Acid, Tris(2-Ethylhexyl) Ester
74800	Phthalic Acid, Dialkyl (C7-C11) Esters
	Needed: Specifications on identity
75280	Phthalic Acid, Diisobutyl Ester
75640	Phthalic Acid, Di-n-Decyl Ester
75680	Phthalic Acid, Di-n-Nonyl Ester
757 <b>6</b> 0	Phthalic Acid, Di-n-Octadecyl Ester
76005	Phthalic Acid, Mixed Esters with Butyl Glycolate and Butanol
	Available: 30 day and 1 year oral rat studies and mutagenicity studies which are
	all inadequate.
76085	Phthalic Acid, Mixed Esters with Ethyl Glycolate and Ethanol
	Available: 4 month and 2 year rat and 1 year dog studies which are all inadequate.
761 <b>6</b> 0	o-Phthalic Acid, n-Pentyl Benzyl Ester
85200	Sebacic Acid, Bis(6-Methylheptyl) Ester
85440	Sebacic Acid, Dimethyl Ester

85520	Sebacic Acid, Di-n-Octyl Ester
	Available: data inadequate (extract from Lefaux book).
91560	Sulphosuccinic Acid, $Bis(1,3-Dimethylbutyl)$ Ester, Sodium Salt
91570	Sulphosuccinic Acid, Bis(2-Ethylhexyl) Ester
91630	Sulphosuccinic Acid, Dihexyl Ester, Sodium Salt
91650	Sulphosuccinic Acid, Diisobutyl Ester, Sodium Salt
91665	Sulphosuccinic Acid, Diisodecyl Ester, Sodium Salt
91672	Sulphosuccinic Acid, Diisotridecyl Ester, Sodium Salt
91680	Sulphosuccinic Acid, Dioctyl Ester, Sodium Salt
91720	Sulphosuccinic Acid, Dipentyl Ester, Sodium Salt
91760	Sulphosuccinic Acid, Ditridecyl Ester, Sodium Salt
91800	Sulphosuccinic Acid, Isodecyl Ester, Disodium Salt
93000	Thiodipropionic Acid, Bis(2-Ethylhexyl) Ester
93040	Thiodipropionic Acid, Dibehenyl Ester
93120	Thiodipropionic Acid, Didodecyl Ester
93200	Thiodipropionic Acid, Dihexadecyl Ester
93280	Thiodipropionic Acid, Dioctadecyl Ester
93360	Thiodipropionic Acid, Ditetradecyl Ester
95440	Tris(2-Ethylhexyl) Acetylcitrate

- 2. The following substances are classified in List 6B with a group restriction of 0.05 mg/kg b.w. and require:
  - a) toxicological data depending on level of migration (see SCF guidelines) and
  - b) if the migration exceeds 0.05 mg/kg the additional studies specified below:
    - peroxisome proliferation study
    - neurotoxicity studies

<b>7272</b> 0	Phosphoric Acid, Di-n-Hexadecyl Esters
72760	Phosphoric Acid, Di-n-Nonyl Ester
73840	Phosphoric Acid, Triisobutyl Ester
74080	Phosphorous Acid, Triisodecyl Ester

- 3. The following substances (which are not peroxisome proliferators) are classified in List 6B with a group restriction of 0.05 mg/kg b.w. because they are suspect for neurotoxicity and require:
  - a) toxicological data depending on level of migration (see SCF guidelines)
  - b) if the migration exceeds 0.05 mg/kg the additional studies specified below:
    - neurotoxicity studies

72700	Phosphoric Acid, Cresyl Diphenyl Ester
72840	Phosphoric Acid, Diphenyl-p-Tolyl Ester
73920	Phosphoric Acid, Triphenyl Ester
74020	Phosphorous Acid, 2-tert-Butyl-alpha-(3-tert-Butyl-4- Hydroxyphenyl) p-Cumenyl Bis(4-Nonylphenyl) Ester
74040	Phosphorous Acid, Diphenyl Ester
74160	Phosphorous Acid, Tris-2-(Cyclohexylphenyl) Ester
74320	Phosphorous Acid, Trisf(3-Ethyl-3-Oxetanyl)-Methyl] Ester

- 4. The following substances are classified in List 6B with a group restriction of 0.05 mg/kg b.w. and require:
  - toxicological data depending on level of migration (see SCF guidelines)
     and
  - b) the additional study specified below, if any:

32160	Adipic Acid,	Dialkyl Esters (C7-C9)		
	Available:	90-day oral rat study.		
	Needed:	Specifications in the first instance and if migration exceeds 0.05 mg/kg peroxisome proliferation study of the specified substance too.		
32640	Adipic Acid, Diisononyl Ester			
	Available:	90-day oral rat and dog studies and two mutagenicity studies.		
	Needed:	Specifications and test for chromosome aberrations in mammalian cells <i>in vitro</i> in the first instance and, if migration exceeds 0.05 mg/kg, peroxisome proliferation study of the specified substance too.		
36480	Azelaic Acid, Di-n-Hexyl Ester			
	Available:	90-day and 2 year oral rat and 1 year oral dog studies.		
	Needed:	If migration exceeds 0.05 mg/kg, peroxisome proliferation study too.		
73600	Phosphoric A	Acid, Tributoxyethyl Ester		
	Available:	Ames test, 14 day and 18 week oral rat studies.		
	Needed:	Full report of 18 week oral rat study by Monsanto (1987).		
73680	Phosphoric A	acid, Tributyl Ester		
	Available:	Ames tests and several subchronic oral rat studies.		
	Needed:	If migration exceeds $0.05~\text{mg/kg}$ , peroxisome proliferation and neurotoxicity studies too.		
74000	Phoenhoric A	Acid Tris(2-Ethylheyyl) Ester		

74000 Phosphoric Acid, Tris(2-Ethylhexyl) Ester

Available: Ames test, 90-day and 2 year oral mouse and rat studies.

Needed: If migration exceeds 0.05 mg/kg, peroxisome proliferation and neuro-

toxicity studies too.

75200 Phthalic Acid, Di-n-Heptyl Ester

Available: Ames test.

Needed: If migration exceeds 0.05 mg/kg, peroxisome proliferation study too.

75600 Phthalic Acid, Dimethyl Ester

Available: Limited oral rat chronic toxicity/carcinogenicity study, oral

teratogenicity studies in rats and mice, Ames test.

75840 Phthalic Acid, Di-n-Octyl Ester

Available: Ames test, peroxisome proliferation study, oral mouse reproduction

study, inadequate oral rat 90-day study, inadequate oral rat chronic

toxicity/carcinogenicity study.

75920 Phthalic Acid, Di-n-Tridecyl Ester

Available: Ames test.

Needed: If migration exceeds 0.05 mg/kg, peroxisome proliferation study too.

85120 Sebacic Acid, Bis(2-Ethylhexyl) Ester

Available: Ames test and 3 week oral rat study.

Needed: If migration exceeds 0.05 mg/kg, peroxisome proliferation study too.

85360 Sebacic Acid, Dibutyl Ester

Available: 2-year oral rat study and reproduction study in rats both inadequate,

3 mutagenicity tests (reports not available).

Needed: Mutagenicity reports in first instance and, if migration exceeds 0.05

mg/kg, peroxisome proliferation study too.

94800 Trimellitic Acid, Tris(2-Ethylhexyl) Ester

Available: Ames test and indication of peroxisome proliferation.

Needed: If migration exceeds 0.05 mg/kg, peroxisome proliferation study too.

[Waiting list as it is a new substance.]

The following substances are classified in List 2 but their requirements have been modified as follows:

74560 Phthalic Acid, Benzyl Butyl Ester

L2 t-TDI: 0.1 mg/kg b.w.

Available: 6-month oral rat, carcinogenicity and peroxisome proliferation

studies in vitro (RIVM 1987, September).

Needed: In vivo peroxisome proliferation study, reproduction and

teratogenicity studies.

74880 Phthalic Acid, Dibutyl Ester

L2 t-TDI: 0.05 mg/kg b.w.

Available: Limited 90-day and 1-year oral rat studies, oral reproduction and

teratogenicity studies, limited mutagenicity studies (RIVM Report,

May 1988).

Needed: Tests for gene mutation and chromosome aberrations in mammalian

cells in vitro, and, if migration exceeds 0.05 mg/kg 28-day oral study

and peroxisome proliferation study too.

74960 Phthalic Acid, Dicyclohexyl Ester

L2 t-TDI: 0.1 mg/kg b.w.

Available: Three 90-day oral rat studies, limited in vitro mutagenicity studies

(RIVM, 1988).

Needed: Tests for gene mutation and chromosome aberration in mammalian

cells in vitro and reproduction and teratogenicity studies.

75040 Phthalic Acid, Diesters with Hexadecanol and/or Octadecanol

L2 Group t-TDI 0.15 mg/kg b.w.(with 76120)

Available: 3-month oral rat and teratogenicity studies, Ames test (RIVM doc.

1990-09-11; CS/PM/529).

Needed: Tests for gene mutation and chromosome aberration in mammalian

cells in vitro, reproduction study and peroxisome proliferation study.

75120 Phthalic Acid, Diethyl Ester

L2 t-TDI: 0.2 mg/kg b.w.

Available: 3-month oral rat, mutagenicity, ip teratogenicity and peroxisome

proliferation studies (Fd Cosmet Toxicol 1978, 16, 415-422; RIVM

1986, June).

Needed: Reproduction and teratogenicity studies.

76120 Phthalic Acid, n-Hexadecyl n-Octadecyl Ester

L2 Group t-TDI 0.15 mg/kg b.w. (with 75040).

6. The following substances are classified in list 7 with no restriction and require the data specified below:

33040 Adipic Acid, Mono-n-Octadecyl Ester, Calcium Salt

Needed: Hydrolysis studies.

44320 Citric Acid, Monoisopropyl Ester

Needed: Hydrolysis studies and reports from Duel et al, 1951.

44400 Citric Acid, Mono-n-Octadecyl Ester

Needed: Hydrolysis studies and reports from Duel et al, 1951.

73360 Phosphoric Acid, Mono-n-Hexadecyl Ester

Needed: Hydrolysis studies.

[Waiting list as it is a new substance.]

73440 Phosphoric Acid, Mono-n-Hexyl Ester

Needed: Hydrolysis studies.

7. The following substances (which are not peroxisome proliferators) are classified in List 8 with no restriction and require data according to SCF guidelines:

12850	Azelaic Acid, Bis(2-Hydroxyethyl) Ester
12940	Azelaic Acid, Diphenyl Ester
23178	Phosphorous Acid, Triphenyl Ester
24400	Sebacic Acid, Diphenyl Ester
91580	Sulphosuccinic Acid, Dicyclohexyl Ester, Sodium Salt
91780	Sulphosuccinic Acid, ([2-[12-Hydroxy-1-Oxooleyl)-Amino]Ethyl] Ester, Disodium Salt

8. The following substances are classified in list 9 with a group restriction of 0.05 mg/kg b.w.:

#### Monomers

25565	2,2,4-Trimethyladipic	Acid,	Methyl	Esters
25566	2,4,4-Trimethyladipic	Acid,	Methyl	Esters

# Additives

Additives	
31760	Adipic Acid, Alkyl, Primary (C4-C13) Esters
32920	Adipic Acid, Esters with Diols from C2-C6
32960	Adipic Acid, Mixed Esters with 1,2-Propyleneglycol and Alcohols, Monoh., Sat., Linear (C8-C10)
	[Waiting list as it is a new substance]
36240	Azelaic Acid, Alkyl, Primary (C1-C12) Esters
44240	Citric Acid, Alkyl, Primary (C2-C12) Esters
72880	Phosphoric Acid, Ethanolamine Hexyl Branched and Linear Ester
73200	Phosphoric Acid, Mono- and Diesters with Alcohols, Aliph. (C9-C18), Diethanolamine Salt
73280	Phosphoric Acid, Mono- and Diesters with Alcohols, Aliph. (C9-C18), Salts
73300	Phosphoric Acid, Mono- and Diesters with Alcohols, Aliphatic, Monohydric, Saturated (C2-C4)
73320	Phosphoric Acid, Mono- and Diesters with Alcohols, Monohydric, Saturated, Primary, Linear (C12-C18), Diethanolamine Salt
73340	Phosphoric Acid, Mono- and Diesters with Alcohols, Monohydric, Saturated, Primary, Linear (C12-C18), Salts
<b>7348</b> 0	Phosphoric Acid, Nonyl Ester, Sodium Salt
73520	Phosphoric Acid, Octadecyl Esters
	[Waiting list as it is a new substance]
73570	Phosphoric Acid, Trialkyl(C4-C16) Ester
73760	Phosphoric Acid, Triethanol Ester
73960	Phosphoric Acid, Tris(Alkoxyalkyl C3-C8) Ester
74060	Phosphorous Acid, Trialkyl(C8-C12) Ester

74600	Phthalic Acid, Bis(Alkoxyalkyl C3-C18) Ester
74760	Phthalic Acid, Bis(Methylcyclohexyl) Ester
<b>7</b> 5520	Phthalic Acid, Diisooctyl Ester
76000	Phthalic Acid, Mixed Esters with Butyl Glycolate and Alcohols, Aliph., Monoh., (C1-C4)
76080	Phthalic Acid, Mixed Esters with Ethyl Glycolate and Alcohols, Aliph., Monoh., (C1-C4)
85040	Sebacic Acid, Alkyl(C6-C12) Esters
91540	Sulphosuccinic Acid, Alkyl(C4-C20) Esters, Salts
94680	Trimellitic Acid, Trialkyl(C1-C8) Ester
94720	Trimellitic Acid, Trialkyl(C7-C9) Ester
94760	Trimellitic Acid, Triisooctyl Ester

## **APPENDIX**

# Definition of the SCF lists

# Substances for which the committee was able to express an opinion

## List 0

Substances, e.g. foods, which may be used in the production of plastic materials and articles, e.g. food ingredients and certain substances known from the intermediate metabolism in man and for which an ADI need not be established for this purpose.

#### List 1

Substances, e.g. food additives, for which an ADI, a temporary ADI (t-ADI), a MTDI, a PTWI or the classification "acceptable" has been established by this Committee or by JECFA.

#### List 2

Substances for which a TDI or a t-TDI has been established by this Committee.

# List 3

Substances for which an ADI or a TDI could not be established, but where the present use could be accepted.

Some of these substances are self-limiting because of their organoleptic properties or are volatile and therefore unlikely to be present in the finished product. For other substances with very low migration, a TDI has not been set but the maximum level to be used in any packaging material or a specific limit of migration is stated. This is because the available toxicological data would give a TDI which allows that a specific limit of migration or a composition limit could be fixed at levels very much higher than the maximum likely intakes arising from present uses of the additive.

#### List 4

Substances for which an ADI or a TDI could not be established, but which could be used if the substance migrating into foods or in food simulants is not detectable by an agreed sensitive method.

### List 5

Substances which should not be used.

# Substances for which there were insufficient toxicological or technological data to enable the Committee to express an opinion

#### List 6

Substances for which there exist suspicions about their toxicity and for which data are lacking or are insufficient.

The allocation of substances to this list is mainly based upon similarity of structure with that of chemical substances already evaluated or known to have functional groups that indicate carcinogenic or other severe toxic properties.

- <u>Section 6A:</u> Substances suspected to have carcinogenic properties. These substances should not be detectable in foods or in food simulants by an appropriate sensitive method for each substance.
- <u>Section 6B:</u> Substances suspected to have toxic properties (other than carcinogenic). Restrictions may be indicated.

#### List 7

Substances for which some toxicological data exist, but for which an ADI or a TDI could not be established. The required additional information should be furnished.

#### List 8

Substances for which no or only scanty and inadequate data were available.

# List 9

Substances and groups of substances which could not be evaluated due to lack of specifications (substances) or to lack of adequate description (groups of substances).

Groups of substances should be replaced, where possible, by individual substances actually in use. Polymers for which the data on identity specified in "SCF Guidelines" are not available.

#### List W

"Waiting list". Substances not yet included in the Community lists, as they should be considered "new" substances, i.e. substances never approved at national level. These substances are not susceptible to be included in the Community lists, lacking the data requested by the Committee.

On the basis of the data lacking the waiting list is subdivided into:

## List W7

Substances for which some toxicological data exist, but for which an ADI or a TDI could not be established. The required additional information should be furnished.

# List W8

Substances for which no or only scanty and inadequate data were available.

# List W9

Substances and groups of substances which could not be evaluated due to lack of specifications (substances) or to lack of adequate description (groups of substances).



## OPINION ON PAPAIN FROM PAPAYA FRUIT (CARICA PAPAYA)

#### **USED AS A MEAT TENDERISING AGENT**

#### **EXPRESSED ON 2 JUNE 1995**

## 1. Terms of reference

To advise on the safety of the use of papain as a meat tenderiser by injection into beef cattle after stunning and before bleeding.

# 2. Background

Papain was previously evaluated and found acceptable for chill-proofing of beer on the basis that it is a constituent of a part of a plant (papaya fruit) commonly consumed as a food source (80th meeting of the Scientific Committee for Food, October 1991). This was in accordance with the principles established by the Committee in its guidelines for the presentation of data on food enzymes (CEC, 1992).

The use of papain as a meat tenderiser by injection in solution into live animals before slaughtering has previously been practised in some Member States but has been discontinued on animal welfare grounds. The Committee has now been presented with a dossier describing an alternative method where the animals are stunned and pithed before they are injected with a sterile solution of papain in an oxidised, inactivated form and, shortly after, hoisted to the bleeding rail and then stuck.

According to the dossier, this treatment would result in residue levels of papain of less than 1 mg/kg in muscle and up to 5 mg/kg in offal.

## 3. Current review

Papain has been in use for many years for medical purposes, in cosmetics and for various food purposes. Since it is an enzyme naturally present in food, papain has not been subject to the toxicity testing which is normally performed on food additives. With the exception of allergic reactions, cases of adverse effects reported in the literature (damage to the oesophagus following impaction of treated meat) have all been associated with high exposure from uses not comparable to the proposed one and it is unlikely that the small residues resulting from the proposed use would cause any such effects.

The Committee is aware of reports in the literature indicating that papain has been associated with allergic reactions but the majority of cases were not relevant to oral exposure, mostly being associated with occupational exposure by the airborne route. Only a few cases of allergic responses to oral administration of papain have been reported (Mansfield and Bowers, 1983; Mansfield et al, 1985).

The Committee considered the evidence for the claim that the enzyme is not significantly activated until papain-treated meat is cooked. We were informed that:

- Papain is injected into the stunned animal in a form inactivated by oxidation and will not be activated until the oxygen tension in the carcass is sufficiently low.
- This conversion to the activated form only occurs when the normal processes taking place in the carcass after death have also reduced the pH and rapid chilling has considerably reduced the temperature. Both these changes reduce the level of activity of activated papain.
- Papain protease, unlike many other enzymes, has its optimum activity at 50-70°C, this optimum activity being considerably higher than that at ambient temperature.
- Traditional ageing of meat by storing over days/weeks involves the release of intrinsic proteases which, like papain, also degrade proteins.

The Committee considered the question of whether meat treated with papain may be more susceptible to microbial deterioration. Enhanced protein degradation by papain increases soluble nitrogen content of meat which may stimulate microbial growth, mainly of those bacterial genera with high nutritional requirements. In one study, no significant differences were found between bacterial counts of surface samples of papain tenderised sirloin strip steaks and counts of control steaks. However, the internal meat tissue of papain tenderised beef cuts was frequently contaminated with bacteria whereas all samples of control beef cuts were free from bacteria (Anonymous, 1961). It has been shown experimentally that poor keeping quality of papain tenderised meat was associated with deep penetration of bacteria (Thomas, 1966). Spoilage problems with this type of meat were experienced after relatively short periods of storage (Hudson & Roberts, 1974).

Formation of biogenic amines in fermented sausages is well documented (Eitenmiller et al. 1978; Eerola et al. 1993). Addition of an exogenous proteinase to the ingredients of dry fermented sausages enhanced the formation of free amino acids, and the higher amount of substrate in sausages with added proteinase available for the decarboxylase activity of the microbial flora resulted in an increase of up to nine-fold in tyramine content compared to that found in control sausage (Diaz et al. 1993). If papain-tenderized meat is used for the preparation of fermented meat products, such as sausages, salami, etc., an increase in the amount of biogenic amines formed seems likely to occur.

The Committee also considered whether meat treated with papain but otherwise unprocessed could give cause for health concern with respect to degradation of proteins. However, since papain degrades proteins to components which are also products of normal digestion, the Committee does not consider that the consumption of meat treated with papain would give any reasons for concern in this respect.

## 4. Conclusion

While the Committee recognises that considerations of animal welfare, organoleptic meat quality and appropriate consumer information are relevant factors to be considered, they do not fall within the remit of the SCF and should be considered by other relevant bodies.

The Committee noted that present rules would require that tenderised meat could not be marketed as fresh meat and that such meat should be properly labelled. If the use of injected papain as a meat tenderiser is authorised, then the Committee wishes to draw to the attention of the Commission the desirability of explicit labelling so that consumers who have acquired an allergy towards papain have an opportunity to avoid papain-treated meat.

Given the general principle that enzymes derived from normal food sources may be considered as posing no health problems, and the lack of reports of adverse effects of the enzyme other than very occasional cases of allergic reactions, the Committee considers the use of papain as a meat tenderiser, administered to stunned and pithed animals before bleeding, is acceptable from the point of view of the safety of papain *per se*, provided the general provisions in the SCF guidelines on enzymes (CEC, 1992) are followed. The bacteriological safety of the use of papain injection into beef as a meat tenderising procedure should be confirmed by pilot testing under different conditions, representative of actual hygienic conditions of slaughterhouses in the different member states of the EU. The safety of the use of papain-treated meat in the manufacture of fermented meat products with regard to the formation of biogenic amines should also be confirmed by comparison with the same products made from control untreated meat.

# References

Anonymous (1961). Internal report originating from Swift Group, submitted to the European Commission by the present applicant.

Commission of the European Communities (1992): Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food, Twenty-seventh Series, EUR 14181, Luxembourg.

Diaz O., Fernandez M., Garcia de Fernando G.D., Hoz, L., Ordoñez J.A. (1993) Effect of the addition of pronase E on the proteolysis in dry fermented sausages. Meat Science 34, 205-216.

Eerola S., Hinkkanen R., Lindfors E., Hirvi T. (1993) Liquid chromatographic determination of biogenic amines in dry sausages. Journal of the AOAC International 76, 575-577.

Eitenmiller R.R., Koehler P.E., Reagan J.O. (1978) Tyramine in fermented sausages: factors affecting formation of tyramine and tyrosine decarboxylase. Journal of Food Science 43, 689-693.

Hudson W.R., Roberts T.A. (1974) A bacteriological survey of enzyme treated vacuum packed beef. Meat research Institute Memorandum No. 27, Agricultural Research Council.

Mansfield L. E., Bowers C. H., (1983) Systemic reaction to papain in a non-occupational setting. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology 71, 371 - 374.

Mansfield L. E., Ting S., Haverly R.W., Yoo T.J. (1985) The incidence and clinical implications of hypersensitivity to papain in an allergic population, confirmed by blinded oral challenge. Annals of Allergy 55, 541 - 543.

Thomas M. (1966) Bacterial penetration in raw meats: comparisons using a new technique. Monthly Bulletin Ministry of Health 25, 42.





## European Commission

## Reports of the Scientific Committee for Food

(Thirty-sixth series)

Luxembourg: Office for Official Publications of the European Communities

1997 — VIII, 88 pp. — 16.2 x 22.9 cm

Food science and techniques series

ISBN 92-827-9580-2

Price (excluding VAT) in Luxembourg: ECU 17

The Scientific Committee for Food was established by Commission Decision 74/234/EEC of 16 April 1974 (OJ L 136, 20.5.1974, page 1), replaced by Commission Decision 95/273/EC of 6 July 1995 (OJ L 167, 18.7.1995, page 22), to advise the Commission on any problem relating to the protection of the health and safety of persons arising or likely to arise from the consumption of food, in particular on nutritional, hygienic and toxicological issues.

The members are independent persons, highly qualified in the fields associated with medicine, nutrition, toxicology, biology, chemistry, or other similar disciplines.

The secretariat of the Committee is provided by the Directorate-General for Industry of the Commission. Recent Council directives require the Commission to consult the Committee on provisions which may have an effect on public health falling within the scope of these directives.

The present report deals with opinions on:

- Caustic sulphite caramel
- Ammonia caramel
- Carnauba wax
- Coumarin
- Di-2-ethylhexylphthalate
- Di-2-ethylhexyladipate
- 3-monochloro-propane-1,2-diol (3-mcpd)
- Polyethyleneglycol 6000
- Neutron scanning (interrogation) devices
- Iso-ascorbic acid
- Acetylated oxidized starch
- Cadmium
- Esters used in plastics for food contact applications
- Papain from papaya fruit used as a meat tenderizing agent



GIQUE BELGIE

#### niteur belge/Belgisch Staatsblad

de Louvain 40-42-venseweg 40-42 000 Bruxelles-Brussel (32-2) 552-22-11 (32-2) 511-01-84

nue du Roi 202

ingslaan 202
060 Bruxelles/Brussel
(32:2) 538 51 69
(32:2) 538 08 41
ail. jean.de.lannoy@infoboard.be

rairie européenne/Europese Boekhandel

rde la Loi 244/ istraat 244 040 Bruxelles/Brussel (32-2) 295 26 39 (32-2) 735 08 60

VMARK

I. Schultz Information A/S

stedvang 10-12 2620 Albertslund (45) 43 63 23 00 : (45) 43 63 23 00 : (45) 43 63 19 69 hail: schultz@schu L: www.schultz.dk

UTSCHLAND

ndesanzeiger Verlag

ite Straße 78-80 ittach 10 05 34 0667 Koln (49-221) 20 29 0 (49-221) 20 29 278

ΕΕCΕ ΕΛΛΑΛΑ

: Eleftheroudakis SA

mational Bookstore tepistimiou 17 -105 64 Athens (30-1) 331 41 80 12/3 (30-1) 323 98 21 nail elebooks@netor gr

ndi Prensa Libros, SA

stello, 37 8001 Madrid (34-1) 431 33 99:431 32 22 (34-1) 575 39 98 nall:mundiprensa@tsai.es L: www.tsai.es mprensa

letin Oficial del Estado

falgar, 27-29 8071 Madrid (34-1) 538 22 95 (Libros) 384 17 15 (Suscripciones) (34-1) 538 23 49 (Libros) 384 17 14 (Suscripciones) L: www.boe.es

ndi Prensa Barcelona

nsell de Cent, 391 8009 Barcelona (34-3) 488 34 92 (34-3) 487 76 59

ANCE

ımal officiel

vice des publications des CE rue Desaix '5727 Paris Cedex 15 (33:1) 40 58 77 01/31 (33:1) 40 58 77 00

LAND

vernment Supplies Agency

blications Section Harcourt Road blin 2 (353-1) 661 31 11 + (353-1) 475 27 60

ILIA

:osa SpA

I Duca di Calabna, 1/1 sella postale 552 D'25 Firenze I (39 55) 64 55 15 x (39 55) 64 12 57 rail licosa@ltbccri II : d382 ciesa n Virtual Library-bibliotivetrina'

GRAND-DUCHE DE LUXEMBOURG

Messageries du livre Sarl

5. rue Raiffeisen 5. rue Haiffeisen L-2411 Luxembourg Tel. (352) 40 10 20 Fax (352) 490 661 E-mail: mdl@pt.lu

Messageries Paul Kraus

messageres Fabi Kraus 11, rue Christophe Plantin L-2339 Luxembourg Tel. (352) 499 88 88 Fax (352) 499 888 444 E-mail: mpk@pt.lu URL: www.mpk.lu

NEDERLAND

SDU Servicecentrum Uitgevers

Christoffel Plantijnstraat 2 Postbus 20014 2500 EA 's-Gravenhage Tel. (31-70) 378 98 80 Fax (31-70) 378 97 83 E-mail: sdu@sdu.nl URL: www.sdu.nl.

**OSTERREICH** 

Manz'sche Verlags- und Universitäts-buchhandlung Gmbh

Siebenbrunnengasse 21 Siebendrunnerigasse 27
Postfach 1
A-1050 Wien
Tel. (43-1) 53 161 334 / 340
Fax (43-1) 53 161 339
E-mail: auslieferung@manz.co.at
URL: www.austria EU.net.81/manz

PORTUGAL

Imprensa Nacional-Casa da Moeda, EP

Rua Marquès de Sa da Bandeira, 16 A P-1050 Lisboa Codex Tel. (351-1) 353 03 99 Fax (351-1) 353 02 94/384 01 32

Distribuidora de Livros Bertrand Ld.

Rua das Terras dos Vales, 4 A Apartado 60037 P:2701 Amadora Codex Tel: (351-1) 495 90 50:495 87 87 Fax (351-1) 496 02 55

SUOMI:FINLAND

Akateeminen Kirjakauppa /

Akademiska Bokhandeln Pohjoisesplanadi 39: Norra esplanaden 39 PL-PB 128 FIN-00101 Helsinki/Helsingfors File: (358-9) 121 41 Fax (358-9) 121 41 Fax (358-9) 121 44 35 E-mail: akatilaus@stockmann.mailnet. URL: booknet.cultnet fi/aka/index.htm

SVERIGE

BTJ AB

Traktorvagen 11 PO Box 200 S-22100 Lund Tel. (46-46) 18 00 00 Fax (46-46) 18 01 25 E mail. blj tc@mail.btj.se URL www.blj.se media'eu

UNITED KINGDOM

The Stationery Office Ltd (Agency Section)

(Agency Section)
51. Nine Elms Lane
London SW8 5DR
Tel (44 171) 873 9090
Fax (44-171) 873 8863
URL www.the-stationery-office.co.uk

**ICELAND** 

Bokabud Larusar Blöndal

Skólavordustig, 2 IS-101 Reykjavík Tel. (354) 55 15 650 Fax (354) 55 25 560

NORGE

NIC Info A/S

Ostenjoveien 18 Boks 6512 Etterstad N 0606 Oslo Tel. (47-22) 97 45 00 Fax (47-22) 97 45 45

SCHWEIZ/SUISSE/SVIZZERA

OSEC

Stampfenbachstraße 85 CH-8035 Zürich Te'. (41-1) 365 53 15 Fax (41-1) 365 54 11 er@ecs.osec.inet.ch URL: www.osec.ch

ČESKÁ REPUBLIKA

NIS CR - prodejna

Konviktská 5 CZ-113 57 Praha Tel. (42-2) 24 22 94 33 Fax (42-2) 24 22 94 33 E-mail: nkposp@dec.nis.cz URL: www.nis.cz

Cyprus Chamber Of Commerce & Industry

Oppiros Chaminer Committee a moustry 38, Grivas Digenis Ave Mail orders: PO Box 1455 CY-1509 Nicosa Tel (357:2) 44 95 00:46 23 12 Fax (357:2) 361 044 E-mail: cy1631 etc cyprus@vans.inlonet.com

MAGYARORSZÁG

Euro Info Service

Európa Ház Margitsziget PO Box 475 HO BOX 475 H-1396 Budapest 62 Tel. (36-1) 11 16 061/11 16 216 Fax (36-1) 302 50 35 E-mail: euroinfo@mail.matav.hu URL: www.euroinfo.hu/index.htm

MALTA

Miller Distributors Ltd Malta International Airport PO Box 25

LOA 05 Malta Tel. (356) 66 44 88 Fax (356) 67 67 99

POLSKA

Ars Polona

Krakowskie Przedmiescie 7 Skr. pocztowa 1001 PL-00-950 Warszaw Tel. (48-2) 26 12 01 Fax (48-2) 26 62 40

TURKIYE

Dünya Infotel A.S. Istiklål Cad. No: 469 TR-80050 Tunel-Istanbul Tel. (90-212) 251 91 96

BÀLGARIJA

Europress-Euromedia Ltd

59. Bld Vitosha BG-1000 Solia Tel. (359-2) 80 46 41 Fax (359-2) 80 45 41

HRVATSKA

Mediatrade Ltd Pavla Hatza 1 HR-10000 Zagreb Tel. (385-1) 43 03 92 Fax (385-1) 44 40 59

ROMÁNIA

Furnmedia

Str. G-ral Berthelot Nr 41 RO-70749 Bucuresti Tel. (40-1) 210 44 01/614 06 64 Fax (40-1) 210 44 01/312 96 46

Slovenska Technicka Kniznica

Namestie slobody 19 SLO-81223 Bratislava 1 Tel. (42-7) 53 18 364 E-mail. europ@tbb1.sltk.stuba sk

SLOVENIA

Gospodarski Vestnik

Zalozniska skupina d.d. Dunaiska cesta 5 Dunajska cesta 5 SI-1000 Ljubljana Tel. (386) 61 133 03 54 Fax (386) 61 133 91 28 E-mail: belicd@gvestnik.si URL: www.gvestnik.si ISRAEL

R.O.Y. International

17. Shimon Hatarssi Street PO Box 13056 61130 Tel Aviv Tel. (972-3) 546 14 23 Fax (972-3) 546 14 42 E-mail: royil@netvision.net.il

Sub-agent for the Palestinian Authority:

Index Information Services

PO Box 19502 Jerusalem Tel. (972-2) 27 16 34 Fax (972-2) 27 12 19

RUSSIA COEC

60-letiya Oktyabrya Av. 9 117312 Moscow Tel. (095) 135 52 27 Fax (095) 135 52 27

AUSTRALIA

**Hunter Publications** PO Box 404 3167 Abbotsford, Victoria Tel. (61-3) 9417 53 61 Fax (61-3) 9419 71 54

Uniquement abonnements Subscriptions only

Renouf Publishing Co. Ltd

1294 Algoma Road K1B 3W8 Ottawa, Ontario Tel. (1-613) 741 73 33 Fax (1-613) 741 54 39 E-mail: renout@fox.nstn.ca URL: fox.NSTN.Ca/~renout

EGYPT

The Middle East Observer

41, Sherif Street Cairo Tel. (20-2) 39 39 732 Fax (20-2) 39 39 732

PSI-Japan

Asahi Sanbancho Plaza #206 7-1 Sanbancho, Chiyoda ku Tokyo 102
Tel. (81-3) 3234 69 21
Fax (81-3) 3234 69 15
E-mail: psijapan@gol.com
URL: www.psi-japan.com

SOUTH AFRICA

Saíto

Satto Sth Floor Export House. CNR Maude & West Streets PO Box 782 706 2146 Sandton Tel. (27-11) 883 37 37 Fax (27-11) 883 65 69

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Bernan Associates

4611-F Assembly Drive MD20706 Lanham MD20 706 Lanham Tel. (301) 459 2255 (toll free telephone) Fax (800) 865 3450 (toll free fax) E-mail. query@bernan.com URL: www.bernan.com

MEXICO

Mundi-Prensa Mexico, SA de CV

Rio Pánuco. 141
Delegación Cuauhtémoc
ME: 06500 Mexico DF
Tel. (52-5) 553 56 58:60
Fax (52-5) 514 67 99
E-mail: 104164 23compuserve.com

RÉPUBLIQUE DE CORÉE

Kyowa Book Company 1 F1. Phyung Hwa Bldg 411-2 Hap Jeong Dong, Mapo Ku 121-220 Seoul Tel. (82-2) 322 6780 1 Fax (82-2) 322 6782 E-mail kyowa2@ktnet.co.kr.

ANDERE LANDER/OTHER COUNTRIES/ AUTRES PAYS

Bitte wenden Sie sich an ein Büro Ihrer Wahl / Please contact the sales office of your choice / Veuillez vous adresser au bureau de vente de votre choix

5

Price (excluding VAT) in Luxembourg: ECU 17



OFFICE FOR OFFICIAL PUBLICATIONS
OF THE EUROPEAN COMMUNITIES

L-2985 Luxembourg





